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AMENDMENTS TO THE PUBLIC SAFETY 
OFFICERS' BENEFITS ACT 

THURSDAY, MAY 27,1982 

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, 
SUBCOMMITI'EE ON CRIMINAL JUSTICE 

OF THE COMMITI'EE ON THE JUl)ICIARY, 
Washl~ngton, D.C. 

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10 a.m., in room 
2226, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. John Conyers, Jr. 
(chairman of the subcommittee) presiding. 

Present: Representatives Conyers, Edwards, and Sensenbrenner. 
Staff present: Thomas W. Hutchison, counsel; Barbara Kammer­

man, assistant counsel, and Raymond V. Smietanka, associate 
counsel. 

Mr. CONYERS. The subcommittee will come to order. 
Today the subcommittee will hear testimony on four bills relat­

ing to the Public Safety Officers' Benefits Act. The act beeJame law 
in 1976. It provides a $50,000 supplemental death benefit to the 
survivors of a public safety officer killed in the line of duty. 

When the act was first considered by Congress, proponents urged 
a need for these benefits because police officers and firefighters 
often had trouble securing insurance because their line of work 
was too dangerous. Also, the need arose from the disparity in bene­
fits paid to survivors by the State and local governments. Survivors 
were often left without support. Providing Federal benefits was 
supposed to cure these ills and fulf':tll society's moral obligation to 
the families of those who daily risk their lives for others. 

Since the law was enacted, there have been those who sought to 
extend it. The four bills before us now are intended to expand the 
coverage of the act. 

1. H.R. 1968 would extend coverage by defining physical injury to 
include a medical condition sustained while ingesting or inhaling a 
poisonous substance or while subject to extreme physical stress, on 
a single occasion or during a single event. 

2. H.R. 385 expands coverage by expressly including in the defin.i­
tion of public safety officer a rescue squad member who is certified 
by a State to carry out duties and functions as part of a legally or­
ganized rescue squad in such State. 

3. H.R. 4141 similarly extends coverage to a rescue squad 
member, but defines such member as one who is certified by and 
who is acting as part of' a legally organized rescue squad or similar 
prehospital emergency medical unit. 

4. H.R. 3089 would extend coverage by eliminating the require­
ment that surviving parents of covered officers, in order to recover, 
must have been dependent upon the deceased. 

(1) 
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The bills raise certain questions about the act. 
First, is the present administration of the act consistent with the 

legislation and its history? 
Second, how much new money will this cost the Federal Govern­

ment? To the extent new money is involved, in these times of aus­
te~it~, should this new money be spent on this program or other 
eXIstIng programs that are currently being cut back? 

Third, does the proposal to include rescue squad members go far 
enough? It covers members of a rescue squad but does not include 
good samaritans. If the benefits of the program are to be expanded 
to rescue squad members, what reason is there for not covering 
good samaritans? 

And last, as we undertake a reexamination of the act, should we 
consider tightening its coverage to proscribe payment where death 
results from the gross negligence of the officer or where the officer 
is voluntarily intoxicated on the job? 

W ~ hope to address these questions today and in subsequent 
hearmgs. 

We begin a reexamination of the Public Safety Officers' Benefits 
Act with one of the most careful and respected -members on the 
s~bcommittee in the Ho~se, my colleague from Michigan, Mr. Dale 
Kildee, whose proposal IS among those pending before the subcom­
mittee and whose work and care and thoughtfulness has been 
rather outstanding. 

We welcome you to the subcommittee this morning. We will in­
corporate your prepared remarks, and we invite you to make any 
additional comments you might choose. 

TESTIMONY OF HON. DALE E. KILDEE, A REPRESENTATIVE IN 
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF MICHIGAN, ACCOMPANIED BY 
DEAN WILKINSON, LEGISLATIVE ASSISTANT 
Mr. KILDEE. Thank you. 
I appreciate the opportunity to appear before the subcommittee 

this morning in order to testify on H.R. 1968. 
Weare all aware that the Public Safety Officers' Benefits Act of 

1976. [PSOBA] currently provides a death benefit of $50,000 to the 
SUrvIvors of State and local firefighters and police who die as a 
result of injuries sustained in the line of duty. That benefit was 
created by Congress in recognition of the hazardous conditions 
under which public safety offices are daily required to perform 
their duties. 

Unlike other hazardous occupations, dangers in these professions 
cannot be reduced by ?ontrolling conditions in the workplace. 

.Every day on the Job presents the firefighter or police officer 
~th the pro~pect of working in a potentially life-threatening situa­
tIOn. Just this year, a police officer in the city of Detroit died of a 
heart attack while trying to control a domestic situation. 

Mr. CONYERS. I am aware of that. 
Mr. KILDEE. There is a stress we cannot control by modifying the 

workplace for these workers. Public safety officers are asked to 
expose themselves to this danger in the performance of their duty. 
We have a responsibility to provide their families with a degree of 
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security if these officers should lay down their lives in order to pro­
tect the rest of us. 

As presently administered, PSOBA compensates the families .of 
officers who die as a result of injuries directly caused by an outside 
physical force such as a gunshot wound or the collapse of a build­
ing. Deaths which occur in the line of duty as a result of medical 
conditions precipitated by hazardous or stressful work situations 
are not covered, however. This was tragically brought to my atten­
tion 5 years ago by one of our local fire chiefs in my district where, 
within a period of 6 months, two firefighters in my district col­
lapsed and died of heart attacks while fighting fires. In neither 
case were the survivors eligible to receive the PSOBA death bene­
fit. 

Since 1 first introduced legislation to deal with this problem 5 
years ago, people from all over the United States have informed 
me of similar incidents. 

All of us are aware that emergency situations can create condi·· 
tions of extreme physical stress. In the case of firefighters, there is 
an additional factor which can precipitate a heart attack. Medical 
studies have shown that any increase in carbon monoxide levels in 
the blood can trigger a heart attack. Firefighters and police officers 
are asked daily to face such risks in order to preserve our safety, 
the safety of the public. I think that we have a responsibility to the 
families of these men and women. 

I submit, Mr. Chairman, that these line-of-duty deaths are no 
less a result of hazardous working conditions than deaths which 
are presently compensated. Persons with a medical propensity for 
heart attacks are far more likely to encounter the physical stress 
and adverse environmental conditions which could precipitate an 
attack than are workers in other occupations. 

H.R. 1968 has been drafted in a highly restrictive way that would 
leave no doubt as to the application or scope of the death benefit. It 
extends the current benefit to cases in which the police officer or 
firefighter has been killed while ingesting or inhaling a poisonous 
substance or while subject to extreme physical stress. In addition, 
the death must be linked to a single occasion or during a single 
event in the performance of duty, not the cumulative type of thing 
that could take place in any profession. 

The additional expenditure created by the bill would be modest. 
My estimate is that it would be a maximum of $12 million at the 
outside. That figure is an estimate based on the doubling of current 
payments under PSOBA. The only comprehensive studies of onduty 
public safety officer deaths have been for firefighters. These show 
that slightly less than half of all firefighters killed in the line of 
duty die from heart attacks. Since circumstances in fighting fires 
are more conducive to heart attacks than the working conditions 
under which a police officer might be killed, it seems safe to 
assume that half or less of all onduty deaths for both firefighters 
and police officers occur as a result of heart attacks. 

Since right now we spend about $12 million for both police and 
firefighters, who die of direct injury, the addition of the new classi­
fication would, at a maximum, result in a doubling of the number 
of claims. An additional $7 million would probably be adequate but 
I put the figure $12 million in to cover any possible contingencies. 
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Mr. Chairman, the necessity for this amendment is clear. It has 
been closely drafted. We can clearly show these deaths are a result 
of that single incident which has precipitated a heart attack; 53 of 
my colleagues have lent their support as cosponsors. Every major 
organization representing the firefighters or police has endorsed 
the bill. 

Again it is my pleasure to have this opportunity to testify before 
your committee. I will be happy to respond to any qUl,)3tions. 

Mr. CONYERS. I want to thank you for your presenb:tion and ask 
the subcommittee to stand in recess until we have cast our ballot 
on the floor of the House. 

Mr. KILDEE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
[Recess.] 
Mr. CONYERS. The subcommittee will come to order. 
Does the gentleman from Michigan have any additional or con­

cluding remarks he would like to make? 
Mr. KILDEE. Mr. Chairman, I think the public policy of this coun­

try in this area was set in 1976. My bill does not ask you to change 
that public policy, but to take into consideration the type of stress­
ful occupation State and local police and firefighters are in, which 
can lead to a heart attack and bring about their death. 

Mr. CONYERS. Thank you very much. 
This subject intrigues me; I was a referee for worker compensa­

tion cases. In that field, the only compensable injuries were those 
unrelated to one's work. If you suffered a heart attack, if you suf­
fered from work-connected disabilities like high blood pressure, 
stroke, emphysema, black lung, asbestosis, diseases that occurred 
over a continuing span of time, you could not collect compensation. 

Later, those ailments were compensable if you could prove that 
they were work connected. That then became the issue that the 
lawyers on both sides focused on. 

The difficulty arose in trying to prove that the high blood pres­
sure that a worker had contracted over the course of 20 years was 
related to working in a foundry, and not to the fact that he smoked 
a pack of Camels every day. 

Your proposal deals with this kind of problem. And I think that 
the time has come when the Federal legislature is prepared to ad­
dress this. 

Mr. KILDEE. Yes, sir. I think our bill is even more conservative 
than changes now taking place in the area of workmen's compensa­
tion at the State level. 

We exclude occupational diseases; I know that is included in 
workn,'len's compensation in most of the States. We do limit cover­
age to something that takes place on a single occasion or event, 
precipitated by the particular situation the worker is involved in. 
So it is even more conservative than what has taken place over the 
past few years. 

Mr. CONYERS. I want to thank you for raising this question with 
the Committee on the Judiciary. 

I recognize my colleague from California, Mr. Edwards. 
Mr. EDWARDS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I have read the testimony of the gentleman from Michigan, Mr. 

Kildee, and compliment him on it. 
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I am sorry I was not here for your entire testimony but, echoing 
the words of my chairman, we are going to examine this with great 
sympathy. Weare not talking about an awful lot of money, as the 
gentleman from Michigan points out. 

I for one appreciate your testimony. 
Mr. KILDEE. Thank you very much. 
IVIr. CONYERS. The gentleman from Wisconsin. 
Mr. SENSENBRENNER. Mr. Chairman, I have no questions. 
Mr. CONYERS. We thank our colleague from Michigan. 
Mr. KILDEE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I thank the committee. 
[The prepared statement of Mr. Kildee follows:] 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF CONGRESSMAN DALE E. KILDEE 

Mr. Chairman, I appreciate the opportunity to appear before the subcommittee 
this morning in order to testify on my bill H.R. 1968. 

As we are all aware, the Public Safety Officers Benefits Act of 1976 [PSOBA] cur­
rently provides a death benefit of $50,000 to the survivors of state and local fire­
fighters and police who die as a result of injuries sustained in the line of duty. That 
benefit was created by Congress in recognition of the hazardous conditions under 
which public safety officers are daily required to perform their duties. Unlike other 
hazardous occupations, dangers in these professions cannot be reduced by control­
ling conditions in the workplace. Ever:y d~y on the ~ob pr.esents the ?refi~hte~ or 
police officer with the prospect of working In a potentially life-threatemng sItuation. 
Line-of-duty death rat~s for persons in these occupations re~ect .this gr~ fact: Fire­
fighting, for example, IS clearly the most dangerous occupation In AmerIca, WIth an 
average of 61line-of-duty deaths per 100,000 workers. Job related deaths for law en­
forcement officers are also higher than in most other occupations. Public safety offi­
cers are asked to expose themselves to this danger in the performance of their duty. 
We have a responsibility to provide their families with a degree of security if they 
should lay down their lives in order to protect the rest of us. 

As presently administered, PSOBA compensates the families of officers who die as 
a result of injuries directly caused by an outside physical force such as a gunshot 
wound or the collapse of a building. Deaths which occur in the line of duty as a 
result of medical conditions precipitated by hazardous or stressful work situations 
are not covered, however. This was tragically brought to my attention five years ago 
by one of our local fire chiefs. Within a period of six months, two firefighters in my 
district collapsed and died of heart attacks while fighting fires. In neither case were 
the survivors eligible to l'eceive the PSOBA death benefit. One of these brave men 
was a volunteer who was running to the scene of a fire and carrying a heavy com­
pressor. Certainly, such physical exertion creates atypical stress. The pathologist's 
report on the second death, that of a captain in the Flint Fire Department, demon­
strates the link between the death and the conditions involved in fighting a fire. It 
said: "It is entirely possible that in the absence of this incident of unusual exertion 
he may have lived a significantly longer life." Since I first introduced legislation to 
deal with this problem five years ago, people from allover the United States have 
informed me of similar incidents. 

All of us are aware that emergency situations can create conditions of extreme 
physical stress. In the case of ~refighte.rs, there is an additiona~ factor 'Yhich can 
precipitate a heart attack. MedIcal studIes have shown that any Increase In carbon 
monoxide levels in the blood can alone trigger a heart attack. Firefighters and 
police officers are asked daily to face such risks in order to preserve our safety, of 
the public. I think that we have a responsibility to the families of these men and 
women. 

I submit, Mr. Chairman, that these line-of-duty deaths are no less a result of haz­
ardous working conditions than deaths which are presently compensated. Persons 
with a medical propensity for heart attacks are far more likely to encounter the 
physical stress and adverse environmental conditions which could precipitate an 
attack than are workers in other occupations. 

H.R. 1968 has been drafted in a highly restrictive way that would leave no doubt 
as to the application or scope of the death benefits. It extends the current benefit to 
cases in which the police officer or firefighter has been killed while lIingesting or 
inhaling a poisonous substance or while subject to extreme physical stress." In addi-
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tion the death must be linked to Ita single occasion or during a single event, in the , II 

performance of duty. . b d t M t' t . 
The additional expenditure created by the bill would. e mo ~s. y es dma ~h1S 

that it would be a maximum of $12 million. That figure IS an est~ate basdi Of e 
doublin of current payments under PSOBA. The only comprehensIve stu es? on­
duty putlic safety officer deaths have been for firefighters. T~ese shoh th~t s!~ht!: 
less than half of all firefighters killed in the line of .duty die from ea a c . 
Since circumstances in fighting fires are more cond!lclve to ~eart ~ttacks th~ t~e 
w rkin conditions under which a police officer mIght be killed, It see~s s e 0 

as~umegthat half or less of all on-duty deaths for both firefighters an~SO~A office!s 
occur as a result of heart attacks. Current benefit pa~ents. under . r~mam 
fairl constant at about $12 million per year. Including this new classification of 
line~f-duty deaths would no more than double the current numb.er. of compel dated 
claims resulting in a maximum additional expenditure of $12 milhon. I wou em-
hasiz~ that I feel the actual figure would be much lower.. . 

p II' Mr Charr' man and members of the SubcommIttee, the necessIty for n conc USlon, . hIt th . 0 t 
the amendment I propose seems clear; 53 of my col~eagues ave. en elr supp r 

f H R 1968 Every maJ' or organizatlOn representmg firefighters or as co-sponsors 0 •• • • 

police has endorsed the bill. l.c tte 
A ain it has been a pleasure to be with you today and I than t: you lor your a. n­

tiongto ~d interest in this matter. I would be pleased to answer whatever questions 
you may have. 

Mr. CONYERS. Our next witness is our colleague on the Gove~n­
ment Operations Committee, Mr. Robert Walker of Pennsy!va.rh~' 
author of H.R. 4141, who has an additional point to make In IS 
discussion. . 

Your testimony will be incorporated In the record. 

TESTIMONY OF HON. ROBERT S. WALKER, A REPRESENTATIVE 
IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF PENNSYLVANIA 

Mr. WALKER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. . 
I am grateful for the opportunity to testify on. behal~ of H.R. 

4141, a bill which I introduced to amen~ the OmnIbus CrIm~ Con­
trol and Safe Streets Act of 1968 to prOVIde death benefits WIth re­
spect to members of rescue squads. 

I also would like to take this occasion to ~hank my ?olleagues for 
their hard work and cQntribution to these tlIDely hearmgs. . I 

Sometimes it takes a tragic event to bring home some SI!llP e 
truths. One of those truths is that we owe a great debt of gratItude 
in this society to the people who man our volunteer fire depart­
ments and our volunteer ambulance crew~. E~ch year 850,000 
Americans volunteer countless ?-?urs ~f se;rVIce. WIthout compensa­
tion and bravely face life-imperIlIng SItuatIons In o~der to save the 
lives of others. These are people who serve us day In and day out. 
Volunteers are the folks we turn to in an emergency. They are the 
people who risk their lives every day, often unheralded. . 

What this bill would do is put thes~ people un~er the same kind~ 
of coverage that are now included In the PublIc Safety Offic~rs 
Benefits Act. This provides family members of firemen and pohce­
men killed in the line of duty $50,000. U:nfortunately, Federal 
death benefit coverage is not extended to mclude ambulance or 
rescue personnel. . b 

The introduction of H.R. 4141 was prompted m part y a .grave 
tragedy which fell upon the community of Lancaster, Pa., ~ ~y 
district, on June 13, 1981. A young boy, 8-year-old BenJamI.n 
Walker crawled into and became trapped in an abandoned septIc 
tank i~ his front yard. Responding to what was thought to be a 
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routine call-a boy trapped in a sewer, no serious injuries-para­
medics from St. Joseph Hospital in Lancaster and volunteer fire 
fighters from the Bausman Fire Company were immediately dis­
patched to the scene. 

Jamie, as he is fondly addressed by his family, was rescued 
through the heroic efforts of these rescue squads. But in their at­
tempts to retrieve the boy from the 8-foot hole, three brave, selfless 
young men, Bruce Ditlow, Kevin Weatherlow, and Jeffrey Jones, 
lost their lives. Another young fireman, Mark Rhinier, was serious­
ly injured. 

Bruce Ditlow and Keven Weatherlow were best friends as well as 
partners on the St. Joseph Hospital rescue squad. They attended 
Penn Manor High School together, and trained to become para­
medics together. Bruce served as best man at Kevin's wedding. 
When Bruce descended into the hole to bring Jamie Walker to 
safety, neither he nor anyone else at the scene knew that the pit 
was completely absent of oxygen. Bruce was immediately overcome 
by what was thought to be highly combustible methane gas, but 
was later determined to be a deadly concentration of carbon diox­
ide. 

Kevin, recognizing that his friend was in trouble, equipped him­
self with breathing apparatus and lifelines and entered the small 
opening. Finding Bruce unconscious, Kevin removed his oxygen 
mask to revive his friend, and he too was felled by the gases, but 
not before he had tied a lifeline around Jamie, who was then 
pulled to safety. 

A third volunteer, fireman Jeff Jones, crawled into the tank 
opening in an effort to rescue the two paramedics. The three were 
pulled out after firemen, police, and volunteers smashed through a 
foot-thick wall of the tank with sledgehammers. Each man was pro­
nounced dead from cardiac arrest due to a lack of oxygen. 

This kind of heartrending tragedy could have occurred anywhere 
in this country, at any time. But only when this kind of routine 
call does turn into such a devastating calamity are we reminded of 
the courage and dedication of these men and women who face 
danger and life-threatening situations daily in the performance of 
their jobs. 

We need not look further than our own communities to find 
heroes. They are the men and women who commit themselves to 
learning lifesaving and firefighting techniques, who volunteer to 
train others, and who fearlessly risk their lives attempting to save 
the lives of others. 

Under present law, the Public Safety Officers' Death Benefits 
Act, the surviving family members of fi7remen and police officers 
Idlled in the line of duty are awarded $50,000. Unfortunately, Fed­
eral death benefit coverage is not extended to include ambulance 
and rescue personnel. 

The tragedy in Lancaster County clearly demonstrates the risks, 
seen and unseen, which prehospital emergency medical personnel 
face every time they respond to a call. The lives of these ambu­
lance and rescue personnel are certainly as important as police and 
fire personnel and the law should treat them equally. I believe that 
the families of these committed men and women should not suffer 

~~~~- ------- - ---
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undue financial hardship in such circumstances, where one life is 
lost in an effort to preserve another. 

My legislation, H.R. 4141, would extend coverage of the Public 
Safety Officers' Benefits Act of 1976 to provide for a $50,000 death 
benefit to the eligible survivors of a rescue squad member who dies 
as the direct and proximate result of personal injury sustained in 
the line of duty. Under the original law, the Federal Government 
had recognized the dedicated service of law enforcement officers 
and firefighters, who constantly risk their lives in service to the 
public. 

Through my proposed amendment, any individual who functions 
as part of a legally organized rescue squad or similar prehospital 
emergency medical unit would also be recognized by the Federal 
Government for their dedication and covered under the death bene­
fit program. 

I hope that each of you will reflect upon the dangerous, self-sac-
rificLllg duties of rescue personnel and recognize them for their in­
valuable service to all Americans throughout this great Nation by 
expanding the coverage under the Public Safety Officers' Benefits 
Act of 1976. I believe that after thorough and careful analysis, you 
will find that the suitable criteria is present to justify a new deter-
mination. 

In conclusion, I would request the subcommittee's wholehearted 
support for my bill, H.R. 4141, which I am convinced embodies the 
proper corrective steps needed to redress the inequity found in the 
Public Safety Officers' Death Benefits Act in regard to rescue per­
sonnel. I trust that these hearings will serve to bring a seIlse of ur­
gency before the full House in addressing a much needed reform 
and that the House will expeditiously act on H.R. 414l. 

Again, thank you for this opportunity to be a part of this discus-
SIOn. 

Mr. CONYERS. Very good. 
May I ask the tired question that is often raised around here: 

How much? 
Mr. WALKER. It amounts to very little money in terms of the pro­

gram, not more than a few thousand dollars a year, simply because 
there are not that many people who are directly killed. 

I think on the order of a dozen or less pE~ople in any year would 
be covered under this kind of provision. But for those people who 
are volunteers, this is a particular kind of hardship. That is the 
reason I think it is an appropriate kind of response to the kind of 
voluntary contributions of society that we are trying to encourage 
through a number of programs at the Federal level at the present 
time. 

Mr. CONYERS. Mr. Edwards. 
Mr. EDWARDS. I thank the gentleman for his testimony and cer­

tainly would agree with him that such a bill, such a law would also 
encourage the recruitment and training of paramedics. Isn't that 
part of the intent of the bill? 

Mr. WALKER. I certainly would agree with the gentleman on 
that. This would be one more factor in encouraging people to 
donate their time voluntarily in premedical or prehospital treat­
ment. Of course that is an important kind of cost savings because 
the kinds of medical help that we have to have to staff emergency 
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s~tuations, if you have to pay them a salary, is extremely expen­
SIve. 

So that insofar as we can get the coverage through volunteers 
that these rescue squads are able to give us, that is a tremendous 
cost savings to the medical institutions involved. 

Mr. EDWARDS. Would your bill defme appropriately a rescue 
squad member so that there would not be any difficulty about 
qualification of a victim of an accident or of a tragedy. 

Mr. WALKER. I say to the gentleman, we tried to nail that down 
carefully. I would hope the subcommittee, in revising the legisla­
tion, would make certain we did nail it down carefully enough to 
their satisfaction. 

We first of all make certain that the only people covered are 
~hose who are killed directly in the line of duty, they were perform­
Ing something as a part of the function of their job as a volunteer 
on ~ rescue squad, and that the rescue squad is a legally organized 
entity so that we do not have ad hoc kinds of organizations trying 
to make claims under this particular provision. 

Mr. EDWARDS. Would you include licensing? 
Mr. WALKER. My understanding, and I am not fully clear on this 

but my understanding is that there are standards that these legal: 
ly organized squads have to meet. In other words, they already 
comply with a set of standards. 

Y o.u c,an pre~ty much identify- those who are organized under a 
hospItal s auspIces or are organIzed as a part of a community-based 
rescue service. I do not really believe that that is a problem be­
cause I think those standards are already clear. 

Mr. EDWARDS. Thank you very much. I have enjoyed your testi-
mony. 

Mr. WALKER. Thank you. 
Mr. CONYERS. Mr. Sensenbrenner. 
Mr. SENSENBRENNER. No questions. 
Mr. CONYERS. Thank you very much. 
Mr. WALKER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
[The statement of Mr. Walker follows:] 

TESTIMONY OF HON. ROBERT S. WALKER 

Mr. ~h~irman and members of the ~omm~ttee, .I am grateful for this opportunity 
to testIfy In support of H.R. 4141, a bIll whIch I Introduced to amend the Omnibus 
Crime Control and Safe Streets Act of 1968 to provide death benefits with respect to 
members of re~cue squads. I also would like to take this occasion to thank my col­
leagues ~or th7Ir hard work ~nd contribut~on to these timely hearings. 
Som~tImes It takes a tragic event to brIng home some simple truths. One of those 

truths IS that we owe a great debt of gratitude in this society to the people who man 
our volunteer, fire departments and our volunteer ambulance crews. Each year 
850,000 Amer~ca~s vol!l~tee~ cou~tles~ hours of service without compensation and 
bravely face lIfe-ImperIlIng SItuatIOns In order to save the lives of others. These are 
people who serve us day in and day out. Volunteers are the folks we turn to in an 
emergency. They are people who risk their lives every day, often unheralded. 

The introduction of H.R. 4141 was prompted in part by a grave tragedy which fell 
upon the community of Lancaster, Pa., in my district, on June 13, 1981. A young 
boy,.8 year <;>ld ~enjamin Walker, cra'Yled into and became trapped in an abandoned 
septlC tank In hIS front yard. RespondIng to what was thought to be a routine call­
a b~y trapped in a sewerj no serious injuries-paramedics from Saint Joseph Hospi­
~al In ~ancast~r and volunteer firefighters f~om the Bausman Fire Company were 
lm~edlately dIspatched to the scene. "JamIe", as he is fondly addressed by his 
famIly, was rescued through the heroic efforts of these rescue squads. But in their 
attempts to retrieve the boy from the 8 foot hole, three brave, selfless, young men, 
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Bruce Ditlow, Kevin Weatherlow, and Jeffrey Jones, lost their lives. Another young 
fireman, Mark Rhinier, was seriously injured. 

Bruce Ditlow and Kevin Weatherlow were best friends as well as partners on the 
Saint Joseph Hospital rescue squad. They attended Penn Manor High School togeth­
er and trained to become paramedics together. Bruce served as best man at Kevin's 
wedding. When Bruce descended into the hole, to bring Jamie Walker to safety, nei­
ther he nor anyone else at the scene knew that the pit was completely absent of 
oxygen. Bruce was immediately overcome by what was thought to be highly combus­
tible methane gas, but was later determined to a deadly concentration of carbon 
dioxide. Kevin, recognizing that his friend was in trouble, equipped himself with 
breathing apparatus A.nd lifelines and entered the small opening. Finding Bruce un­
conscious, Kevin removed his oxygen mask to revive his friend; and he too was 
felled by the gases, but not before he had tib-. ~ a lifeline around Jamie, who was then 
pulled to safety. 

A third volunteer, fireman Jeff Jones, crawled into the tank opening in an effort 
to rescue the two paramedics. The three were pulled out after firemen, police, and 
volunteers smashed through a foot thick wall of the tank with sledgehammers. Each 
man was pronounced dead from cardiac arrest, due to a lack of oxygen. 

This kind of heart rending tragedy could have occurred anywhere in this country, 
at any time. But only when this kind of routine call does turn into such a devastat­
ing calamity are we reminded of the courage and dedication of these men and 
women who face danger and life threatening situations daily in the performance of 
their jobs. We need not look further than our own communities to fmd heroes. They 
are the men and women who commit themselves to learning lifesaving and firefight­
ing techniques, who volunteer to train others who fearlessly risk their lives attempt­
ing to save the lives of others. 

Under present law, the Public Safety Officers Death Benefits Act, the surviving 
family members of firemen and policy officers killed in the line of duty are awarded 
$50,000. Unfortunately, federal death benefit coverage is not extended to include 
ambulance and rescue personnel. The tragedy in Lancaster County clearly demon­
strates the risks, seen and unseen, which pre-hospital emergency medical personnel 
face every time they respond to a call. The lives of these ambulance and rescue per­
sonnel are certainly as important as police and fire personnel and the law shvuld 
treat them equally. I believe that the families of these committed men and women 
should not suffer undue fmancial hardship in such circumstances, where one life is 
lost in an effort to preserve another. 

My legislation, H.R. 4141, would extend coverage of the Public Safety Officers' 
Benefits Act of 1976 to provide for a $50,000 death benefit to the eligible survivors of 
a rescue squad member who dies as "the direct and proximate result of personal 
injury sustained in the line of duty". Under the original law, the federal govern­
ment had recognized the dedicated service of law enforcement officers and fire fight­
ers, who constantly risk their lives in service to the public. Through my proposed 
runendment, any individual who functions as part of a legally organized rescue 
squad or similar pre-hospital emergency medical unit would also be recognized by 
the federal government for their dedication and covered under the death benefit 
program. 

I hope that each of you will reflect upon the dangerous, self-sacrificing duties of 
rescue personnel and recognizl~ them for their invaluable service to all Americans 
throughout this great nation by expanding the coverage under the Public Safety Of­
ficers' Benefits Act of 1976. I believe that after thorough and careful analysis you 
will find that the suitable criteria is present to justify a new determination. 

In conclusion, I would request the Subcommittee's wholehearted support for my 
bill, H.R. 4141, which I am convinced embodies the proper corrective steps needed to 
redress the inequity found in the Public Safety Officers' Death Benefits Act in 
regard to rescue personnel. I trust that these hearings will serve to bring a sense of 
urgency before the full House in addressing a much needed reform and the House 
will expeditiously act on H.R. 4141. Again, thank you for this opportunity to be a 
part of this discl'lBsion. 

Mr. CONYERS. Mr. Harold A. Schaitberger, our next witness, is 
legislative director of the International Association of Fire Fight­
ers, AFL-CIO, and has been working on public safety officers' legis­
lation for years. 

We welcome you to the committee. 
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TESTIMONY OF HAROLD A. SCHAITBERGER, LEGISLATIVE DI­
RECTOR, INTERNATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF FIRE FIGHTERS, 
ACCOMPANIED BY GILMAN G. UDELL, LEGISLATIVE STAFF AS­
SISTANT 

Mr. SCHAITBERGER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I would also like to introduce, accompanying me, Gilman Udell, 

legislative assistant for our international union, who also spent a 
number of years working for the House of Representatives in the 
document room, I believe for about 30 years, probably known by 
most of you. 

I will, because of today's schedule-I know the importance of 
floor action-summarize my statement. 

I would request that the testimony I am submitting be fully 
printed in the record. 

I would like to really go back though to what we consider the 
original intent. The history of this legislation, which began in the 
early seventies, really was initiated for two primary reasons: 

One was the hardship and inability of many of those in the pro­
fessions of firefighting and law enforcement to obtain adequate and 
reasonable life insurance protection for themselves and their fami­
lies, because of the hazardous nature of their occupation. 

Second, and possibly more important, was the moral obligation 
that the Federal Government began to realize it should have to the 
surviving dependents of those who, on a daily basis, really subject 
themselves and give possibly their lives in protecting the citizens of 
our country and protecting the property therein. 

In doing so, the Congress dealt with and passed the Public Safety 
Officers' Benefits Act. But it d(~arly wanted to make sure that the 
act would only cover those deaths that occurred in the line of duty, 
since experience throughout the State legislature had been to pro­
vide several State compensation laws, which you are probably fa­
miliar with, heart and lung presumption laws, which attempted to 
state thai any occupational disease incurred due to heart, . cardio­
vascular, respiratory diseases, would be considered job related 
unless medical evidence would prove otherwise. And the Congress, 
and we agreed, wanted to make sure that this was not the case 
with this act, this was not to become a heart and lung law on a 
national basis, it was not to become an occupational disease act 
which would presume that such a death, where ever it may occur, 
was job related. 

It was clearly to provide the benefit to the surviving dependents 
of those who really gave their life in the performance of duty while 
protecting the citizens of this Nation. And the act was passed. 

During the regulatory process, however, and we participated in 
that process, the administration that had the responsibility strug­
gled with trying to come up with appropriate language and defini­
tions so that on one hand those deaths that truly occurred in the 
line of duty would be covered, while, on the other hand, not open­
ing up this act to cover those deaths that would be somewhat relat­
ed or vaguely related to their occupation. And in doing so, experi­
ence has shown, the regulations were, we think, too narrowly 
drawn. 
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The result has been that there have been numerous occasio~s 
where firefighters and police officers who are actually engaged ~n 
an emergency situation performing their duty would collapse, die 
as a result but the medical condition, if it was medically deter­
mined to b~ a heart attack or some other disease, would deny their 
dependents from the benefit. 

Mr. CONYERS. Was the bill too narrowly drawn or was the act too 
narrowly interpreted? . 

Mr. SCHAITBERGER. I think that the act was too narrowly Inter-
preted. h ·t 

The definition for traumatic injury really set the stage t at 1 

had to be a death caused by an outside force, by a blow, so that our 
members who would die as a result of a wall collapse or a floor 
caving in from under them, an accident with the apparatus on the 
way to an alarm were covered. There has been no problem with the 
administration of the act. 

We would applaud the administrations who have had this re­
sponsibility. The problem is again-it. is narrowly interpreted in 
those cases where our people are droppIng at ~he sce?1e of an emer­
gency, dying from a heart att8;ck t~at was obVIously ~nduced by the 
stresses and strains of that SItuation, but because It was a heart 
attack or other disease that was the technical cause of death, that 
benefit has been denied. 

For your consideration, I have brcught along just a couple of the 
case histories of some of the rejections that have taken place to 
show that people are being denied who truly are collapsing while 
performing their duty. 

Mr. CONYERS. Tell me about them. 
Mr. SCHAITBERGER. Well, for example, we have a case summary 

of one where on October 14, 1979, a firefighter was on duty and at 
the scene of a fire. While engaged in fighting the fire, the fire­
fighter collapsed and shortly. thereaf~er ~ed. His death was ~aused 
by occlusive coronary arterIOsclerosIs WIth complete OcclUSIOn of 
the right artery. That is a sum~ary of ~he c~se. . . 

Then it goes into some detaIl. The SItuatIon though ~s, had thIS 
individual not been engaged in that emergency operatIOn, as was 
mentioned by Congressman Kildee in his testimony, ~his individual 
could have lived many years of a good and complete hfe. 

We have a case here, and I only brought with me two or three­
there is a number of them-where a fire lieutenant on February 
1980 was on duty, fighting a woods fire; he collapsed and shortly 
thereafter died. His death was caused by cardiopulmonary arrest. 

Mr. CONYERS. The true cause of death may not be readily appar­
ent. Maybe the guy had just been notified by his wife that she was 
filing for divorce. It is not so simple; we cannot assume that, be­
cause he was at a fire and he had a heart attack, the heart attack 
and death were caused by the fire. 

The problem is developing a method of determining which hear.t 
attacks were actually caused by the line-of-duty. Actually, I think 
the question is going to turn on what kind of legal description can 
we devise that will adequately define that group of cases that we 
would like to include for compensation. 

Mr. SCHAITBERGER. That is where our organization believes that 
the language that is included or that makes up H.R. 1968 in fact 
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does that; that it very narrowly draws an extension of these bene­
fits to those who die while engaged in the performance of duty, and 
that the death had to be caused during a single event on a single 
occasion. So that we do not try to open this up to the individual at 
home 3 days later who collapes and dies and then they try to at­
tempt to show that well, 3 days ago he was in a very stressful situ­
ation and this must be a cause. 

We have tried very hard, working with Congressman Kildee, to 
cover only those that we believe would be the intent of Congress, 
and that is those who appear to have actually died in the line of 
duty. 

Mr. CONYERS. What about the same incident in which the fellow 
unfortunately does not die instantly but dies 3 days later at home 
or in a hospital, what about him? 

Mr. SCHAITBERGER. The act presently would allow that to be 
proven as long as the history and medical evidence could show that 
it did occur on an occasion where he received some kind of a blow 
or a personal injury. The act now would allow that to take place. 

Mr. CONYERS. We would like you to tell us what you want. 
Mr. SCHAITBERGER. Well, I think what we want and what we 

would support now and ask the Congress to do is to cover those 
that would actually die as a result of that incident at the scene. 

Our position would be to cover everybody and anybody if we had 
that choice. Our practical approach on this would be to only broad­
en it to those individuals who it could clearly be shown really died 
d!rectly in the course of an emergency operation on a single occa­
SIOn. 

You had mentioned earlier, and certainly the Congress is faced 
with some very serious questions concerning the budget and 
moneys available for present programs and certainly expansions of 
present programs. 

I would like to draw your attention to the fact that in fiscal year 
1979 there were only 38 claims which were rejected by the Public 
Safety Officers' Benefit Administration due to job-related disease 
cases, such as the ones that I have addressed. 

Mr. CONYERS. That does not mean anything. As soon as you pass 
this law, you are going to get thousands of applications. 

Mr. SCHAITBERGER. Well, I can only speak for our organization 
but I can assure the committee that over the last several years we 
have an organization which has set up the ability and encouraged 
every claim to be forwarded to the PSOB that could possibly be de­
termined as covered under this act. 

Mr. CONYERS. But with the provision that you seek to have added 
there is no telling how many claims may be filed. 

Mr. SCHAITBERGER. No, I understand that. But I was saying in re­
sponse to your concern that there may be thousands of cases out 
there which just are not being submitted, that I think really for 
the most part the cases that are even vaguely thought to possibly 
be covered are being submitted. 

I would suggest that the rejection factors from the PSOB would 
probably be a fairly accurate description of the amount of addition­
al costs that could possibly be associated with this extension. 

I guess what I am trying to say is I do not think there are hun­
dreds of claims out there that just are not coming to the PSOB, so 
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with the enactment of H.R. 1968 there would be a tremendous on­
slaught of additional claims. 

I know our organization and others that I am familiar with make 
sure that just about every death that is possibly job-related is for­
warded to PSOB and certainly there have been several that have 
been rejected. But I do not feel there are a lot of others that are 
not being submitted. 

Mr. CONYERS. Had I not been a workers' compensation referee in 
another life, I might be as optimistic' as you. 

Mr. SCHAITBERGER. With that experience, that would only 
amount to a little under $2 million. So even if you double that 
factor, we are still talking about substantially less money than 
even Congressman Kildee had projected in his remarks. We believe 
that those figures will be realistic in the experience. 

I would summarize simply by saying that we believe the Con­
gress intended to provide this benefit to those who died directly in 
the line of duty. We think this legislation is consistent with that 
and would hope that the subcommittee in its deliberations would 
see in its wisdom to forward it through the legislative process. 

Also, for your possible help in investigating this issue, I would 
like to submit just for the subcolIlmittee's use our fire and mortal­
ity report, the occupational health and hazard symposia we have 
held for the last 2 years. They are a little lengthy to be part of the 
record but your committee staff may frnd'them useful. 

Mr. CONYERS. Thank you very much. 
Mr. Edwards. 
Mr. EDWARDS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I appreciate the testimony of the gentleman. 
When plans are made now under the old act, are lawyers em­

ployed? Does the family employ a lawyer to facilitate the collec­
tion? 

Mr. SCHAITBERGER. There is really a mixed experience there. I do 
not want to give a percentage, but there has been a large number 
of claims, and I can only speak for those in the professional fire 
service, which are handled without the use of legal assistance. 

The administration has a very good method and operation and 
our organization has set up the ability to assist the families. That 
is one of the programs which our organization works with and that 
is to assist the families in these situations. But there are cases 
where legal assistance is used. 

Mr. EDWARDS. So you do not think there is a big danger in the 
event the law is changed in the way you want it to be changed, 
that a whole group of lawyers would be set up who would offer 
their services on a contingency basis and get half the money. 

Mr. SCHAITBERGER. Our hope is, and I think that I am correct, 
th~t this legislation that you are considering today would really 
reduce that situation and not increase it because, again, what is 
happening is there are many cases that go to PSOB and when they 
are rejected, these gray area cases that I just highlighted earlier 
then is the time legal assistance is usually sought. ' 

I think that this legislation would actually reduce that need 
rather than increase it. 

Mr. EDWARDS. I think the legislation would have to be drawn 
carefully and narrowly and that the legislative history would have 
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to be very explicit so that people would not be disappointed or 
people would not make collections where they should not make col­
lections. 

Mr. SCHAITBERGER. It is certainly not our desire to see anyone 
who is not truly deserving to be entitled to the benefit. 

Mr. EDWARDS. Thank you very rnuch. 
Thank you, l\1:r. Chairman. 
Mr. CONYERS. Counsel Kammerman. 
Ms. KAMMERMAN. Mr. Schaitberger, in the testimony you sub­

mitted for the record you attached an article by Mr. Powers and 
Dr. Thompson, and they set forth pretty clearly that the fire­
fighter's position or line of work is in a sense a setup for a heart 
attack: arteriosclerotic disease is present in all males, plus intake 
of carbon monoxide diminishes the ability of the bndy to get oxygen 
at the same time it encourages the need for oxygen. In light of this 
scientific information, what kinds of educational programs are now 
available for firefighters and what kind of compulsory physical fit­
ness programs are there? 

Mr. SCHAITBERGER. During the last 10 years-I was a firefighter 
for 12 years. In the early 1970's physical fitness became, I guess for 
want of a better word, very popular. Most of the major fire depart­
ments-and when I say major I do not necessarily mean large 
cities but most of our major-moderate-sized fire departments now 
are involved in various physical fitness programs and many, many 
of them, and I mean in the hundreds, have very sophisticated phys­
ical fitness programs. 

Where weight was at one time not a factor, weight now is regu­
lated, I would suggest, by just about every fire department, at least 
every paid fire department. So that the risk factors that at one 
time could add to the situation, we are attempting in-house to try 
to reduce because we are aware of other hazards associated with 
the job. . 

Ms. KAMMERMAN. Would you be amenable to adjusting the pro­
gram, conditioning any benefits on enrollment in or completion of 
some physical fitness program? 

Mr. SCHAITBERGER. I do not know that we would have a problem 
with that, except that certainly providing a physical fitness pro­
gram is at the discretion of the State and local governments which 
g/'vern the fire departments. I would hate to see a benefit denied 
because an individual in city A happened to work for a fire depart­
~'l1ent which did not have such a program, where the individual 
next door whose department happened to provide such a program 
would be covered. 

So I think my sense would be that such a requirement, although 
it would be helpful if it could be regulated or administered, would 
really be unworkable and would probably present just as many 
unfair situations, depending on what fire department you happen 
to work for. 

Ms. KAMMERMAN. Do you think conditioning benefits from the 
Federal Government in the form of $50,000 per person would en­
courage the States and local governments to develop compulsory 
programs? 

Mr. SCHA!TBERGER. I would hope that it would, but no, I do not 
think so. There are considerable costs to such programs; having 
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helped to initiate one in the outlying suburb of Fairfax County 
where I served in my firefighting career-it is costly to engage in 
such a program and I just do not know if that really would moti­
vate all State and local governments to do that. 

Ms. KAMMERMAN. How would 'you feel about diminishing bene­
fits to the extent that a heart attack was caused by factors other 
than a line of duty incident. For exall!ple, if it could be calculated 
that the fact that the firefighter smoked increased the likelihood 
that a heart attack would occur on this occasion and did lead to 
death by 20 percent, would you diminish the award by 20 percent? 

Mr. SCHAITBERGER. Again my initial reaction to that would be 
that that seems to be a proposal that would create the concern or 
the question that Congressman Edwards was asking. I would see 
that as setting up a nightmare of possibilities for arguing whether 
it was 20 percent or 22 percent, and everybody goes to their medi­
cal professionals. 

Ms. KAMMERMAN. Do they not do that now anyway? 
Mr. SCHAITBERGER. I am not aware that they place a percentage 

of the cause of death during the occasion, as compared to the medi­
cal condition of the individual. 

Percentages have been placed on levels of carbon monoxide in 
the blood which can be measured quite clearly, but I am not aware 
that they take an entire situation and say well, it appears that 32 
percent of this death was probably caused by the event or occasion 
and the other 68 percent was caused by the existing condition of 
the person. 

Ms. KAMMERMAN. Would you object to such a provision if it 
could be administered properly? 

Mr. SCHAITBERGER. Well, we won't object to anything reasonable 
and workable. Again my initial sense would be that that would set 
up such a situation for debate and legal action that I do not believe 
that it would be workable. But we would support anything reason­
able that would add to the enactment of this legislation, determin-
ing that those entitled would receive the benefit. ' 

Ms. KAMMERMAN. When the act was first proposed in 1968, one 
of the justifications for it was the disparity among the various 
State and local jurisdictions. Some of them did not provide for the 
survivors of a public safety officer. Do you know how many juris­
dictions now provide benefits? 

Mr. SCHAITBERGER. I can submit to you, we have a workmen's 
compensation and benefit pension study. I should have brought 
that. I can submit that to you. It lays out 700 fire departments 
throughout the country, in every State, the various benefits that 
those individuals are entitled to. There still exists a considerable 
disparity though throughout the country, particularly in areas in 
the southeastern United States and some of the more rural areas. 

Ms. KAMMERMAN. Thank you. 
Mr. CONYERS. Thank you very much. 
Mr. SCHAITBERGER. Thank you. 
Mr. CONYERS. We welcome Gilman Udell to the witness table. 
Do you want to say anything? 
Mr . UDELL. This being my first time here, I will listen this time 

and talk next time. 
[The statement of Mr. Schaitberger follows:] 

---

I 
I 

1 
! 
I' I 
I 
I 
! 

1 
I 

ti 

11 

II 
.. I! 

'I 
II , 

" II 
l' 
II 
i I 
i' 
I! 
I I 

.. 

17 

TESTIMONY OF HAROLD A. SCHAITBERGER, LEGISLATIVE DIRECTOR, INTERNATIONAL 
ASSOCIATION OF FIRE FIGHTERS, AFL-CIO-CLC 

Mr. Chairman, members of the Subcommittee, I would first like to express the 
sincere appreciation of the International Association of Fire Fighters (lAFF), which 
is an affiliated Union of the AFL-CIO and which represent in excess of 175,000 pro­
fessional fire fighters throughout the United States and Canada; for setting these 
hearings to allow our organization and other interested organizations to express 
their views on HR 1968, a bill we consider to be of extreme importance to all fire 
fighters and public safety officers. 

In its commitment to improving the lot of fire fighters, the IAFF played a strong 
role in the passage of the Public Safety Officers Benefits Act in 1S16, and in the 
establishment of its death benefit program. However, since passage of the PSOB, a 
serious shortcoming in the provision of its death benefit has become apparent-that 
is, the denial of death benefits to fire fighters who die of various medical conditions, 
even when death occurs at the scene of a fire and can be traced to specific fire fight­
ing activities performed in the line-of-duty. 

Congressman Dale E. Kildee of Michigan, has been joined in his introduction of 
HR 1968 by dozens of co-sponsors, reflecting support from numerous regions of this 
country and from both political parties for correcting this unintended inequity in 
the provision of the PSOB death benefit. 

As you are aware, the Public Safety Officers Benefits Act was passed in 1976 in 
order to provide a $50,000 Federal payment to the surviving dependents of fire fight­
ers and law enforcement officers who give their lives in the line-of-duty. The justify­
ing rationale for this legislation was twofold: 

First, it sought to provide the survivors of these public safety officers with needed 
financial support, since many of them found it difficult to obtain adequate life insur­
ance coverage as a result of the hazardous nature of their work. While Labor De­
partment surveys have shown fire fighting to be one of the most hazardous of all 
professions in this country; many States, nonetheless, failed to provide sufficient 
death benefits for surviving dependents. 

Secondly, the PSOB sought to recognize and act on society's moral obligation to 
help compensate the families of those individuals who daily risk their lives to pre­
serve and protect the lives and property of others. 

Although we do not want to spend too much time in discussing the rationale and 
justification for the original Act, we do believe it essential to reflect on the original 
intent behind its enactment, in order to demonstrate the necessity for enactment of 
HR 1968. 

During their deliberations on the Public Safety Officers Benefits Act, both Con­
gress and its Committees expressed their strong resistance to making the Act into a 
national heart and occupational disease-presumption bill. Legislation has been 
passed in thirty-three States, providing that a fire fighter death or disability involv­
ing heart, cardio-vascular or respiratory disease will be considered job or occupation­
ally-related, unless proven otherwise by competent medical evidence; and there was 
great concern in Congress that the PSOB might become a national version of these 
measures. 

The IAFF agreed with the Congress in this position and supported the measure as 
one which would only pay the death benefit to the surviving dependents of public 
safety officers who are actually killed in the line-of-duty-Iet me stress that again­
who are killed in the line-of-duty. That was and we believe, remains the congres­
sional intent. 

Today, however, we find that fire fighters who die in the line-of-duty are being 
denied the PSOB death benefit. This inequity has arisen primarily out of the var­
ious definitions that were developed during the regulatory process implementing the 
PSOB. 

The Act's language requires that the death benefit be paid if a public safety offi­
cer's death is the Hdirect and proximate result of a personal injury sustained in the 
line-of-duty." In its report on the legislation, the House Judiciary Committee de­
fined "personal injury' as "all injuries to the body which are inflicted by an outside 
force, whether or not it is accompanied by a physical impact, as well as diseases 
which are caused or result from injuries, but not diseases that arise merely out of 
performance of duty." 

The Law Enforcement Assistance Administration (LEAA) interpreted this defini­
tion of personal injury as limiting coverage to deaths caused by "traumatic injuries" 
only. The regulations, accordingly, define "traumatic injury" to mean, "a wound, or 
other condition of the body caused by external force, including the injuries inflicted 
by bullets, explosives, sharp instruments, blunt objects or other physical blows, 
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chemicals, electricity, climatic conditions, infectious diseases, radiation, and bacte­
ria, but excluding stress and strain." Deaths caused by traumatic injuries do not, 
therefore, include deaths directly attributable to exertion or stress encountered in 
the performance of duty, unless that stress resulted in or was caused by a traumatic 
injury that was substantial in causing the fire fighter's death. 

As a result of these regulations and definitions, many fire fighters who die while 
in the performance of duty from medical conditions, such as heart attack, are 
denied the $50,000 death benefit, in spite of the fact that the death occurs at the 
scene of a fire and is traceable to a single occasion or incident of fire fighting or 
emergency-related adivities. Where, for instance, it is determined that the cause of 
death was myocardial infarction, resulting from a coronary thrombosis, no benefit is 
paid unless the claimant can demonstrate a substantial connection between a trau­
matic injury and the thrombosis. 

While these definitions playa primary role in what we perceive to be the unin­
tended denial of death benefits to Pt,blic safety officers who die in the line-of-duty; 
they fail to capture the tragic reality of the inequity of those denials. One example 
of the inequity that we are speaking of, will in a parochial way, help to bring this 
tragic problem into focus. 

If you can picture a blazing apartment fire, where a fire fighter climbs a ladder to 
a second floor window and enters the building to make a rescue of an individual 
reported to be trapped. The fire fighter locates the victim, who is unconscious, over­
taken by carbon monoxide and smoke, and places them ip. a proper carry, bringing 
them out of the window and down the ladder to safety. 

After reaching the ground and allowing other emergency personnel to assist the 
victim to an awaiting ambulance, the fire fighter collapses and is pronounced dead 
at the scene of the fire. A subsequent coroner's ruling states that the death was 
caused by a heart attack. The surviving dependents of this fire fighter are denied 
the $50,000 death benefit, since the death was caused by heart attack, even though 
it was obviously caused by and occurred in the line-of-duty. 

HR 1968 seeks to remedy the inequity of such situations. In participating with the 
congressional staff that drafted this legislation, we made every effort to assure that 
the Public Safety Officers Benefits Act would cover only those claims involving 
heart attack or other medical conditions, which were sustained directly in the per­
formance of duty on a single occasion or during a single event. 

We tried to narrow this amendment of the Act, so that coverage would only be 
provided to those public safety officers who lose their lives while directly engaging 
in emergency situations or in the direct performance of duty. We believe that HR 
1968 is drafted in such a way as to provide benefits only to those individuals who 
are truly entitled to the death benefit-that is, to those who give their lives in the 
line-of-duty while serving their fellow citizens. 

We are fully aware of and sensitive to the strains on Congress and the Federal 
Government during these hard budget times. We would, therefore, like to br-ing to 
your attention the fact that, if this legislation had been in force in fiscal year 1981, 
when only 38 claims were rejected by the PSOB administration due to job-related 
diseases, and assuming that all 38 would have been covered under the new lan­
guage, which is not at all certain, the legislation would have cost an additional $1.9 
million in that year. In fiscal year 1982, through April of this year, 32 rejections 
have been made due to job-related diseases. Again, if all were covered the adminis­
tration would have expended an additional $1.6 million. It is clear to us and the 
recent experience of PSOB supports the fact that this legislation would cost, at 
most, approximately $2 to $4 million per year. 

Again, we believe that this bill will simply correct an unintended inequity which 
was created in trying to insure that only those public safety officers who give their 
lives in the performance of duty receive the PSOB death benefit. HR 1968 is com­
patible with and completes that intent and desire. 

Our International Union would also Jike to express its support for HR 385, intro­
duced by Congressman Neil and HR 4141, introduced by Congressman Walker, 
which would provide the public safety officers death benefit to rescue squad mem­
bers. Again, we believe a situation has arisen which was not the original intent of 
Congress. There are many sections of this .country, where individuals are hired as or 
serve as volunteer rescue squad personnel. These individuals have not been trained 
nor are they required to perform the duties of a fire fighter or law enforcement offi­
cer. They are, however, because of the nature of their occupation, required to par­
ticipate in the same emergency situations. 

Because of the defmition of fire fighter or law enforcement officer found in the 
PSOB does not include these individuals, it is appropriate that an amendment to 
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the Act be made, making it clear that these individuals who are performing rescue 
operations, will also be entitled to the death benefit. ' 

In closi?g, Mr. Chairman, we would again like to draw your attention to the im­
portant dIfference between whet HR 1968 is trying to do, and the objections of those 
who have opposed this legislation will state. Those in opposition to the bill will call 
your attentIon to the fact that the scope of the Public Safety Officers Benefits Act 
was to exclude occupational diseases arising out of the performance of duty. Howev­
er, such deaths could OCcur at any time, while the fire fighter is off-duty at home or 
at other locations completely unrelated to performance of duty. ' 
~R 196~ attempts to cover t~ose deaths which actually OCCur in the line-of-duty, 

d~rmg a smgle event or on a smgle occasion, whether the death is medicalJy deter­
~med to be c~used by h7art failure. of other me~cal c(;>ndition. For your ~forma­
tIon, .w7 have mcluded WIth our testImony an artICle wrItten by William F. Powers, 
AdmmlStrator for the PSOB, and by Doctor Robert L. Thompson. The article dis­
cusses Federal death benefits for the fire service, the Public Safety Officers Benefits 
Program, and their relationship to fire fighter heart attack deaths. 

W ~ feel ~ha~ Congress,. if allowed, will express its support for correcting the cur­
rent meqUlty ill t~e prOVlSlon of PSO.B ?eat~ benefits by passing HR 1968. We hope 
t~at you, Mr. Cha!rm~, and your ~tI?gulShed Subcommittee will fmd it in your 
WISdom to report the bIll out, allOWIng It to proceed through the legislative proceSfJ 
and to final enactment. 

FEDERAL DEATH BENEFITS FOR THE FIRE SERVICE-A DISCUSSION OF THE PUBL'IC 
SAFETY OFFICERS' BENEFITS PROGRAM AND THE RELATIONSHIP OF FIRE FIGHTBR 
HEART ATTACK DEATHS 

(By William F. Powers and Robert L. Thompson, M.D.I) 

The Public Safety Officers' Benefits (PSOB) Act of 1976 is administered by the 
~aw Enforcement ~sistance Administration ~~AA) of the U.S. Department of Jus­
tIce. The Act prOVIdes a $50,000 benefit to elIglble survivors of state and local fire 
fighters .whose death is the result of a traumatic injury suffered in the line of duty. 
~ot~ prud and volunteer fire fighters are covered by the Act. The coverage is not 
limIted to fire-ca~sed deaths but also includes accidental deaths in the line of duty. 
For .examp~e, claims have bee~ awarded in a variety of training and community 
servICe aC~ldents. These hava mcluded automobile accidents, falls, electrocutions 
and drownmgs. 

LIMITATIONS 

The ~r~!Vam is not workmen's compensation. Accordingly, there is no employers' 
responsIbIlIty for state and local flre fighters. Benefits cannot be paid if a fire fight­
er's death ~esults from intention~ misconduct, voluntary intoxication or suicide. No 
pa~ent will be made when a claimant contributes to a fire fighter's death. 

~Ire fighter cover.age is affected by a requirement that death result from an act 
oblIgated or authorIZed by law, rule, regulation or condition of employment. This 
could affect the off duty fire fighter who acts to save life or property. On occasion 
fi!e perso.nnel who take suc~ action might be doing so without legal authority. If 
killed while off duty, the>, mlg~t not be cov~red by the benefits program. This prob­
lem .can be. pre~ented WIth wrItten regulatIOns that authorize fire fighters to take 
speCIfic actIons ill fires and other emergencies when they are not on a regular tour 
of duty. 

CARDIAC COVERAGE 

In the course of administering the benefits program, the LEAA has encountered 
several complex ISsues. Princ~pal among these is the difficult:r of evaluating so­
called heart attack dea~hs agamst a background of the program s statutory criteria 
and procedural regulatIOns. The purpose of this article is to focus this issue and to 
suggest procedures designed to enhance the coverage of fire fighters under the 
PSOB program. In addition, the article highlights what has been observed about 
heart attacks as they relate to fire fighting. 

1 William F. Po?,ers is t~e Director of the Public Safety Officers' Benefits Program. Dr. 
Robert Thompson IS the Chall'man of the Department of Forensic Sciences Armed Forces Insti­
tute of Pathology, Walter Reed Hospital. He is the Medical Advisor to the PSOB program. 
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The Public Safety Officers' Benefits does not cover all heart attack deaths that 
are duty related. Coverage is limited to those deaths where a, '\_"le-of-duty traumatic 
injury was a substantial factor in the death. Traumatic injury is defined as: 

"A wound or other condition of the body caused by external force, including inju-
ries inflicted by bullets, explosives, sharp instruments, blunt objects or other physi-
cal blows; electricity, chemicals, climatic conditions, infectious diseases, radiation 
and bacteria, but excluding stress and strain." 

A "substantial, factor" means that the traumatic injury contributed to the death 
to as great a degree as any other factor, such as a pre-existing disease. 

The most common traumatic injury suffered by a fire fighter whose death results 
from a heart attack is carbon monoxide poisoning from smoke inhalation. Recogniz-
ing this, the LEAA estriblished a minimum blood carbon monoxide (COhb) level that II 

can be considered a "substantial factor" in a heart attack death. Most medical ex-
perts consider lethal COhb levels to be at the 50 percent or higher saturation level. 
Mter consulting with qualified physicians in the field, the LEAA determined that 
COhb levels much less than 50 percent can be fatal under certain unique circum-
stances. Therefore, the agency has set its COhb "substantial factor" standard at 10 " 
percent saturation for non-smokers, and at 15 percent for smokers. 

The COhb stan.dards set by the LEAA enhance the potential for coverage of fire 
fighers who suffeir a fatal heart attack at a fire scene or within a few hours of fight-
ing a fire. Howe.ver, there is one important inpediment to this enhanced coverage. 
Frequently, whein a fire fighter dies of a heart attack, medical examiners and coro-
ners will determine the death to be natural. They often fail to order an autopsy or 
toxicology analysis. The cause of death on the official certificate is listed as a specif-
ic type of heart attack resulting from heart disease. This puts the fire department 
in the position of attempting to prove that the fire fighter suffered smoke inhalation 
sufficient for ooverage. 

Frequently, the only evidence submitted is that there was smoke at the fire. Such 
a statement cannot be accepted as a basis for coverage. Departments must submit 
medical evidence of smoke inhalation. Accordingly, if a fire fighter suffers a fatal 
heart attack, a toxicology analysis must be performed to determine the blood level 
of all toxic fumes, with paricular attention to carbon monoxide levels. 

Some laboratories, because they consider low COhb levels to be medically insig-
nificant, will report "CO level less than 10 percent," or "no CO level at all." Such 
generalized statements diminish the potential for coverage under the Act. Fire de-
partments should order a toxicology analysis with a specific request that exact toxic 
levels be listed ill the report. If the family approves, an autopsy also should be per-
formed. 

THE RELATIONSHIP OF HEART ATrACKS AND TOXIC FIRE GASES 

One of the shocking facts aboutline-of-duty death in the fire service is that 46 
percent of the deaths are caused by heart attacks. Based on PSOB claims, this is 
double the heart attack death rate of any other public safety profession. Why are so 
many fire fighters dying of heart attacks? After a review of 225 fire fighter death 
claims, the LEAA staff and its medical advisor have concluded that the dispropor-
tionate heart attack death rate results from arteriosclerotic heart disease in combi-
nation with the fires fighter's exposure to toxic fire gases, particularly carbon mon-
oxide. 

Arteriosclerotic heart disease affects virtually every American male from age five 
on. The rate that the disease progresses in anyone individual depends on many fac-
tors. Some have yet to be identified by medical scientists. One thing seems certain, 
however. The disease progresses significantly faster in some than it does in others. 
The fire fighter is not unusual in that regard. . 

To understand the effect of the disease upon the fire fighter, it is important to .. 
understand how the cardiovascular system works. In very simple terms, blood 
passes through the lungs where oxygen molecules attach themselves to the hemoglo-
bin molecules of the blood. Oxygenated blood then flows to the heart where it is 
pumped through blood vessels to feed the various muscles and organs of the body. If 
the body is emotionally or physically stressed, the muscles and organs require in-
creased oxygen. Demand signals are sent to the heart, causing it to pump faster. 
This increases the flow of blood and availability of oxygen. 

Arteriosclerotic heart disease impedes this simple process by depositing sclerotic 
plaques on the interior wall of the blood vessels, most critically the vessels that 
supply the heart muscle itself. These plaques build up over a long period of time 
slowly cutting down on the volume of blood flow. If the start of life can be compared 
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to fighting a fire with a 1 %" hose, thirty years later you find yourself with a 1" 
hose and, a few years later, with a %" hose. 

Associated with this reduced blood flow is a concomitant reduction of oxygen flow 
to the muscles and organs. This gradual reduction in oxygen supply is not noticed 
by the individual until the disease has progressed to the point where the blood's 
oxygen supply begins to be exceeded by the body's oxygen demand, usually during 
stressful situations. When this happens, the individual experiences angina pain. If 
there is severe stress, a heart attack results. 

How does this relate to carbon monoxide and other fire gases? When fire fighter(:j 
freely breathe in the atmosphere at a fire (do not wear protective breathing appara­
tus), they are taking both oxygen and carbon monoxide molecules into their lungs. 
These molecules compete with each other, trying to attach themselves to the hemo­
globin molecules of the blood. The carbon monoxide molecule has the advantage. 
Hemoglobin molecules have a more than 240 times greater affinity for carbon mon­
oxide than they do for oxygen. molecules. Thus, cWi,bon monoxide molecules begin to 
displace oxygen molecules in the blood stream, the~leby reducing the body's oxygen 
supply. 

Recently, medical researchers found that a fire fighter's ventilation rate is fre­
quently more important to the uptake of carbon monoxide than is the density of 
carbon monoxide in the atmosphere, or the length of exposure to it. This is a signifi­
cant finding considering the level of emotional and physical stress and strain associ­
ated with tITe fighting. The recent deaths of four volunteer fire fighters in Boston, 
New York (a Buffalo suburb), illustrate this phenomenon. 

The four volunteers were using a pumper to help a farmer pump out a well. After 
the well was pumped dry, a civilian climbed down a ladder into the well to remove 
the foot pump which had been tied to the base of the ladder. After doing this, he 
began to climb up the ladder all the while singing and talking to the men above. 
When he was halfway up, he passed out and fell back to the bottom of the well. 

A volunteer fire fighter went down the well to assist the citizen. He also passed 
Oll-t. Another volunteer fITe fighter went down into the well with the same result. 
The two remaining fire fighters must have known of the toxic fumes danger, but 
they were not equipped with protective breathing devices and probably feared their 
call would not bring assistance in time. They too entered the well to rescue the 
others and also were overcome. 

Other units of the fITe department arrived. Using protective breathing appn-ratus, 
they removed the five men from the well. The four volunteers all had inhaled fatal 
levels of carbon monoxide. The civilian, the first man to pass out in the well, sur­
vived. Why? The civilian's ventilation rate prior to being overcome was normal. He 
had not been under severe emotional or physical stress. Thus, his uptake of carbon 
monoxide was just enough to cause him to pass out. 

In contrast, all four volunteer fire fighters were under significant emotional and 
physical stress. This greatly increased their ventilation rates which, in turn, rapidly 
increased their uptake of carbon monoxide to a fatal level. 

To summarize, combine the oxygen reducing effects of carbon monoxide, the 
oxygen reducing effects of arteriosclerosis, and the stress and strain of fire fighting 
which not only increases the demand for oxygen but also the uptake of carbon mon­
oxide, and you have created the perfect environment for a heart attack. In the opin­
ion of the LEAA and its medical advisor, this is the reason for the high heart attack 
death rate in the fire service. 

HEART ATrACK REDUCTION 

How can the fire service reduce its heart attack death rate? A review of 225 fire 
fighter line-of-duty deaths seems to indicate several logical steps. 

1. There is a need for education. It appear;:; that fire fighters have an inadequate 
knowledge of flre gases. Many seem not to realize that toxic fire gases can be 
Ptresent in an atmosphere with little or no smoke. Some still tend to consider 
Ismoke eating" as a mark of distinction. Many fail to use protective breathing appa­

ratus until a hostile fire environment forces them to use it. Few fully understand 
the danger to life posed by low levels of toxic fire gases, particularly carbon monox­
ide. 

2. Departments should adopt rules requiring mandatory use of a protective 
breathing device when a fire fighter enters a burning structure regardless of the 
fire's severity. This rule also should extend to overhaul in poorly ventilated struc­
tures. A recent flre in Claremont, New Hampshire, illustrates tho need for the over­
haul rule. Eleven fire fighters were overcome following a fire in the attic of a gym­
nasium. The attic was poorly ventilated and a low level of carbon monoxide was still 
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in the air from the fire. The men were overhauling the attic area with?ut protective 
breathing apparatus. All required hospital treatment. Three were admItte~ for ove~­
night observation. Fortunately none of the eleven had advanced arterIOsclerotIc 
heart disease or fatalities might have resulted. .. . 

3. There is a need for regular phys\cal ~xaminati0X!-s in the fire servIce, mcluding 
stress tests. Fire fighters identifIed as ~laV1ng heart: dISease, or thos~ wh? ~ave expe­
rienced heart problems, should be asSIgned to dutIes where ther~ IS mmImal eXl?o­
sure to toxic fire gases. Ideally, these would be in support functIons such as tram-
ing, fire prevention or a.rson investigation., . 

4. Adoption of a phYSICal fItness program, WIth fItness st~~ar~, would be bene~­
cial. Aerobic exercises are known to. reduce chole~terol, trIghcen4es anq ot~er fa",:­
tors thought to contribute to heart disease. A phYSICally fit person s ventIlatIo~ rate 
also will not be as affected by stress and strain as would that of a persoll who IS out 

of shape. . .. kin hil d t ld b b fi 5. Adoption of a rule banning or limItIng smo g w eon u ¥ wou ~ ene.I-
cial. Recent studies indicate that fire fighters who smoke, depending oX!- theIr habIt, 
can have anywhere from 5 percent to 20 nercent blood carbon monOXIde levels re­
sulting solely from the use of tobacco. In ~ddition, those who smoke affect the at-
mosphere breathed by others. " 

For example, a me~c~ resea~cher recently measured the blood ce~bon monOXIde 
levels of a fire commiSSIoner, his deputy and a secretary after a day s work at the 
office. The commissioner and his deputy, both heavy smoker~, had blood carbon 
monoxide levels of more than 15 percent. The secretary, who did not smoke, had a 
level of 7 percent from breathing the smoke-filled office atmosphere. 

INITIATING A CLAIM 

A PSOB claim can be initiated by calling the Public Safety Officers' Benefits Divi­
sion of the Law Enforcement Assistance Administrat~on, (202) 376-2~91. U~on re­
ceiving a call the PSOB Division will supply the claIm forms and will adVISe ~he 
fIre departme'nt of the documentation that will be necessary to support tJ:e cl~. 
Claims also can be initiated by writi.'lg the PSOB Division. The address IS Public 
Safety Officers' Benefits Program, Office of the Comptro~er, Law Enforcement As-
sistance Administration, 633 Indiana Avenue, N.W., Washington, P:C. 20?31. . 

Fire departments are invited to call or write the LEAA for additIOnal mformatIon 
about coverage under the benefits program. 

Mr. CONYERS. The testimony of my colleagues, Mr. Neal of North 
Carolina Mr. Frank of Massachusetts, and that of the secretary­
treasure~ of the International Union of Police Associations, Robert 
Gordon, will be included in t11e record. 

[Statements of Mr. Neal, l\1r. Frank and Mr. Gordon follow:] 

STATEMENT OF REPRESENTATIVE STEPHEN L. NEAL 

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee, ~or th;e pas~ fO~Ir years, I have 
been trying to persuade the Congress to correct a se~ous mequIty m coverag~ pro­
vided under the Public Safety Officers' Benefit (pSOB) program. The problem IS the 
unfair treatment of rescue squad personnel who risk their lives daily ~o protect the 
lives and property of American citizens. l!~der current law, the SUrvIvors of th~se 
important public servants would not be ehgIble for the $50,00.0 death .benefIt wh~ch 
is provided for the families of firefighters and police officer.~ killed while performmg 
official duties. . . . 

For the last two Congresses, I have introduced legISlatIon to amend the Omrubu.s 
Crime and Safe Streets Act of 1968 to provide that rescue squad members be entI-
tled to death benefits under the PSOB program. . 

Mr. Chairman I appreciate the opportunity to appear before the subcomI~lltte~ to 
discuss the need' for this legislation. This has been a long and arduo~s bf!ttl~ and. I 
hope this hearing is the beginning of the final effort to ~orrect defiCIencIes. m th!s 
important program. You are to be commended, Mr. Chrurman, .for sc~edulm~ this 
hearing to review the program. I hope members of the subcommIttee WIll realIZe, as 
I have the need to revise the current eligibility criteria for PSOB COV~r:lge. 

Let ~e give an illustration of how the current progr~ works ~d how coverage 
is denied to a very important group of .emerge!1cy servIc~ proV1d~rs. If a rescue 
squadsman and a police officer, working sIde-by-.sIde, wer~ killeq trymg to resc';l~ an 
injured victim from a burning building, the pohce officer s famIly wo?ld be ebgIble 
for the $50,000 payment which the federal government has made available through 

13 

Q 

.. 

.. 

23 

the PSOB program. Because the activities of rescue squads are not generally cov­
ered under the program, there would be no such assistance given to the survivors of 
the rescue squad member. The same discrepancy would apply in every case where a 
firefighter or law enforcement officer was working with a rescue squad person and 
both individuals were killed while performing the same duty. 

There is a very real possibility that this situation could occur. Rescue squad me,;.u­
bers often work directly with police and fIre personnel. Consider for a moment just 
how specialized emergency preparedness has become in our urban areas, and how 
dependent rural areas axe on local and county rescue units. Not only do these indi­
viduals work with poli\:e and fire units, rescue squad members are exposed to very 
life-threatening situQtions. Among the commonly known activities performed by 
these important pu.hlic servants are emergency medical treatment and first aid, am­
bulance service, rescue of persons in wrecked vehicles or burning buildings, and 
searching for drowning victims. In most emergency calls, these units are the first to 
arrive on the scene. Squadsmen are required to perform in what are commonly 
known to be very dangerous situations. For instance, rescue squad members are 
often called to help with violent individuals, such as criminals injured while com­
mitting violent crimes, or with patients experiencing violent drug reactions. Rescue 
squad personnel often respond to the scene of domestic quarrels, situations many 
police officers call the most dangerous. They will continue to perform these func­
tions and will continue to put their lives in jMpardy. Survivors of these individuals 
killed in the line of duty will not have the financial protection afforded to other 
public servants who die in the same or similar circumstances. 

Mr. Chairman, there are rescue squads perforIning essential emergency services 
in almost every urban and rural area of the country. According to the Department 
of Transportation, between 25,000 and 30,000 rescue units operate within the United 
States that employee emergency medical technicians. The National Association of 
Emergency Medical Technicians estimates that 76,000 EMTS are curreutly serving 
within rescue squads and none are covered under the PSOB. In my home state of 
North Carolina, there are over 7,500 trained rescue personnel operating out of 250 
all volunteer units. These squads respond to almost all of the emergency calls 
within their jurisdiction, particularly those in rural counties. A unit in North Caro­
lina may repond to anywhere between 250 and 3,000 calls a year, depending on the 
popUlation of the area served. 

Let me use an example a little closer to Washington, D.C. The Bethesda-Chevy 
Chase RE!scue Squad in Bethesda, Maryland, is a unit which operates within a met­
ropolitan area. The Bethesda-Chevy Chase unit responded to over 11,335, calls last 
year. Of those, 2,149 were rescue situations and 9,186 involved ambulance transpor­
tation and emergency medical treatment. Despite this heavy utilization of squads­
men and their exposure to dangerous situations, families of rescue squad members 
killed in the line of duty would not be eligible for the $50,000 death benefit. 

Members of rescue squads typically have modest fmancial resources. Service to 
the squad, in most instances, is strictly on a voluntary basis. The satisfaction of 
having an opportunity to serve their neighbors is the only reward they receive. The 
death of a squadsman would pose a significant fmancial hardship to the survivors 
since most families have low or moderate incomes. The PSOB was created to ease 
the financial hardships of survivors of police officers and firefighters. What about 
the hardships faced by families of rescue squad members killed in the line of duty? 

Mr. Chairman, statistics regarding actual number of rescue squad personnel 
killed in the line of duty are difficult to obtain. To my knowledge, there have only 
been three cases which received public attention. One case involved the death of two 
squad members in Pennsylvania who were trying to rescue a child from a tunnel. 
Just on the scant data available, however, it is clear that expanding the coverage to 
include rescue squad members would not significantly increase federal expenditures 
or the deficit. 

Mr. Chairman, I believe the exclusion of rescue squad personnel is contrary to 
congressional intent. The members of the 94th Congress, in Public Law 94-430, ex­
pressed a need to provide adequate death benefits for the survivors of public safety 
officers. It was evident during 1976 that many states and communities failed to pro­
vide adequate death benefits for survivors of public safety officers. In states where 
benefits were provided, there was disparity in the amount of coverage afforded a 
family. Upon review of the legislative history, it was clear that Congress felt a 
"moral responsibility" to compensate those who risk their lives daily to protect the 
public. Although no specific reference was made to "rescue squad personnel", state­
ments delivered on the House floor by the author of the Act indicate an understand­
ing that certain personnel under the definition of "fIrefIghters" may be covered .. 
Representative Joshua Eilberg gave an indication of who should be covered unde1t 
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the act during his introductory remarks on H.R. 365, the Firefighters Benefits Act 
of 1965, which was subsequently incorporated as part of the Public Safety Officers' 
Benefits Act. He said: "Further, Mr. Chairman, the coverage of the bill applies to 
those firemen actually engaged in fircfighting and others who die in the perform­
ance of their duty where the activity is determined by the administration to be po-
tentially dangerous." It is clear from this passage that the LEAA is given great discretion in deciding 
who, outside of firefighters and police officers, should be allowed coverage. The 
LEAA has chosen to narrowly defme eligibility to exclude many who risk their lives 
to protect the lives and property of others. According to an LEAA memorandum on 
the subject of EMT eligibility for death benefits, it was found that "an EMT whose 
primary job function was something other than firefighting would be covered by 
PSOB only if his death occurred in the course of firefighting activities he was au­
thorized to perform." According to LEAA's own estimates, coverage for EMT's 
occurs in less than two percent of the cases. 

I find it a bit unfair that the program allows for a broad interpretation of the law 
enforcement officer to include correction, probation, parole and judicial officers. Yet, 
rescue squad personnel would only be covered if their primary duty is fire suppres­
sion. I am not opposed to the broad definition of a law enforcement officer. All law 
enforcement personnel should be covered under PSOB. My POintl Mr. Chairman, is 
that Congress should insure that all who daily risk their lives to protect the public 
are covered. To exclude rescue squad members falls far short of that goal. 

Supporters of this proposal came very close to including rescue squad members in 
the PSOB program. The House of Representatives, by an almost two to one vote, 
went on record in support of this proposal. I, along with my colleague from Califor­
nia, Wayne Grisham, were successful in amending the Justice System Improvement 
Act of 1979 to include the language of H.R. 385. The Senate had no comparable pro­
vision and the matter was decided in conference. Mr. Chairman, the 180 members in 
the House who voted for the amendment were ~uite perturbed by what took place 
in the conference committee. Despite the Senate s willingness to accept my amend­
ment, most of the House members made no attelppt to uphold the House position. 
This was due to the opposition of some flouse conferees to the House amendment. I 
am happy that we once again have an opportunity to consider this important legis-

lation. Mr. Chairman, I have been in close consultation over the years with organizations 
representing firefighters, emergency medical technicians, and rescue squads across 
the country. I have received letters of endorsement from rescue units from as far 
away as California. All have urged the Congress to include rescue squad members in 
the PSOB coverage. Mr. Chairman, I appreciate the opportunity to come before you today to discuss 
this problem. I look forward to working with the subcommittee in an effort to devel­
op legislation that would address this problem and the issue which was discussed by 
our colleague from Michigan, Dale Kildee. I am a cosponsor of H.R. 1968 and sup­
port efforts to authorize the payment of death benefits to public safety officers who 
die as a result of certain medical conditions heretofore not covered under the regu-

lations. There is an increased emphasis being given to the con;.:;ept of neighbor helping 
neighbor. With this in mind, it seems to me only fair that we provide benefits to 
survivors of rescue squad members. Members of volunteer rescue squad units rep­
resent the true spirit of volunteerism. It is only fitting that we provide some finan­
cial security to the families of those who make the ultimate sacrifice while trying to 
help their fellowman. 

I would be glad to answer any questions that you might have. 

STATEMENT OF CONGRESSMAN BARNEY FRANK 

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee, I appreciate this opportunity to 
submit this Statement regarding a critically impOiiant program-the Public Safety 
Officers Benefits Act (PSOBA). I am pleased that with the passage of P.L. 94-430 Congress recognized the obliga-
tion that society has for the survivors of those who give their lives ensuring the 
peace and safety of the public. I have nothing but the greatest respect and admira­
tion for the men and women who, on a daily basis, risk their lives fighting fires and 
other catastrophies and controlling criminal activity. Without their dedication and 
courage, all lives would be greatly imperiled. But it is equally true that without the 
benefits provided by PSOBA, the well-being of their families would, when tragedy 
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strikes, be imperiled as well I w t th S b . adequate funding for this pro ~ so eth u commIttee. to know that I fully support 
safety officers can be fulfilled {Ve sh uld at the promIse made to the survivors of 
officers because of the natur~ of thei~ job~O:y a~~tt? th~ s~esbtalrheady felt by safety 
ones will receive benefits in the event of a traged mg m. ou wether their loved 

I would like to add b . fl . y occurrmg. 
amend PSOBA. H.R. 1968s a:Je4luthe bill~ before. the Subc0l!l~ittee which would 
officer" rescue sq.ua~ members. Thei':~~~~rili~ti~~ ~ t~: ~:~ItI°Pthf "pub!ic safety 
be doubted-theIr lIves are very much on the l' . th' Yd o. e public cannot 
should be included in the benefits und th me m elr ruly activities. They 
the Subcommittee which defmition of "er e Act. dI would leave to the discretion of 

H R 1968 . t d d b C rescue squa member" to utilize 
.. , m ro uce y ongressman Kild ld d . as to allow benefits in cases where death wee, wou re efme physical injury so 

a single occasion e g while fi htin fi as ca~sed as a result of extreme stress on 
very unfair. situ~ti~n~a firefi~hter g :holrdie~~ffer tresent:'k' we. are fac~d with a 
may be demed benefits under certain circ a eary a c whIle fightmg a fire 
stresses placed upon firefighters while in th'stances. Grein th~ tremendous physical 
reasonable to allow benefits in heart a e course 0 uty, It seems only fair and 
brought on by the fire fighting activity t~c~~hes, whet: tge me?ical condition is 
ment related to the same degree as if th d a case, e eath IS clearly employ­
very strongly support H.R. 1968. e eath were caused by burns. I ther,efore 

t~t~~o:=: thank you for this opportunity to present my views on a very impor-

STATEMENT OF ROBERT D. GpORDON
A
, SECRETARy-TREASURER, INTERNATIONAL UNION OF' 

OLICE SSOCIATIONS, AFL-CIO 

Mr. Chairman and Members of th S b . Robert D. Gordon and I am the Secr:tarU _T~mmlttee, for the recor~, my name ]3 
Police Associations AFL-CIO Th' U· y. easurer,of the InternatIonal Union of 

B~!fi~ayc~.f all la~ enforce~enroffi~~~~ ~ 0:~;p~~f~lih:Sp~~li~u3~!tieo~~~~; 
We would like to address our majo H R 196 . 

0.ur good f~iend Congressman Dale Kiid~:cU~ t' . t 1 8, whhlCh was i?~roduce~ by 
tIon was SIgned into law in Se t b . n or .una e y, w en the orlgmallegISla-
deaths in the line of duty were ~o~r:red ~u117~, It w~ generally accepted that all 
attacks were not covered. Police office~s c 0 our Is~ay, we learned that heart 
the scene of a fire or drownin or oth ,on many occasIOns, are the first ones on 
iaI?-t rescu~ a~tempt are just a; entitledrt~fu!gbncYfilhesehofficers who d.ie in a val­
sumg a CrImInal. I do not believ 't l~ ene 1 as t e officer who IS shot pur­
exclude death attributed to stre~ Iori~!fe mtent. of the Congress at that time to 
Kildee and the Co-sponsors of H R 1968 m1 a tOlSOnous substance. Congressman 
legislation and we urge this Sub'co'mmitt::~ f e coWmended for instituting such 
guarantee peace of mind to our nation's law 0 t vora 

YtPasffi
s 

H.R. 1968 which will 
ents will be cared for. en orcemen 0 lCers that their depend-

I would also like to offer our views on H R 3089 hi h 
to eliminate the requirement that parents' of d w d

C 
b1!lld amend Section 703 

nancially dependent on such officers in ord ecea~e pu IC safety officers be fi­
this legislation was first introduced it was f~lto t6.ual~y for the death, benefit. When 
now, that the program was desi ed t . en your InternatIonal, as we do 
were financially dependent uPo~hes~ ~~~~sdePdn~ent families and parents who 
tute. While the intent of H R 3089 rna b llan m .many cases were left desti­
parents of a deceased officer' a~e financi~lyed:;e :e~nm~h we f~nd that unless the 
cannot recommend passage of this proposal. n n on e 0 Icer for support, we 

Mr .. CONYERS. The committee stands adjourned. 
[Whereupon, at 11 a.m., the subcommittee adjourned.] 

NATIONAL FIRE PROTECTION ASSOCIATION 

Hon: JOHN CONYERS, Jr., . Quincy, Mass., May 26, i982. 

Chazrman, Subcommittee on Criminal Justice of the JI. . . . 

(A 
u.~. House of Representatives Washington D C ouse Judzewry Committee, 

ttentlOn: Barbara Kammerman). ' .. 
DEAR CHAIRMAN CONYERS' The Nat' al F' P . have made a part of the rec~rd the ~~~ciati~e, rotectlOt~ Asso~i~tion woul~ like to n s suppor lve pOSItIOn regardmg H.R. 
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385, H.R. 1968, H.R. 3089, and H.R. 4141, which are d~signed to amend the Pub~ic 
Safety Officers' Benefits Act, and are scheduled for hearmgs before your SubcommIt-

teeThe NFPA is a non-profit professional organization, ~d ,since i~ inception before 
the turn of the century has been looked upon as the na~lO!1 s publIc advoc~te for fire 
safet Since many of the 32,000 memberf1 of the Assoclatlon are fire servlce perso~­
nel ;e have a direct interest in fire fighter health and safety programs, and SUrvl­
vor' benefits for those who fall in the line of duty. . f 

Because of the interest cited above, the NFPA wishes to go on record m support 0 

the following amendments to the Public Safety Officers Benefits Act: .. f th 
1. Inclusion of rescue squad members under the death benefit prOVISIons 0 e 

A~. T liminate the requirement that parents of deceased public safety officers be 
fin~c~ally depend.ent on such officers in order to qualifY for death benthefi~h t 

3 To authorize payment of survivors benefits resultmg from all dea s a occur 
in the line of duty. Survivors have been denied benefits in the past, eve!1 thou~h a 
fire fighter died while performing his duty. The language of H.R. 1968 will alleViate 

this deficiency. ····t t h this tat e t Thank you for allowing the AsSOCIation this opportum Y 0 ave s em. n 
included in the record of the Subcommittee hearings. If I can be of any other asSISt­
ance in this matter, please don't hesitate to contact me. 

Sincerely, ROBERT W. GRANT, President. 
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,AMENDMENTS TO THE PUBLIC SAFETY 
OFFICERS' BENEFITS ACT 

TUESDAY, JUNE 15, 1982 

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, 
SUBCOMMITTEE ON CRIMINAL JUSTICE 

OF THE COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY, 
WashingtCln~ D.C. 

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notic1e, at 2:05 p.m. in room 
2237, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. John Conye:t:s, Jr. 
(chairman of the subcommittee) presiding. 

Present: Representatives Conyers and Edwards. 
Staff present: Barbara Kammerman, assistant counsel, and Ray­

mond V. Smietanka, associate counsel. 
Mr. CONYERS. The subcommittee will come to order. 
Today, the subcommittee will hear testimony on four bills relat­

ing to the Public Safety Officers' Benefits Act. The act provides a 
$50,000 supplemental death benefit to the survivors of a public 
safety officer killed in the line of duty. 

The act was designed to compensate survivors of firefighters and 
law-enforcement officers who die as a result of injuries sustained in 
the line of duty. Since its inception, there have been those who 
have sought to extend it. The four bills before us now would 
expand the coverage in three ways. 

First, H.R. 1968 would extend coverage by defming physical 
injury to include a' medical condition sustained while ingesting or 
inhaling a poisonous substance or while subject to extreme physical 
stress, on a single occasion or during a single event. 

Second, H.R. 385 and H.R. 4141 would expand the act by express­
ly covering the survivors of a rescue squad member. The two bills 
differ, however, in their defmition of rescue squad. 

Third, H.R. 3089· would extend coverage by eliminating the re­
quirement that surviving parents of covered officers have been de­
pendent upon the deceased in order to recover. 

The bills raise certain questions about the act. 
First, we must ask whether the proponents of change really 

object to the administration of the act, as opposed to its contents . 
Second, we must question how much new money this will cost the 
Federal Government. 

Further, to the extent new money is involved, we who are so 
keenly aware of budget problems must determine whether this new 
money should be spent on this program or other existing programs 
that are currently being cut back. 

Third, if we decide to expand the act to include rescue squad 
members, where do we draw the line? Should we not also include 

(27) 
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good samaritans who, like rescue squad members, may be killed 
while aiding others'? 

And, last, as we undertake a reexamination of the act, should we 
not consider refming the law to prevent payment where death re­
sults from the gross negligence of the officer? 

We hope to address these questions today and in a subsequent 

hearing. . ..' h h t' d' We continue our hearIngs today begInnIng Wit t e execu Ive 1-

rector of the International Association of Chiefs of Police, one who 
has had a distinguished career in law enforcement. 

We welcome Mr. Norman Darwick, executive director, Interna-
tional Association of Chiefs of Police. 

Mr. Darwick, please proceed. 

TESTIMONY OF NORMAN DARWICK, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, IN­
TERNATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF CHIEFS OF POLICE, GAITH-
ERSBURG, MD. 
Mr. DARWICK. I appreciate the opportunity to appear bef<;>re the 

House Subcommittee on Criminal Justice to express the ~ews of 
the International Association of Chiefs of Police regardmg the 
public safety officers' benefits program... . ' 

\Ve are a professional police organIZation establIShed m 1893. 
Our membership comes from the United States and 75 other ~a­
tions. We represent the police executives in those other countrIes. 

I am not expressing only my own views or a narrow segment of 
the police, but rather the thinking of the v:as~ majority of the asso­
ciation membership as well as the vast majOrIty of the law enforce-
ment community. 

Public safety officers' benefits have been and continu~ to be. a 
very important program to the law enforcement communIty. By Its 
very existence, the benefits program reflects the value that our 
Government places on the work done by law enforcement officers. 
It is a recognition of police of?cers' effor~s to dete.r cri~e .and to 
uphold society's laws. Performmg these VItal func~I~~s IS rIgorous 
alld stressful work. It means confronting the pOSSIbIlIty of danger 
and even death at every turn. Fortunately for us, police officers 
continue to perform the task of keeping the peace. . . 

The legislation providing for these benefits ':Vas Introduced ~th 
the idea of providing some type of compensatIOn for the phYSIcal 
risks taken by officers. When an officer dies in seryice to the com­
munity, there is undeniably a ~eat deal of anguIsh a~d trauma 
visited upon his spouse and children. ~ut, as staggerIng ~s the 
death is for the loved ones to accept emotionally, there are stIll the 
harsh economic realities of the bills to be paid and the necessities 
of living to be faced. The day-t<;>-day problems which ~ould hav;e 
been difficult enough to deal WIth on the average polIce officer s 
salary are now compounded by the loss of the breadwinner. The 
benefits program helps the family in the t~ansition perio~-thus 
usually providing the family the necessary time to determIne how 
they can go forward on their own. . . . ' 

Without this program many familIes would face finanCIal calamI-
ty. Before the passage of the original legislation in 1976, survivors 
had to rely on a patchwork system of indemnification. Many States 
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and localities had no death benefits plans. Individual life insurance 
coverage was difficult to obtain just because police work is consid­
~red ~ hazardous occ~pation. Even when such insurance coverage 
IS avaIlable, the premIums are often too high for a police officer to 
afford. 

The alarming trend of increased crime can only be reversed by 
pro~e~sion~l police officers, w.ho are assured that they and their 
f~mIlI~s Will be compensated In a manner commensurate with the 
r~sks Involved. The benefits program as it now operates only pro­
VIdes for payment when an officer dies as the direct and proximate 
result ~f ~ personal injury sustained in the line of duty. This lan­
~uage lImIts co~era.ge to deaths involving traumatic injuries, which 
Includes ~hose mfhcted by bullets, explosives, sharp instruments, 
and phYSIcal blows. Deaths attributable to exertion or stress en­
counte.red in the performance of duty are presently not covered. 

HaVIng been subjected to such stress on the job leaves the police 
officer more prone than the average citizen to heart attack. Often 
these heart att~c~s take their toll when the officer gives chase to 
apprehend. a CrIll~.lnal. To .deny benefits to the officer's family be­
cause he dId not Instead dIe from a bullet wound is indeed inequi­
table. 
. H.R. 1~68 seeks to remedy this situation. The proposed legisla­

tion prOVIdes for benefits when an officer dies while subject to ex­
treme stress, on a single occasion or during a single event, in the 
performance of duty. 

The IACP supports this legislation. The association also acknowl­
edges the ri~ks ~herent in .the work of rescue squad members and 
supports legIslation extendIng death benefits to these individuals. 
Even th~ugh we live in a time of fiscal austerity, it is obvious that 
the serVIces of. rescue squad members, firefighters, and police offi­
cers are essential to the well-being of our communities. To continue 
t~ attract highly 9ualified personnel, it is imperative that we pro­
VIde the best pOSSIble program. The IACP believes that these pieces 
of legislation will very much strengthen the present system. 

Thank you. I would be happy to answer any questions you have. 
.Mr. CONYERS. Well, there is also the problem of the family left 

Without funds to carryon an important consideration when the law 
was first passed. I still think it is an important consideration. 

Also, what would happen if this doesn't pass? Would people quit 
the police department? 
~r. DARWICK. N?, I don't. think the police will quit, will give up 

theIr work. They dId not do It before the legislation existed. 
Mr. CONYERS. Is there any legislation like this in the Senate? 
Mr. DARWICK. I am not aware of any. 
Mr. CONYERS. OK. Thank you very much. 
Mr. DARWICK. Thank you. 
[The statement of Mr. Darwick follows:] 

STATEMENT OF NORMAN DARWICK, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, INTERNATIONAL ASSOCIATION 
OF CHIEFS OF POLICE . 

T~ank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I appreciate this oppor­
tt;lnlty to appear before the House Subcommittee on Criminal Justice to express the 
Vlew~ of the International Association of Chiefs of Police (IACP) regarding the 
pubhc safety officers' benefits program. 

15-268 0 - 83 - 3 
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The International'Association of Chiefs of Police is a voluntary professional orga­
nization, established in 1893. It is comprised of chiefs of police and other law en­
forcement personnel from all sections of the United States and more than 75 na­
tions. Command personnel within the United States constitute more than 70 per­
cent of the more than 13,500 members. Throughout its existence, the IACP has 
strived to achieve proper, conscientious and resolute law enforcement. This it has 
done in the interest of community betterment, conservation of the public peace and 
maintenance of good order. The IACP has always sought to achieve these objectives 
in full accord with the constitution, and the IACP has been constantly devoted in all 
its activities to the steady advancement of this Nation's best welfare and well-being. 

I would stress at this juncture that I am not expressing here the views of myself 
or a narrow segment of police, but rather the thinking of the vast majority of the 
association membership, as well as the vast majority of the law enforcement com­
munity. 

In turning to the subject at hand, let me begin by assuring you that public safety 
officers' benefits have been and continue to be a very important program to the law 
enforcement community. By its very existence, the benefits program reflects the 
value that our government places on the work done by law enforcement officers. It 
is a recognition of police officers' efforts to deter crime and to uphold society's laws. 
Performing these vital functions is rigorous and stressful work. It means confront­
ing the possibility of danger and even death at every turn. Fortunately for us, police 
officers continue to perform the task of keeping the peace. 

The legislation providing for these benefits was introduced with the idea of pro­
viding some type of compensation for the physical risks taken by officers. When an 
officer dies in service to the community, there is undeniably a great deal of anguish 
and trauma visited upon his spouse and children. But, as staggering as the death is 
for the loved ones to accept emotionally, there are still the harsh economic realities 
of the bills to be paid and the necessities of living to be faced. The day-to-day prob­
lems which would have been difficult enough to deal with on the average police offi­
cer's salary are now compounded by the loss of the breadwinner. The benefits pro­
gram helps the family in the transition period-thus usually providing the family 
the necessary time to determine how they can go forward on their own. 

Without this program many families would face :fmancial calamity. Before the 
passage of the original legislation in 1976, survivors had to rely on a patchwork 
system of indemnification. Many States and localities had no death benefits plans. 
Individual life insurance coverage was difficult to obtain just because police work is 
considered a hazardous occupation. Even when such insurance coverage is available, 
the premiums are often too high for a police officer to afford. 

The alarming trend of increased crime can only be reversed by professional police 
officers, who are assured that t~ey and their families will be compensated in a 
manner commensurate with the risks involved. The benefits program as it now op­
erates only provides for payment when an officer dies lias the direct and proximate 
result of a personal injury sustained in the line of duty." This language limits cover­
age to deaths involving traumatic injuries, which includes those inflicted by bullets, 
explosives, sharp instruments and physical blows. Deaths attributable to exertion or 
stress encountered in the performance of duty are presently not covered. 

Having been subjected to such stress on the job leaves the police officer more 
prone than the average citizen to heart attack. Often these heart attacks take their 
toll when the officer gives chase to apprehend a criminal. To deny benefits to the 
officer's family because he did not instead die from a bullet wound is indeed inequi­
table. 

H.R. 1968 seeks to remedy this situation. The proposed legislation provides for 
benefits when an officer dies while subject to extreme stress, on a single occasion or 
during a single event, in the performance of duty. 

The IACP supports this legislation. The association also acknowledges the risks 
inherent in the work of rescue squad members and supports legislation extending 
death benefits to these individuals. Even though we live in a time of fiscal austerity, 
it is obvious that the services of rescue squad members, firefighters, and police offi­
cers are essential to the well-being of our communities. To continue to attract 
highly qualified personnel, it is imperative that we provide the best possible benefits 
program. The IACP believes that these pieces of legislation will very much strength­
en the present system. 

Thank you. I would be happy to answer any questions you have. 

Mr. CONYERS. I would like to introduce from Detroit, Robert 
Scully, executive vice president, National Association of Police Or­
ganizations, Inc., a dear friend of mine. Welcome. 

... 
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TESTIMONY OF ROBERT F. SCULLY, EXECUTIVE VICE PRESI­
DENT, NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF POLICE ORGANIZATIONS, 
WASHINGTON, D.C., ACCOMPANIED BY CAREY R. BUTSAVAGE, 
LECHNER & BUTSAVAGE, LEGISLATIVE COUNSEL 

Mr. SCULLY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Unfortunately Jack 
Pearson had a last-minute emergency in his home State of Califor­
nia, in the city of San Francisco. Jack asked me to substitute for 
him. 

As you know, I am. the elected vice president of the Detroit 
Police Officers' Association. Also with the Police Officers' Associ­
ation of Michigan-we carry those 12,000 members into the Nation­
al Association of Police Organizations. 

Mr. Chairman, I appreciate the opportunity to present our views 
on H.R. 1968, a matter of extreme importance to police and safety 
officers who are members of the National Association of Police Or­
ganizations. 

Our organization represents over 100,000 police and safety offi­
cers throughout the United States. Its member organizations are 
located throughout the United States. Its member organizations 
are located principally in California, New York, Michigan, Ohio, 
Texas, Massachusetts, and the District of Columbia. 

As an organization dedicated to strengthening the morale and 
working conditions of people who lay their lives on the line every 
day protecting the citizens of this country, we are here to express 
our strong support for the passage of H.R. 1968. 

The Public Safety Officers' Benefits Act of 1976 currently pro­
vides a death benefit of $50,000 to the survivors of a State or local 
police officer or firefighter who dies as a result of a direct physical 
injury sustained in the line of duty. In its report on the PSOB Act, 
the Judiciary Committee defined injury as all injuries to the body 
which are inflicted by an outside force, whether or not it is accom­
panied by a physical impact as well as diseases which are caused or 
result from injury, but not diseases that arise merely out of the 
performance of duty. 

While it seemed to us that this definition covered exactly the 
type of injuries we are now seeking to include through the legisla­
tion being considered today, the LEAA interpreted the bill as only 
providing death benefits for traumatic injuries. In turn, the regula­
tions so narrowly defined traumatic injuries that, as a practical 
matter, the only time an officer is now entitled to the death benefit 
is when he suffers from a traumatic injury of an extreme nature, 
such as a gunshot wound. 

Because of the very narrow interpretation of when the death 
benefit is applicable, many police officers are now ineligible for it, 
even though they have indeed, suffered injuries which are a direct 
and proximate result of in the line-of-duty activity. Thus, under the 
present interpretation, a police officer, who, while physically appre­
hending a robbery suspect, has a heart attack and dies, would not 
be entitled to the $50,000 death benefit. Mr. Chairman, it seems too 
clear to us that this officer suffered an injury in the line of duty 
and that his death was a direct result of his performance of his 
duties. Unfortunately, his surviving dependents will not be eligible 
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for the Federal benefit which was provided for in the PSOB Act, as 
that act is now iaterpreted and applied. . 

Without getting into all the medical studies, we all know that SIt­
uations of ex1Greme danger can cause and do cause extreme stress. 
It is the posi1tion of this organiza~ion th~t a heart ~ttack or other 
medical condit-ion when it occurs In the hne of duty IS no less of an 
injury because there's no blood pouring from an open gunshot 

wound. af d I . I t' d I We think that H.R. 1968 is narrowly dr te egiS a lOn an eg-
islation which makes clear what the original PSOB Act left un­
clear. That is, that the death b~nefit will ~e provid~d only to those 
officers who lose their lives while performIng the. dlf~cult and dan­
gerous task of protecting the pubhc. The legIslat~on currently 
before you expressly provides ~hat ~he PSqB Act wlll cover .only 
those deaths which were sustalned m the Ime of duty on a sIngle 
occasion or a single event. . . . 

We can say without a doubt that to the famlhes of pohce officers 
who die in the performance of their duties, the loss is no le~s 
whether it be a heart attack or a gunshot wo~nd. And t? the pubhc 
who we serve, the officer has made the ultimate sacrIfice In ~he 
performance of his duties in either case. What we are ,aski!lg 
through the passage of H.R. 1968, is that the Congress recognlZe 
that there is no difference, either. . 

Again, we trust that this narrow a~endment, w~ICh m~ans so 
much to the public safety officers of thIS country, will receIve the 
endorsement of this subcommittee and we thank you for the oppor­
tunity to speak on behalf of the police officers of this Nation. 

Mr. CONYERS. Thank you, Mr. Scully. Will you identify the gen-
tleman who is accompanying you? . 

Mr. SCULLY. This is the legislative advocate for our natlOnal or-
ganization, Mr. Carey Butsavage. He is with the firm of Lechner & 
Butsavage. 

Mr. CONYERS. Based in Washington? 
Mr. SCULLY. Yes. . . h 
Mr. CONYERS. If we include occupational diseases, whlCh IS w at 

the Kildee proposal does, will this open the door for lawyers to take 
advantage of the situation? . 

Mr SCULLY. I don't think it would open the door for lawyers, if I 
unde;stand what your que~tion is, sir. I ~hink if .the composition of 
the PSOB committee that IS based here In Washmgton, that ~ak~s 
those decisions is left intact, and they are allowed to make theIr 
judgments as to whether or not it is in fact in the line of duty, I 
think we can keep the bureaucracy, the lawyers, and everybody 
else out of this, the big cost items. . . 

Mr. CONYERS. Well, if you don't, I can tell you what the fee IS 
going to be-one-third. 

Mr. SCULLY. Workmen's compensation? I don't think we are 
trying to create a situation such as that, sir. 

Mr. CONYERS. Well, when you get into occupational diseases, you 
get into some fme line distinctions-whe!~ was the ca~sal connec­
tion, what was the previous he~lth. condItion of t~e diseas~d, how 
much did smoking have to do WIth It, how much did anythmg else 
have to do with it? Then somebody says, well, you better get a 
lawyer. 
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Mr. SCULLY. I think basically what we are talking about here is a 
narrow and limited benefit to the public safety officers of this coun­
try. 

We have a benefit that is in existence right now that allows for 
the $50,000 for .my members that get shot or get stabbed. Basically 
what I am askmg for today, through the passage of 1968, is that 
~y officer that is chasing a robbery suspect down the alley and 
dies of a heart attack, he is just as much dead, and it is just as 
much death connected as the officer that received a gunshot 
~ound. ~ situati?n that haPl?ened in De~roip less than a year ago, 
m the fifth preclllCt of the Clty of DetrOlt, Involving an officer by 
the name of Trelka where he was dispatched to a family trouble 
run. 

Officer Trelka, upon arrival, there was a pushing and shoving 
match between the husband and wife of this household, and natu­
rally the husband was winning the match at this time. Officer 
Trelka, in an attempt to subdue, just put his arms around this indi­
"ndual and wrestled him away from. beating his wife, fell to the 
!:;Tound and was dead before he hit the ground, is what the report 
said. He had a massive heart attack at the age of 32 years old. 
These are the types of people that I think are deserving of that 
type of coverage. 

Mr. CONYERS. Did his survivors receive benefits? 
Mr. SCULLY. Officer Trelka, unfortunately, was just recently di­

v?rced and had no children. But those are the types of people, if he 
dId have a spouse or dependents, that I would like to see covered 
under that act. 

Mr. CONYERS. Do you think it may be necessary to develop some 
heal~h programs for officers? We have some awfully unhealthy 
looking police officers and firemen in the United States. 

Mr. SCULLY. Are you talking a physical fitness type program? 
Mr. CONYERS. Suppose, for example, a man has been arm bend­

ing after w~rk a. lot. So he puts on about 30 pounds. Don't you see 
where that IS gomg to lead? If he suffers a heart attack on the job 
should his survivors recover? Isn't it about time we slimmed do~ 
the force, if I may use this language? 

Mr. SCULLY. I think you may have a valid point there. I think if 
police departments around this country-I don't mean to exclude 
firemen, but I represent strictly police officers-I think police de­
partments throughout this country are following the trend of the 
Detroit Police Department; that is probably something that is 
taking place. . 

You no loz:tger take the alcoholic, or no longer do you take the 
perso.:p. smoking marihuana and smoking cocaine, and stick him in 
the ClOset and lock the door. You don't try to hide him anymore. 
There are programs built within the department, that my union 
helped build, to recognize and treat these problems. 

Unfortun~tely, those individuals that don't respond to the 4-·r eat­
men~ s?metImes. have to .respond ~o something called discipline. 
But It IS something that IS recognlZed now and it is being dealt 
with. And I think physical fitness is a thing of now and a thing of 
the future which it wasn't a thing of the past. 
~r. C?NYERS .. Well, Just as police officers are required to main­

taln theIr profiClency In firearms, I don't think it would be exces-
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. . that they maintain certain minimal he~th condi-~i~~s t~o rs~i~I~~ the job. After all, the latter may be as VItal to offi-
cers and the public as the former. . f~ . t 

Mr SCULLY. That is the case in Detroit. If tp.e pohc.e 0 l1c~r IS no 
h : lly fit to be a police officer on a full-tIme basIS, he IS gener­
~ys~~ arated froml the department, it is on a duty- ?r. non~duty­

y Pt d di bill'ty There are a limited number of pOSItions In the connec e sa. . ddt 't' whi:-h you 't f Detroit which we call restrlCte u y posll0ns,!<" 
ciIce

o 
olice officers into those positions that hopef';111y. nave a 

Phort-t~rm disability, but they are still able ~o ~unctIon In some 
~ype of capacity. So you keep them ~here functlOn~g aId kt0~efullY 
3, 6 months d~wn the: road they: Wlll become physlCal y 1 0 per-
form the full-time duties of a polIce offic~r. . ht Y u don't 

Mr. CONYERS. I am talking about beIng ~verwelg . 0 
have a place where you send fat cops, do you. . 

Mr. SCULLY. There are a lot of farms around DetrOIt, but we 
don't have any fat farms yet., . ? 

Mr. CoNYERS. Do you want to add anyt~g, counsel. 
Mr. BUTSAVAGE. No, thank you, Mr. ChaIrman. 
Mr. CONYERS. Glad to see you. . 
Mr. Scully, thank you for your testImony. 
Mr. SCULLY. Thank you. 
[The statement of Jack Pearson follows:] 

·TESTIMONY OF JACK PEARSON ON BEHALF OF THE NATIONAL AsSOCIATION OF POLICE 
ORGANIZATIONS (NAPO> 

Mr Chairman members of the subcommittee, we B:ppreciate thtoe 0thPportulinityantdo 
. , R 1968 tt f extreme Importance e po ce 

present our views on H. . b ' f ili.: N!tfonal Association of Police Organizations. 
safety offic.ers .who are memts ers 0 100 000 police and safety officers throughout the 
Our orgam.zatlOn represen over, I ted . . all in California New 
United States. Its member organizations are oca ~rm~lp fYC I b' ' 

k Mi hi Ohi Texas Massachusetts and the DIStrIct 0 0 um .la. . . 
Yor, c g~1 t' o'd di te' d to strengthening the morale and working conditions As an organlZa Ion e ca t· th ·t· f this 
of people who lay their lives on the line every day protec mg e

f 
II Re1968 

cOTh!~ubii~Sa?!~e 8>ff~~~eBe~~fi:stA~f ~tf§7rC~~!~:I:~~a;il~h:e de~t~ ~:se~ 
of $5°'RO~/~ ~~r~~~;h~s~~i ~~~ o~!~~d~e th~llieo~f d~t;' I? i; rtiio~ :in 
a I\esu h J di' . Committee defined injury as "all InjUrIeS to e 0 r 
t~hilS~! !ffickci b; ~l~~tside force, whether or not it is acco~p~ed bb~ a Pt~: 
~al impact as well as diseas~.s which are caused or re~ult from mJury, u no 

easWhiI~alt ~:~:t~l~~~~~f i~s Pd::riti:c~o~~!~t~xaC~lY the t~d oJ i~ries th: 
kin to· I de through the legislatIOn bemg conSI ere ay, 

LEM°:.t!~~reJd thebilluas only providin~,death b~nefi~ f?r ~raumatic :ju:!~~ic~ 
turrte th~hre~yat~i!~ ~ ~ffu~~l~ ~~~:~tit\~du:~~~ di:theben!~~\, ~hed~ he suf-
ma r, eo... ~ f xt e nature such as a gunshot woun . 
feBe~~~ea orth:::~ ~~~l; i~~r::ation of when the death benefit is. applicab!f: 

manl· P~~:s O:hl~hs :ee a I}fdir:~:~~J>~r!~~!'te~;;~~s~rt~ffn t~{l~~V~f d~t~~ctivi­
{;~Th:, under the presen.t interpretation, a po~ce °lfdi~~ ~~~d~~ b~y:~~~t~:tE; 
fh:h$50~5 .de~~bbrytehn:~~:M;t~ty~ ttfr::~~:th ~ .. us a~f"~:;}f~f~ 
fered an mJury m e me 0 , his .. de endents will not be eligI­
performanQ~ of his duties. U~ortunatelYI 'd dsu£~1h l>SOB Act as !;hat Act is bIe for the federal benefi~ which was proVl e or In e ,. 

noWw .inth
terp

t retett~ an~ ~P!Udthe medical studies we all know that situation~ of ex-
1 ou ge mg m xt' t It is the position of this orga-

~=io~t~:[ :he~~~ltt:~: ~~ ~U~:: ~eili~r:t c~~di~ion which occurs in the line of 

.. 

, 

( 

i: 
II 
K ), 

" i 
1 
Ii 
\1 

II 

! 
:l 

I , 
I! 
I 

if 
:\ , , 

; i 
Ii 
H 

Ii 
Ii 
Ii 
\ 

35 

duty is no less of an injury because there's no blood pouring from an open gunshot wound. 
We think that H.R. 1968 is narrowly drafted legislation and legislation which 

makes clear what the original PSOB Act left unclear. That is, that the death benefit 
will be provided only to those officers who lose their lives while performing the diffi­
cult and dangerous task of protecting the public. The legislation currently before 
you expressly provides that the PSOB Act will cover only those deaths which were 
sustained in the line of duty on a single occasion or a single event. 

We can say without a doubt that to the families of police officers who die in the 
performance of their duties, the loss is no less whether it be a heart attack or a 
gunshot wound. And to the public who we serve, the officer has ma4e the ultimate 
sacrifice in the performance of his duties in either case. What we are asking 
through the passage of H.R. 1968, is that the Congress recognize that there is no difference either. 

Again, we trust that this narrow amendment, which means so much to the public 
safety officers of this country, will receive the endorsement of this subcommittee 
and we thank you for the opportunity to speak on behalf of the police officers of this nation. 

Mr. CONYERS. Next we have a panel of representatives of the Na­
tional Legislative Committee, National Fraternal Order of Police. 
Art Stone will be the lead witness for this group. We welcome you 
gentlemen. 

TESTIMONY OF ART STONE, LARRY DESMOND, ANTHONY 
MORRIS, ROBERT WALKER, AND VINCENT McGOLDRICK, MEM­
BERS OF THE NATIONAL LEGISLATIVE COMMITTEE, VIENNA, 
VA. 

Mr. S'l'ONE. Mr. Chairman, I am Art Stone, member of the Na­
tional Legislative Committee. Accompanying me is Mr. Vince 
McGoldrick, national chairman from Virginia, Larry DesmtDnd 
from Maryland, Anthony Morris from Virginia, Mr. Robert Walker 
from Virginia. All these gentlemen are members of the legislative 
staff also. We thank you for the opportunity of appearing before 
your committee to give testimony on behalf of our membership 
which numbers over 162,000 Federal, State, and local law enforce­
ment officers throughout the Nation who are very much concerned 
with and unanimously in favor of H.R. 1968 introduced by a very 
true and honored friend of law enforcem~nt, Hon. Dale Kildee of 
Michigan. This legislation would amend the Omnibus Crime Con­
trol and Safe Streets Act of 1968 to authorize the payment of bene­
fits with respect to public safety officers who die of certain medical 
conditions sustained in the performance of their official duties. 

In 1976 when the Public Safety Officers' Benefit Act was signed 
into law it was the general feeling that all deaths that were attrib­
utable to the line of duty were covered. However, it was soon 
learned that this was not the case. We feel that when PSOB was 
passed that this was not the intent and we are very grateful to 
Congressman Kildee for introducing legislation on our behalf that 
would correct what we feel was an inadequacy in the language and 
intent in 1976. 

In many instances law enforcement officers are the first to arrive 
on the scenes of, fires, accident, explosions, drownings, et cetera, 
and there have been many of these officers who, without any 
regard for their own safety, gave their lives that others may live. 

We do not know how many have died from heart attacks brought 
on by that stress of the situation that the officer was confronted 
with or how many died while inhaling a poisonous substance at a 
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fire or explosion but we feel that there have been many and we 
strongly feel that their survivors should be entitled to the same 
consideration and benefits as the survivor of a law enforcement of­
ficer who dies as a result of a gunshot wound sustained in the line 
of duty. 

Once again in closing, the Fraternal Order of Police is unani­
mously in favor of this legislation and urges this committee to 
report it out favorably. 

Mr. Chairman and members of this committee, I wish to thank 
you for the opportunity of appearing before you to let you hear our 
views on this very important piece of legislation. 

Thank you. 
Mr. CONYERS. You are more than welcome. 
Mr. GOLDRICK. Yes; I am Vincent McGoldrick. Mr. Stone has 

read my comments. 
Thank you. 
!vir. CONYERS. All right, 
Mr. WALKER. Mr. Chairman, I am Bob Walker. I am just here 

today to present some facts maybe on the stress involved with 
police officers. I do instruct in our recruit school in stress. I have 
some statistics that I thought I would make available. I don't want 
to take the committee's time. 

Mr. CONYERS. We will have them admitted into the record. 
Thank you for coming. 

Tell me a little bit about the Fraternal Order of Police. 
Mr. STONE. We presently are representing as we stated over 

162,000 policemen and policewomen across the country. I believe 
we are dne of the oldest and largest police organizations in the 
Nation. We are comprised completely of active police officers. All 
of our elected officers from the national board to the local lodges 
are active police officers, which is a unique situation for a police 
group. 

Mr. CONYERS. Which States? 
Mr. STONE. Forty-one States are represented. 
Mr. CONYERS. Are most of the officers members of municipal 

police forces or members of the State police forces? 
Mr. STONE. We represent all phases of police officerB~ frOln the 

Federal level to the local level to the smallest police department in 
a State. 

Mr. CONYERS. Which Federal officers do you represent? 
Mr. GOLDRICK. Right here in the District of Columbia, l\1:r. Chair­

nlan, the District Lodge, D.C. IF, we have members from the Fed­
eral Bureau of Inv~elstigation, Drug Enforcement Agency, the Na­
tional Zoo Park Police, National Airport, U.S. Marshall's Office, 
and just about any Federal agency you can name. We have them 
from the metro. There are 17 different agencies that make up the 
membership of the D.C. lodge. These are all Federal agencies. 

Mr. CONYERS. Thank you very much. We appreciate your testimo­
ny. I am grateful that all of you could come here today. Thank you. 

[The statement of Vince McGoldrick follows:] 
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TESTIMONY OF VINCE MCGOLDRICK, CHAIRMAN, NATIONAL LEGISLATIVE COMMITTEE, 
FRATERNAL ORDER OF POLICE 

Mr. Chairman, members of the committee, I am Vince McGoldrick, chairman of 
the National Legislative Committee, Fraternal Order of Police. Accompanying me 
here today are Mr. Art Stone from Springfield, Illinois, Mr. Larry Desmond from 
Gaithersburg, Maryland, Mr. Anthony Morris from Arlington, Virginia and Mr. 
Robert Ward from Richmond, Virginia all members of the legislative staff. We 
thank you for the opportunity of appearing before your committee to give testimony 
on behalf of our membership which numbers over 162,000 Federal, 8tate and local 
law enforcement officers throughout the nation who are very much concerned with 
and unanimously in favor of H.R. 1968 introduced by a very true and honored 
friend of law enforcement, the Honorable Dale Kildee of Michigan. This legislation 
would amend the Omnibus Crime Control and Safe Streets Act of 1968 to authorize 
the payment of benefits with respect to public safety officers who die of certain 
medical conditions sustained in the performance of their official duties. 

In 1976 when the Public Safety Officers Benefits Act was signed into law it was 
the general feeling that all deaths that were attributable to the line of duty were 
covered. However, it was soon learned that this was not the case. We feel that when 
PSOB was passed that this was not the intent and we are very grateful to Congress­
man Kildee for introducing legislation on our behalf that would correct what we 
feel was an inadequacy in the language and intent in 1976. 

In many instances law enforcement officers are the first to arrive on the scenes 
of fires, accidents, explosions, drownings, etc., and there have been many of these 
officers who without any regard for their own safety gave their lives that others 
may live. We do not know how many have died from heart attacks brought on by 
that stress of the situation that the officer was confronted with or how many died 
while inhaling a poisonous substance at a fire or explosion but we feel that there 
have been many and we strongly feel that their survivors should be entitled to the 
same consideration and benefits as the survivor of a law enforcement officer who 
dies as a result of a gunshot wound sustained in the line of duty. 

Once again in closing, the Fraternal Order of Police is unanimously in favor of 
this legislation and urges this committee to report it out favorably. 

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee I wish to thank you for the oppor­
tunity of appearing before you to let you hear our views on this very important 
piece of legislation. Thank you. 

Mr. CONYERS. Our fmal witnesses from the Department of Jus­
tice: Mr. Robert Diegelman, Acting Director of the Office of Justice 
Assietance and Research Statistics: Mr. William F. Powers, the Di­
rector of the Public Safety Officers' Benefits Office, and Mi-. David 
Tevelin, the Acting Deputy General Counsel. We welcome you gen­
tlemen. You may proceed. 

TESTIMONY OF ROBERT F. DIEGELMAN, DIRECTOR, OFFICE OF 
JUSTICE ASSISTANCE AND RESEARCH STATISTICS, U!S. DE­
PARTMENT OF JUSTICE, ACCOMPANIED BY WILLIAM F. 
POWERS, DIRECTOR, PUBLIC SAFETY OFFICERS' BENEFITS 
OFFICE, AND DAVID I. TEVELIN, DEPUTY GENERAL COUNSEL, 
OJARS 
Mr. DIEGELMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I appreci­

ate the opportunity to appear before the subcommittee this after­
noon, to basically comment for the Department of Justice on not 
just simply H.R. 1968, which you have already talked about this 
afternoon, but on the full range of amendments being proposed to 
the subcommittee, since I believe there is no one else in town who 
has had the opportunity to adr . .ainister the act since 1976, SInce that 
is our responsibility and we have gained considerable experience. 
That is one of the reasons I brought along with me today the Direc­
tor of the PSOB program, Mr. Powers, and also our Deputy Gener­
al Counsel who has had considerable experience with the legal in-
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terpretation in some of the court cases that have arisen out of the 
implementation of the act during its first 6 years. 

I will forgo, since I assume you are going to enter in the record 
my full written statement, giving you a dramatic reading of it. But 
I would like to emphasize some of the important points of the legis­
lation, particuarly in terms of the four pending amendments. 

Let me point out one thing from a historical perspective. It is 
very, very important to realize where this legislation came from. In 
the process of this hearing-and I heard some of it this afternoon­
there were some references to restrictive interpretation of the cov­
erage of the act. One of the things we feel we have done, and I 
think we can answer your questions on this score and point to 
some examples, is tried our best to implement what we consider to 
be a very limited intention on the part of the Congress in the pas­
sage of this legislation. 

In preparation for these hearings I reviewed not just our own 
program history, but also the legislative history behind the PSOB 
Act, particularly the chairman's comments during that time. We 
should realize that we are dealing with the implementation of a 
piece of legislation that was proposed in three Congresses before it 
was passed by the 93d Congress, and that the intention throughout 
the long legislative history of this act was clearly to direct national 
concern at public safety officers, law enforcement as well as fire­
men, who died as a direct and proximate result of personal injury 
suffered in the line of duty, to insure that they were covered there 
by a supplemental benefit to the already existing compensation 
programs. 

It was a clear recognition at the national level of the tremendous 
hardship that is borne by the families of public safety officers. 
There is also a clear discussion in the legislative history of the 
intent of the sponsors and the authors of the legislation that it not 
turn into a health insurance program, a workmen's compensation 
program, or an occupational disease program. It was specifically in­
tended to clearly be directed toward the type of things that were 
going on in this country in the late sixties and early seventies, 
during the time of various civil disturbances, when every day on 
our television and in our newspapers we would find firemen as well 
as policemen being shot down in the line of duty. That was the 
intent. 

There is a full range of administrative case history regarding our 
determination of individual appeals to back up our implementation 
of the act. Particularly on the heart attack issue, on which you 
have taken considerable testimony, you will fmd not only a very 
strong consistency in our determination in those particular cases 
and our interpretations of what constitutes a traumatic injury, you 
will also find very recent court decisions, specifically the cases of 
Smykowski v. United States in April 1981 and Morrow v. United 
States, that clearly indicate that our determination that heart at­
tacks or chronic progressive or congenital cardiac or pulmonary 
disease are excluded under the act is correct. We have had cases 
where the courts have clearly ruled in favor of the Government in 
terms of our interpretation. 

Mr. CONYERS. Of course, some are trying to correct that problem. 
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Mr. DIEGELMAN. By talking about that amendment 11 

~~~h~~ t:~d o~~~ ~01hi~~ fh:i:d a~:e to l~ve you ~:: ;:iti~~ 
were such an;tendments to be passed. p wou be on the program 

CO;:i~::bf~~~~r!h:~ ~h:q~~~:~i t~e~~~n:r t~ee';o:e':.':. b:eof ~~af~~~~ti~t~~\~~~;;~~P~y .In teb~s of questi?ns of disea:e or 
we mean by public safety ~ffi~~~ry, u coverage In terms of what 

From the b" very; egInnm~, we have had numerous pressure 
groups try to .articulate theIr explanations for why the 
was meant ;.0 Include themselves. This includes fish and g~::rof~: 
cers, correc. IOnal. employees, National Guard, law enforcement offi­
~~~~df Indibn trIbes, prosecu~ors, volunteer police officers, rescue 
, m~m ers, campus polIce, persons treating the criminall 
fniine, aIrpo~t crash rescue workers, fire marshals. We have had ~ 
of th~a~~; t~f c~~::~~eFr~~~~i~~ftr°~~;~it~!~cie~~on of the coverage 
th ~ou ~l find, add I draw the attention of the committee to this 
th:se Ww ahe ren ered da whole s,eries of decisions on almost all of 

, ~ ave covere everythIng from town constables t d 
~~~l~~r:~f!t;h~l~~~ W~tfi:~r t~: tht~rpre~ation 'fr wh~t constit~te~~ 
sec~>n?ary function. 'So we don't ~hl:kr~:rKav~nb~~~ ~:rribl th~~r 
~~~f\~V~;~~ 1~milie~~ink we have been insensitive to the inipact 

, I t.hink, it is clear from the statute itself as well as from the Ie 
i:~~;~:S!~ie~:~f\~?nfesfi~as specifi~ally inte~ested in a vel; 
ttl IS ene 1 program and that IS the authority iiCa ~:Jora~t~nfb;C;::~!t:;:b~~.r:,r;r:~i'i~u!'~'::'dse!~~t; 
cont~::~f~f: s~Pkortmtg, the act, bl:lt it ~as repeatedly cited in the 

1 , e rIS me In connectIOn With those duties And t.h 
regu atIOns ,!e have issued reflect this intent. . ,/ e 
'o~~ a Frac~i~al matter, it sho~ld b~ pointed out that the vast ma­
tut %f ~ai~uand :&~~: sqfiads In thIS country are units operating 

~~e!e t~S are ~Ir<;figh~rs~~ d~~~~~~ts~J':' 'd':,'":fu¥s"~,!"::.~~ 
d t' , rna IC InjUry sustaIned whIle engaged in rescue s uad 
t'~IIeS!S covered by the aC,t. Further, an officer working undei the 
1 e 0 rescue squadsman IS not automatically precluded from cov 

fiffil:~:{~:':~~s~~!:it!;~!a~hs :riiI!~~e ;!.;~1~:~~ 
o~t I:~ occ~r !l~ d r:sult of !ln, a~to accident or a heart attack with-

as..,OCIa e raumatlC InjUry. It can be safely assumed that 

;~s;~e~~tfr~~ th~':n~q:~::~r:~s'!~ ilia ~~~bl~:r.;f;,;: 
!~Ot;~s~~~rb;C:;::~d:gl~6~eral involvement envisioned by the 

se~~e a~dC~~ys\~ad lmemdb.ersdcertainly p:ovid~ a valuable public 
~ p ace In angerous SItuatIons at times th Dere ~ot c~m'b~plated for inclusion in the originallegislatio~ Th~ 

epar men 0 ~ects to establishing new categories of coverage, . 
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As can be seen from the list of candidates for expan~ed coverage 
which I read earlier, there are many persons eng~ged In ha~ardous 
occupations who contribute to the safety of socIety. Open~ng the 
legislation to provide payment of death ~enefits to the surVIvors ?f 
additional individuals solely on the baSIS of the haz~rds of theIr 
employment would set an undesirable precedent. 

It would be impossible in the future to d~ny coverage to the 
other groups involv~d in the. s~me ~ype of publIc safety concerns. It 
would be inappropriate to dIstinguIsh rescue squad members from 
the other high risk occupations. Therefore, the Department of Jus­
tice opposes the enactment of H.R. 385 or H.R. 4141, on. th~ 
grounds that they would expand coverage to a new catego!,y of IndI­
viduals and we don't see where you can stop after that pomt. 

Another area that has presented some difficulty has been the 
meaning of the phrase "direct and proximate result of a person~l 
injury" used in the legislation to indicate when an officer's death IS 
covered. Many public safety officers are prone to heart attacks or 
chronic lung problems. The legisla~ive history of the act cl~ar1y ex­
cluded coverage for occupational dIseases, and the regulatIOns pro­
vide that a traumatic injury or an outside force must be a substan-
tial factor in the officer's death. . . . 

Smoke inhalation is recognized as suc~ ~ outSIde fo:ce, but It .IS 
frequently difficult to determine when. It IS a ~ubstantIal ~actor In 
bringing about death. The difficulty IS espeCIally acute In those 
cases where a firefighter's death is attributable, in some degree, to 
chronic heart disease. . . 

I know the chairman has considerable experience hImself ~n 
Michigan in the workmen's compensation area. These are very dIf-
ficult cases to call. . 

After the legislation was passed in 1976, I believe it was In the 
following May that we issued our initial regulations and the follow­
ing September that we issued some specific guidance and regula-
tions related to smoke inhalation. . 

LEAA consulted with five leading medical experts on the tOXIC 
effects of carbon monoxide in order to determine when carbon 
monoxide inhalations should be considered a substantial factor. 

On the basis of their considerations and also on the basis that we 
do recognize the fact that smoke inhalation c::m constitut~ ~n. out­
side force within the definition of our concept of traumatIC InjUry, 
we have set standards for when you can actually consider smoke 
inhalation to be a substantial factor in the death and therefore 
make an award. 

A normal carbon monoxide saturation level is 3 percent for non-
smokers and 7 percent for smokers. On the basis of the group's rec­
ommendation carbon monoxide inhalation was found to be a sub­
stantial facto; in an officer's death when he had a saturation level 
of 15 percent or greater at the time of the fatal event, or, if a non­
smoker a saturation level of 10 percent or greater. Furthermore, 
recogn~ing that resuscitative efforts will reduce the saturation 
level we went so far as to develop a computer generated table so 
we c~n determine the saturation level of carbon monoxide at the 
time of the attack, so we can determine whether at the time the 
fireman died he did have a saturation level which would have met 
the substantial standard test. 
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One of the bills before this subcommittee, H.R. 1968, would 
amend section 1201(a) of the act to allow payment to the survivors 
of officers found to have died of a medical condition sustained 
while ingesting or inhaling a poisonous substance or while subject 
to extreme physical stress, on a single occasion or during a single 
event, in the performance of duty. The effect of this addition would 
be to allow coverage of deaths from exposure to poisonous sub­
stances, heart attacks, and various other causes which may be the 
result of preexisting conditions. The Department of Justice strongly 
recommends against enactment of this amendment. 

Under existing law, an officer's death must be the direct and 
proximate result of a personal injury sustained in the line of duty. 
The terms "direct and proximate result" and "personal injury" are 
not defined in the act, but are dealt with in LEAA regulations im­
plementing the legislation (28 C.F.R. part 32), based upon clear leg­
islative history. 

The House Judiciary Committee's reports on H.R. 365 and H.R. 
366, 94th Congress, noted the committee's intent that the direct 
and proximate result requirement cover "those cases where the 
personal injury is a substantial factor in bringing about the offi­
cer's death. Personal injury was defined in both reports to include: 

. . . all injuries to the body which are inflicted by an outside force, whether or not 
it is accompanied by physical impact, as well as diseases which are caused by or 
result from such injuries, but not disease which arises merely out of the perform­
ance of duty. In other words, deaths from occupational disease,S alone are not within 
the purview of the legislation. 

House debate on the issue was confined to a reiteration of the 
exclusion of occupational diseases which arise out of the perform­
ance of duties from the scope of the legislation. 

The definition of "personal injury" in the legislative history of 
the PSOB Act and the exclusion of occupational diseases from its 
scope, have led to the conclusion that deaths resulting from chron­
ic, congenital, or progressive cardiac and pulmonary diseases are 
not covered by the act unless a traumatic injury was a substantial 
factor in the death. H.R. 1968, by expanding coverage to also in­
clude deaths from a medical condition arising out of extreme physi­
cal stress, would reverse this and represents a significant departure 
from the purposes of the original act. 

While expanding coverage to include deaths brought about by 
job-related stress but resulting from preexisting medical condition, 
the proposal fails to take account of the absence of standards of 
physical fitness for public safety officers. 

You mentioned that earlier in your comments. 
Although very limited, research into the physical fitness of law 

enforcement officers has shown that police officers aged 26 to 52 
are frequently below average in working capacity, cardiorespira­
tory fitness, and body composition. A study sponsored by the Law 
Enforcement Assistance Administration in 1978 reported that a 
comparison of inmates in correctional institutions to police officers 
showed that inmates are generally in better physical condition 
than law enforcement personnel. Therefore, given the possibility of 
preexisting conditions due to poor physical fitness standards for 
public safety officers, it is strongly suggested that the coverage con-
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templated by H.R. 1968 could be extremely broad and consequently 
costly. . 

The impetus for passage of the 1976 act was, ill large measure, 
the increasing number of public safety offi~ers killed as a res~l~ of 
criminal acts which was perceived as a natIOnal problem requIrIng 
a response from the Federal Government. 

Providing a special benefit under H.R. 1968 to a select group of 
State and local government employees based, not. on their expos~re 
to criminal acts or potential hazards, but ~m. theIr e~posure t? )ob­
related stress and without regard to preexIsting medIcal conditIOns 
would be potentially costly, inequitable, and unfair. It would have 
the effect of singling out certain categories <?f S~at~ and local em­
ployees for special survivor benefits not available to. other. cla~ses 
of public employees. It is, moreover, an unwarranted lntrusIOn mto 
matters appropriately within the purview of State and local gov-
ernments. . . 

Finally, the subcommittee should be aware that LEA.1-\, In Its 
original proposed regulations to implement the act, woul~ have 
covered deaths arising from extreme stress. The first clauns re­
ceived under the act, however, quickly persuaded the a?minis~ra­
tion that such a standard was so vague as to be almost ImpossIble 
to administer. The problem arose in determining what constituted 
extreme stress to a certain individual in a particular set of circum­
stances. For instance, one of the first claims received ~rose fr?m a 
situation where a firefighter died of a heart attack whIle pullmg a 
hose to a fire. We debated whether that was extreme stress. Should 
we consider how heavy the hose was? Whether he was pulling it up 
a grade, across levelland, or down a hill? Whe~her other persons 
were helping him? What the degree of heart dIsease was? ~hese 
questions, in a area of medical knowledge that does no~ lend Itself 
to specific, objective determinations, convin?ed. us t~at It woul~ ~e 
futile to establish criteria and precedents Wlthin whICh to admInIs­
ter the program under such a standard. We we~e fortunate that 
the legislative history of the act provided us Wlth another clear 
course to pursue: the requirement that a traumatic injury be a sub­
stantial factor in the officer1s death. That approach was adopted 
and was upheld by the U.S. Court of Claims in two cases last year. 

The last of the four bills under review by the subcommittee, H.R. 
3089 would remove the requirement that the parents of a public 
safety officer must be dependent upon him in order to be eligible 
for:' the benefits provided by the act. Parents, it should be remem­
bered, are only eligible in the absence of any sun:J.vi?g spouse ~r 
children. The legislative history of the act clearly mdICates that It 
was meant to benefit those dependent on the decedent for their 
support and who would be severely affected by the loss of the 
breadwinner. 

The Senate Judiciary Committee's report on H.R. 366, 94th Con-
gress, stated the following: 

The motivation for this legislation is obvious: The physical risks to public safety 
officers are great· the financial and fringe benefits are not usually generous; and 
the officers are g~nerally young ~th growing families and heavy !1-nancial ~ommit­
ments. The economical and emotIOnal burden placed on the SUrvlvors . . . 15 often 
very heavy .... The dedicated public safety officer is concerned about t~e sec,!-rity ?f 
his family and to provide the assurance of a Federal death benefit to h15 sUrvlvors 18 
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a v~ry minor recogniti?n of the value our government places on the work of this 
dedIcated group of publIc servants. 

The House Judiciary Committee's report on H R 366 stated that 
the 1?i~1 "is designed to meet .the immediate fm~n~ial needs of the 
surVIvIng dependents of publIc safety officers who die from a per­
sonal i~jury which is sustained w~ile in the p~rform~nce of duty." 

The Intent of Congress to proVIde for the ImmedIate financial 
needs of t~ose who had looked to the decedent for their support is 
further eVIdenced. by the fact that the House bill originally re­
quired all eligible recipients to be dependent on the officer for at 
least one-half of their support. The Department of Justice recom­
mends against enactment of H.R. 3089. 

The Public S~ety Officer:s Benefits Act is not an insurance pro­
gram. No premIums are paId by the officers or their State or local 
~overnments. It is not a workman's compensation law nor a health 
msurance program for occupational diseases. The administration 
does not believe the act should be reshaped to become anyone of 
these. Instead, the PSOB program provides a unique benefit from 
the Federal Government to those families of law enforcement offi­
cers and firefighters who, for reasons beyond their control and 
u~ique to the officer's profession, have prematurely lost the indi­
VIdual upon whom they had depended for their financial support 
and upon whom society depends for public safety . 

. We, therefore, strongl~ recommend against enactment of the 
bills presently under consIderation by the subcommittee. 

I would- point out, Mr. Chairman-I don't know that it has been 
referred to yet, !Jut the administration on June 4 did propose as 
part of the Justice Research and Statistics Act of 1983 the reau­
thorization of th~ pu!:>lic safety officers' ~en~fit program for an­
other 4 years, tak,ing It throu~h 1987. I pOInt. It out mainly so that 
my remarks are Interpreted m the context In which they are in­
tended. T~e administr~tio? supports the program, has come for­
ward for. It~ re~uthorizatIOIl:' Weare proposing some technical 
c~anges !n (,~e I~plementatIOn of the act, specifically along the 
hnes of mtoxICatIOn, and also on the whole issue of gross negli­
gence, because we have had some very serious horror' stories that 
haye come up in the implementation of the act which I think 
pomts out the need for continued and further definition of the 
stand.ards tha~ we need to decide upon a particular claim. 

. I ~ve yOll; Just one ~xample of a police chief who was cleaning 
hIS pIstol WIth the grIpS off, with the cleaning fluid allover the 
gun, ~th live ro~nds in every chrunber of the gun, and with the 
gun pmnted at hIS stomach; when the gun accidentally went off 
and killed him. The claim was sent to a firearms expert who con­
cluded that the chief's actions violated several of the most basic 
gun safety standards. 

We accordi':lgly foul~d his actions were an extreme departure 
froIn the reqUIred standard of care and denied benefits on the basis 
of gross ne~ligenc~. The court of claims reversed the denial because 
gross neglIgence IS not a statutory basis for denial. There have 
been several similar cases in which we, because of the absence of a 
st~ndard o~ gross ,negligence, have been put into a position of hon­
or~n~ a claIm whICh we do not clearly think was intended by the 
orIginal act. 
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In summary, we have honored about 1,244 elaims since the origi­
nal passage of the act. We reject on an annual basis about 87 
claims. Of the 87 claims that we reject annually, only about 16 are 
appealed on an annual basis. We have had in the implementation 
of the act only approximately 18 court cases, 9 of which have been 
decided as of this point, 2 of which I specifically referenced as bear­
ing out our interpretation of the heart attack issue. 

One final factor, and then I will fall silent. The economic impact 
of anyone of the amendments. 

These are extremely conservative estimates, and they should be 
viewed as such. Because all we are doing in coming up with these 
estimates is looking at the claims that we deny under the present 
act, that would fall under the categories of expanded coverage of 
anyone of the amendments that you are considering. 

For example, in the rescue squad members expansion, we, on the 
average, would expect about 30 additional claims per year if either 
H.R. 385 or 4141 were to be implemented, which would mean an 
additional $1.5 million a year. Under H.R. 1968, expanding basical­
ly to heart attack and preexisting physical conditions, our average 
number of claims that involve a heart attack, with no other sub­
stantial factors involved, which are rejected is about 44, 45 claims a 
year, which means an additional $2.2 million. 

Regarding H.R. 3089, the expansion to include dependent par­
ents, we see very few of these claims, probably about six claims a 
year. So at $50,000 a throw, you are talking about $300,000 here. 

W'e are talking about an addition-and I underscore this, this is 
an extremely conservative estimate based on the claims we deny­
if all 4 of these amendments were to be passed, of 80 claims a year, 
or $4 million a year, which in summary would represent almost a 
one-third increase in the present program. 

That is the end of my comments. I have brought along the people 
who are much more familiar with the details of the implementa­
tion of the program to answer any questions. 

Mr. CONYERS. You have been very thorough. We appreciate it. 
Mr. Powers, do you have a comment. 
Mr. POWERS. No, sir. I think Mr. Diegelman has handled the gen-

eral comments quite well. 
Mr. CONYERS. Counsel. 
Mr. TEVELIN. No, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. CONYERS. Mr. Edwards. 
Mr. EDWARDS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
The Department of Justice doesn't want to expand the present 

bill. That is it in a nutshell, is that right? 
Mr. DIEGELMAN. Yes, expand the coverage. 
Mr. EDWARDS. It seems to me your estimates are conservative. 
Mr. DIEGELMAN. Extremely, from our perspective. This is based 

only on the claims we deny, not on the ones that don't come in. 
Mr. EDWARDS. How did the case where the officer shot himself 

come to the court of claims? 
Mr. DIEGELMAN. We have a three-tiered appeal procedure. First, 

Mr. Powers, Director of the PSOB, makes a determination of a 
claim. If the claimant is not satisfied, he can appeal to an inde­
pendent hearing officer. If the claimant still is not satisfied with 
the determination, he can appeal to me as the Director of OJARS. 

'" 

I 
I 

" 

I: 
\ i< 

" 
)' 

45 

And having failed all those administrative remedies, he can then 
take it into a court of law. We have our attorney here who can ex­
plain that particular case. 

Mr. TEVELIN. The way the Department views these claims is that 
in essence the claimants are seeking in excess of $10,000 from the 
Federal Treasury. As such, the Court of Claims has exclusive juris­
diction over there claims under the Tucker Act. We have had a 
number of problems related to this issue in that people sometimes 
try to bootstrap under the LEAA grant review and appeal proce­
dures and go directly to the court of appeals and several others go 
to the district courts under the Administrative Procedure Act. We 
have argued against jurisdiction there, and tried to get the cases in 
the Court of Claims just to try to build up a unified body of law in 
one court. 

Mr. EDWARDS. The Court of Claims is more likely to agree with 
the claimant? 

Mr. TEVELIN. I think that is true. 
Mr. EDWARDS. Isn't that historically true? 
Mr. TEVELIN. Of course, usually they handle contract claims. 
Mr. EDWARDS. What kind of cases are turned down? You have 

quite a number every year. 
Mr. DIEGELMAN. Yes, I can give you a breakdown. 
What is the typical case? 
Mr. DIEGELMAN. In an average year we turn down approximately 

87 claims. I would say 70 percent of them are heart attacks. I can 
give you a more definitive breakdown. 

The type of grounds on which a claim can be denied are: no eligi­
ble survivors, not a line of duty death, death not caused by trau­
matic injury, the decedent was not a State or local law enforce­
ment officers, due to suicide, or the death was caused by his own 
misconduct. 

I would say that on an average year, about 70 percent of the 
claims that we reject are basically heart attacks. Since the begin­
ning of the program, we have denied about 234 claims. About 161 
of them were for no traumatic injury. The next leading cause were 
not line of duty deaths, which were 25. 

Mr. EDWARDS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. That is very helpful 
testimony. 

Mr. CONYERS. It certainly is. 
Mr. Powers, were you a law enforcment officer before this assign­

ment? 
Mr. POWERS. Yes, I was, sir. Not immediately before this. I was 

in the State police from 1949 until 1971. 
Mr. CONYERS. Which State? 
Mr. POWERS. Massachusetts. 
Mr. CONYERS. Now, this legislation came about as a result of the 

riots, the wave of riots and activity in the 1960's. 
Mr. DIEGELMAN. Yes. 
Mr. CONYERS. It was a way for the Federal Government to com­

pensate for the increased hazards that law enforcement officers 
were asked to sustain during that period of time. 

Mr. DIEGELMAN. Yes. I might also add, if I may, Mr. Chairman, 
that it really was not just simply the increased risk that the public 
safety officers generally were facing at that time, but the clear re-
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alization that frequently the public safety officers were young men, 
with young families that did not have very significant incomes, 
that as a result of these young men and women putting their lives 
on the line for society, they were leaving behind dependents that 
for all intents and purposes were destitute. And it was clearly as a 
result of the recognition of this unique service that people were 
providing to society that this program was enacted, clearly intend­
ed to be a supplement to existing programs. 

As a matter of fact, we have in the act specific language to the 
effect of how this relates to the whole FECA program, because 
under the Federal Employees Compensation Act, State and local 
law enforcement officers are covered if pursuing a Federal felony, 
preventing a Federal crime. So there is also some coverage under 
that act. 

Mr. CONYERS. Well, the riots of the 1960's are not going on in the 
1980's. I mean if we enacted the law because of the particular dan­
gerous circumstances, that overriding consideration no longer 
exists. 

Mr. DIEGELMAN. Well, let's say that it was that situation and the 
circumstances of those years which brought the problem to atten­
tion. I don't think that we have ever testified or the Department 
has ever assumed the position that since the civil disturbances and 
the riots of the 1960's are no longer here, that we now look toward 
the possible repeal of this legislation. We feel that it is still neces­
sary given the unique contribution that public safety officers make 
to the safety of society. 

Mr. CONYERS. Well, I think your interpretation of this act has 
certainly not allowed you to be accused of being miserly or severe 
or restrictive from what you have told me here today. 

Mr. DIEGELMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Let me add one fmal thing, so that everyone understands about 

how bureaucracy runs a program like this. I would match this up 
with almost any other compensation program anywhere. We run a 
$12~ million claims prograln with a staff of four, and honor claims 
within 90 days after they have been found eligible. And even on 
appeal generally process the claim i1ll 4 to 6 weeks. 

Mr. CONYERS. Right. A..'1d you keep lawyers out, which is an addi­
tional benefit. One-third of the recovery might otherwise go to 
them. 

Mr. DIEGELMAN. I might also point out, what we have done is 
specifically prohibited by regulation a flat charge or a lawyer 
taking anyone of these cases on a contingency basis. We have a 
whole series of criteria we lay down on the complexity of cases, the 
amount of time; we do not allow 10 percent, 20 percent, 30 percent 
of any particular paid benefit going to an attorney. 

Mr. CONYERS. The Department did support the legislation In 
1968; is that correct? 

Mr. DIEGELMAN. In 1968, I do not believe so. 
Mr. CONYERS. The Department opposed it? 
Mr. DIEGELMAN. I believe they opposed it up to its enactment. 
Mr. CONYERS. Pardon? 
Mr. DIEGELMAN. I believe they opposed it every tittle it was pro­

posed. It was passed by the Congress in 1976. Since then we have at 
each reauthorization argued for its continuance, however. 
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Mr. CONYERS. Well, did the Department consider the necessity or 
need of the survivors? 

Mr. DIEGELMAN. Very much so. I think the original motivation, if 
I can speak for the Congress and also for our implementation of it, 
was a very human recognition that public safety officers through­
out this country, not only make a unique contribution, but also are 
not terribly well paid, and frequently do not have good life insur­
ance policies. This was offered as a benefit which in some way, not 
that you can in any way recompense someone for the loss of a 
loved one, but at least making sure their survivors were not desti­
tute, without a breadwinner. And I think that motive was sincere 
and I think the motive continues to be sincere. 

Mr. CONYERS. Well, you have been very helpful. I commend you 
on the administration of this particular piece of legislation. I thank 
you all for your testimony. The committee stands adjourned. 

[The statement of Mr. Diegelman follows:] 

STATEMENT OF ROBERT F. DIEGELMAN, ACTING DIRECTOR, OFFICE OF JUSTICE 
AsSISTANCE, RESEARCH AND STATISTICS 

Mr. Chairman members of the Subcommittee, I appreciate the opportunity to 
appear before th~ Subcommittee to discuss the Public Safety Officera' Benefits Act 
and several bills that would amend its coverage. In my statement today, I would 
like to provide some background information :which may as~ist in your co~si~erat~on 
of the proposals pending before the SubcommIttee, and to discuss the admmlstratlOn 
of the Public Safety Officers' Benefits (PSOB) program. 

The Public Safety Officers' Benefits Act of 1976 authorizes the payment of a bene­
fit of $50,000 to sp~cified survivo~s of State and local public .s9:fety officers fo~nd to 
have died as the dIrect and proxImate result of a personal mJury sustamed m the 
line of duty. "Public Safety Officer" is defined as a "person serving a public agency 
in an official capacity, with or without compensation, as a law enforcement officer 
or as a fireman." A law enforcement officer is a person involved in crime and juve­
nile delinquency control or reduction, or enforcement of the criminal laws, includ­
ing but not limited to police, corrections, probation, parole and judicial officers. ~ 
firefighter is a person authorized to engage in the suppression of fires, whether paId 
or volunteer, by a state or local unit of government. . 

Survivors eligible for the benefit include the deceased officer's spouse, children 
under 18 years of age, children over 18 who are incapable of self support, and chil­
dren over 18 but less than 23 years of age who are full time students. If there is no 
surviving spouse or child, the benefit may be paid to the dependent parents of the 
officer. 

The Internal Revenue Service has ruled that the $50,000 benefit is not subject to 
Federal taxation. In cases of need, an interim payment of $3,000 can be made to an 
officer's survivors pending fmal disposition of a claim. Because of the swiftness with 
which final bE:'nefits are generally paid, however, there has been little need to make 
interim payments. 

The benefit provided by the Act is intended to be in addition to other benefi~ 
received by the family of the deceased officer. The sum is reduced only by certain 
payments authorized by the District of Columbia Code and those provided by Sec­
tion 8191 of Title 5 of the United States Code. The latter provision covers state and 
local law enforcement officers under the Federal Employees Compensation Act if 
they are killed or injur~d while. apprehend!ng a Federal offenqer or fugitive, ~t­
tempting to prevent a CrIme agamst the Umted States, or guardmg a Federal PrIS' 
oner or material witness. 

OJARS and the staff of the Public Safety Officers' Benefiis program work hard to 
assure that the Public Safety Officers' Benefits program is administered in a 
manner that both meets the needs of the families of officers who have been killed 
and is consistent with the legislation and its history. Since the beginning of the pro­
gram in 1976, a national network has been established to ensure early notification 
of a public safety officer's death. The help of national and state-level police, fire, 
corrections, probation, parole, and judicial ass?ci~tion~ ~d unions .has been ~nlisted 
in this effort. In addition, state and local crlmmal JustIce plannmg agencIes, FBI 
field offices, U.S. Marshal field offices, and State Fire Marshal offices notify the 
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agency in the event of a public safety officer's death. Employing agencies have also 
been notified of filing procedures through articles in major law enforcement and 
firefighter journalls and by posters and other program materials. 

Generally, PSGIB program staff receive a death report within one week of the offi­
cer's death. Most of these reports are made by the employing agency. Clrums are 
initiated by the PSOB staff when the death report is received. Employing agencies 
generally take from 75 to 80 days to fIle a complete claim. Eligible claims are being 
processed and paid within nine days of their being filed and completely documented. 
Ineligible claims are being processed within two to three weeks of being completely 
documented. 

When a claim is denied, appeal instructions are provided to the claimant. Appeals 
are heard within 60 days of the claimant's request, and decisions are rendered 
within 30 days of the official close of the appeal hearing. Appeals are heard by 
OJARS employees assigned to other program areas, and who have been delegated 
hearing officer authority by the Director. Decisions of hearing officers denying bene­
fits may be appealed to the Director of OJARS. Approximately 16 appeals ar~ initi­
ated each year. This is out of an average of 325 fIlings and 87 denials per year from 
fiscal year 1979 through fiscal year 1981. A chart listing the number of claims fIled, 
approved and denied by t.ype of public safety officer for fiscal years 1977 through 
1981 is attached to my statement for the Subcommittee's use. 

There are several principal reasons for denying a claim under the Act: no eligible 
survivors: not a line of duty death; death not caused by a traumatic injury; the dece­
dent was not a state or local law enforcement officer or firefighter; the decedent's 
death was due to suicide; and the decedent's death was caused by his own intention­
al misconduct, or caused by his intoxication. Nearly 70 percent of all claim denials 
stem from the fact that the officer's death was not due to a traumatic injury sus­
tained in the line of duty: specifically, deaths due to a chronic, progressive or con­
genital disease or condition. 

On May 6, 1977, LEAA issued regulations implementing the Act. Because the reg­
ulations dealt with several difficult issues, they were drafted with the assistance of 
a review committee comprised of representatives from the entire spectrum of crimi­
nal justice professions, as well as representatives of firefighting associations and 
medical and workers' compensation specialists. 

One problem faced was determining who, in fact, was covered as a public safety 
officer for the purposes of the Act. While the legislation includes definitions of "law 
enforcement officer" and "fireman", there are many individuals who perform these 
functions only at certain times. Under the regulations, we use a "primary function" 
test to determine coverage. If an officer's primary function is law enforcement or 
fire suppression, then he or she is covered by the Act if killed at any time while 
acting in the line of duty. If these responsibilities are secondary, an officer is cov­
ered if killed only while actually enforcing the law or suppressing a fire. 

When the regulations were first proposed, many commentators presented argu­
ments for coverage of the members of thei.r particular agency or association should 
be covered. Comments were received on behalf of, among others, fish and game offi­
cers, correctional employees, the National Guard, law enforcement officers of Indian 
tribes, prosecutors, volunteer police officers, rescue squad members, police reserve 
officers, campus police, marine resources law enforcement officers, persons treating 
the criminally insane, airport crash rescue workers, volunteer marine firemen, and 
fire marshals. Many of these based their argument for inclusion under the Act on 
the fact that they were frequently exposed to risk while in the line of duty, the 
same argument posed in support of the two bills which would extend PSOB cover­
age to rescue squad members, H.R. 385 and H.R. 4141. 

It is clear from the statute itself, however, that Congress chose another common 
denominator of coverage: the authority to act as a law enforcement officer or fire­
fighter. Exposure to risk was a factor cited by several members of the House and 
Senate in their remarks supporting the Act, but it was repeatedly cited in the con­
text of the risks met in connection with law enforcement and firefighting duties 
and the regulations reflect this intent. The rationale for the "primary function" test 
is essentially the same: ~he legislative history of the Act emphasizes that its purpose 
was to benefit the surVIvors of those persons who died as a result of personal inju­
ries suffered while performing law enforcement or firefighting activities. It was not 
intended to cover deaths arising from activities unrelated to law enforcement or 
firefighting. 

As a practical matter, it should be pointed out that the vast majority of public 
rescue squads in this country are units operating out of paid and volunteer fire de­
partments. The personnel manning these units are firefighters. A firefighter whose 
death is the result of a traumatic injury sustained while engaged in rescue squad 
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duties is covered by the Act. Further, an officer working under the title of "rescue 
squadsman" is not automatically precluded from c(.\verage under the Act. If he 
fought fires as a part of his duties, he would be covered if his death occurred in the 
course of those firefighting duties. Most firefighter deaths related to rescue squad 
duties occur as a result of an auto accident or a heart attack without an associated 
traumatic injury. It can be safely assumed that most deaths among rescue squad 
members who are not covered by the Act result from the same causes. This is not 
the problem of national concern demanding Federal involvement envisioned by the 
Act passed by Congress in 1976. 

While rescue squad members certainly provide a valuable public service and may 
be placed in dangerous situations at times, they were not contemplated for inclusion 
in the original legislation. The Department objects to establishing new categories of 
coverage. As can be seen from the list of candidates for expanded coverage which I 
read earlier, there are many persons engaged in hazardous occupations who contrib­
ute to the safety of society. Opening the legislation to provide payment of death 
benefits to the survivors of additional individuals solely on the basis of the hazards 
of their employment would set an undesirable precedent. It would be inappropriate 
to distinguish rescue squad members from the other high-risk occupations. The De­
partment, therefore, must oppose enactment of H.R. 385 or H.R. 4141. 

Another area that has presented some difficulty has been the meaning of the 
phrase "direct and proximate result of a personal injury" used in the legislation to 
indicate when an officer's death is covered. Many public safety officers are prone to 
heart attacks or chronic lung problems. The legislative history of the Act clearly 
excluded coverage for occupational diseases, and the regulations provide that a trau­
matic injury or an outside force must be a substantial factor in the officer's death. 

Smoke inhalation is recognized as such an outside force, but it is frequently diffi­
cult to determine when it is a substantial factor in bringing about death. The diffi­
culty is especially acute in those cases where a firefighter's death is attributable, in 
some degree, to chronic heart disease. LEAA consulted with five leading medical ex­
perts on the toxic effects of carbon monoxide in order to determine when carbon 
monoxide inhalations should be considered a substantial factor. In some of the cases 
reviewed by LEAA, the victims had advanced heart disease but the autopsy also re­
vealed a higher than normal level of carbon monoxide saturat.ion in the blood. It 
became necessary, therefore, to determine whether the carbon monoxide level was 
so high as to warrant it being a substantial factor in the victim's death. A review of 
the medical literature and consultation with the experts revealed that while the re­
lationship between carbon monoxide exposure, heart disease and death is complex 
and not yet fully understood, it was generally accepted by the experts (on the basis 
of their research) that inhalation of carbon monoxide did contribute to death from 
pre-existing heart ailments, and that 15-20 percent blood saturation is the level at 
which carbon monoxide became a substantial factor in a death also contributed to 
by heart disease. A normal carbon monoxide saturation level is 3 percent for non­
smokers and 7 percent for smokers. On the basis of the group's recommendation, 
carbon monoxide inhalation was found to be a substantial factor in an officer's 
death when he had a saturation level of 15 percent or greater at the time of the 
fatal event, or, if a nonsmoker, a saturation level of 10 percent or greater. Further­
more, recognizing that resuscitative efforts will reduce the saturation level, so that 
at the time of examination the level will be less than at the time of the fatal event, 
the PSOB office consults computer generated tables which specify the percentage of 
carbon monoxide reduction at various intervals and under various methods of resus­
citation, allowing us to determine the level at the time of the attack. It is that 
higher level that is compared to the standard to determine coverage under the Act. 

One of the bills before this SubcomlI'ittee, H.R. 1968 would amend section 1201(a) 
of the Act to allow payment to the survivors of officers found to have died "of a 
medical condition sustained while ingesting or inhaling a poisonous substance or 
while subject to extreme physical stress, on a single occasion or during a single 
event, in the performance of duty." The effect of this addition would be to allow 
coverage of deaths from exposure to poisonous substances, heart attacks and various 
other causes which may be the result of pre-existing conditions. The Department of 
Justice strongly recommends against enactment of this amendment. 

Under existing law, an officer's death must be the "direct and proximate result of 
a personal injury sustained in the line of duty," The terms "direct and proximate 
result" and "personal injury" are not defined in the Act, but are dealt with in 
LEAA regulations implementing the legislation (28 C.F.R. Part 32), based upon clear 
legislative history. 

The House Judiciary Committee's reports on H.R. 365 and H.R. 366, 94th Con­
gress, noted the Committee's intent that the Hdirect and proximate result" require-
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ment cover "those cases where the personal injury is Ii substantial factor in bring­
ing about the officer's death." "Personal injury" was defmed in both reports to in­
clude: " ... all injuries to the body which are inflicted by an outside force, whether 
or not it is accompanied by physical impact, as well as diseases which are caused by 
or result from such injuries, but not diseases which arise merely out of the perform­
ance of duty. In other words, deaths from occupational diseases alone are not within 
the purview of the legislation." 

House debate on the L5Sue was confmed to a reiteration of the exclusion of "occu­
pational diseases whiGh arise out of the performance of duties" from the scope of 
the legislation. The intent of Congress to limit coverage to deaths caused by injuries 
is clear. Moreover, deaths caused by poisonous chemicals (such as carbon monoxide, 
as previously discussed) are covered and the language of H.R. 1968 pertaining to 
"ingesting or inhaling a poisonous substance . . . on a. single occasion or during a 
single event" is duplicativ~ and unnecessary. 

The defmition of personal injury in the legislative history of the PSOB Act and the 
exclusion of occupational diseaseo fTom its scope, have led to the conclusion that 
deaths resulting from chronic, congenital, or progressive cardiac and pulmonary 
diseases are not covered by the Act unless a traumatic injury was a substantial factor 
in the death. H.R. 1968, by expanding coverage to also include deaths from a medical 
condition arising out of extreme physical stress, would reverse this and represents a 
significant departure from the purposes of the original Act. 

While expanding coverage to include deaths brought about by job-related stress 
but resulting from preexisting medical conditions, the proposal fails to take account 
of the absence of standards of physical fitness for public safety officers. Although 
very limited, research into the physical fitness of law enforcement officers has 
shown that police officers aged 26-52 are frequently below average in working ca­
pacity, cardiorespiratory fitness, and body composition. A study sponsored by the 
Law Enforcement Assistance Administration in 1978 reported that a comparison of 
inmates in correctional institutions to police officers showed that "inmates are gen­
erally in better physical condition than law enforcement personnel." Therefore, 
given the possibility of pre-existing conditions due to poor physical fitness standards 
for public safety officers, it is strongly suggested that the coverage contemplated by 
H.R. 1968 could be extremely broad and consequently costly. 

The impetus for passage of the 1976 Act was, in large measure, the increasing 
number of public safety officers killed as a result of criminal acts which was per­
ceived as a national problem requiring a response from the Federal government. 
Providing a special benefit under H.R. 1968 to the PSOB Act to a select group of 
state and local government employees based, not on their exposure to criminal acts 
or potential hazards, but on their exposure to job-related stress and without regard 
to pre-existing medical conditions would be potentially costly, inequitable and 
unfair. It would have the effect of singling out certain categories of state and local 
employees for special survivor benefits not available to other classes of public em­
ployees. It is, moreover, an unwarranted intrusion into matters appropriately within 
the purview of state and local governments. 

Finally, the Subcommittee should be aware that LEAA, in its original proposed 
regulations to implement the Act, would have covered deaths arising from extreme 
stress. The fust claims received under the Act, however, quickly persuaded the Ad­
ministration that such a standard was so vague as to be almost impossible to admin­
ister. The problem arose in determining what constituted lIextreme stress" to a cer­
tain individual in a particular set of circumstances. For instance, one of the first 
claims received arose from a situation where a firefighter died of a heart attack 
while pulling a hose to a fire. We debated whether that was "extreme" stress. 
Should we consider how heavy the hose was? Vi711ether he was pulling it up a grade, 
across level land, or down a hill? Whether ot/her persons were helping him? What 
the degree of heart disease was? These questions, in an area of medical knowledge 
that does not lend itself to specific, objective determinations, convinced us that it 
would be futle to establish criteria and precedents within which to administer the 
program under such a standard. We were fortunate that the legislative history of 
the Act provided us with another clear course to pursue: the requirement that a 
traumatic injury be a substantial factor in the officer's death. That approach was 
adopted and was upheld by the U.S. Court of Claims in two cases last year. 

The last of the four bills under review by the Subcommittee, H.R. 3089, would 
remove the requirement that the parents of a public safety officer must be depend­
ent upon him in order to be eligible for the benefits provided by the Act. Parents, it 
should be remembered, are only eligible in the absence of any surviving spouse or 
children. The legisll.ltive history of the Act clearly indicated that it was meant to 
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bl enef!it tthdos
b
e dependent on the decedent for their support and who would be severe­

y alec e y the loss of the "breadwinner". 
fi IIhe. Sen~~TehJudici~ry ~ommittee's report on H.R. 366, 94th Congress stated the 
o o~mg: e motivation for this legislation is obvious: The physi~al risks to 
pubh~ safety officers are great; the financial and fringe benefits are not usually gen­
e!ots, and ~he officers are generally young with growing families and heavy finan­
CIa . commltm~nts. The econDmical and emotional burden placed on the 
SUrvIvors ... IS often .very he.avy .... The dedicated public safety officer is con­
~er~~db abo~t thehi~ecurIt:r of h~s family, and to provide the assurance of a Federal 
ea ene lOS surVIVors. IS a very minor recognition of the value our overn-

ment places on the work of this dedicated group of public servants" g 
. The House Judic~ary C~mmittee's .report on H.R. 366 stated that the bill Ilis de­

sIf,ed tf meet the II?mediate finanCIal ~e.eds of t~e surviving dependents of public 
sa ety 0 flcers who dIe from a personal mJury whIch is sustained while m' t-h ~ 
formance of duty." e per-

The intent of Congress to provide for the immediate financial needs of those who rhd ~ooked ~o th~ ?ecedent f,!r their support is further evidenced by the fact that 
e fi ouse bIll orIgInally req~Ir~d all eligible recipients to be dependent on the offi­

cer. or
t 

at least one-half of theIr support. The Department of Justice recommends 
agams enactment of H.R. 3089. 

T~,e Publi~ Safety Officer's Benefits Act is not an insurance program. No "premi­
ums, are paId b~ the officers or their state or local governments. It is not a work­
man s cOI?~ensa~lOn law nor a health insurance program for occupational dispases 
TF\AdmmlstratlOn does not believe the Act should be reshaped to become any on~ 
o t ese. Instead, the PSOB program provides a unique benefit from the Federal 
Governbent to those families of law enforcement officers and firefighters who for 
fe~o~~h e~od~ ~3eirl control and unique to the officer's profession, have premature-
y os hem I~ ua upon whom they had depended for their fmancial support and 

upon w om SOCIety depends for public safety. 
We therefore strongly recommend against enactment of these bills. 

PUBLIC SAFETY OFFICERS' BENEFITS PROGRAM CLAIM STATISTICS 

Fiscal year Police Firefighters Court Corrections officers Other Total 

1977: 
Claims initiated ................................................ 192 134 0 14 9 349 Approved .......................................................... 78 25 0 4 0 107 Denied 

•••• •• •••• ........ HOH ...................................... 21 23 0 1 1978: 2 47 
Claims initiated ................................................ 197 154 1 14 13 379 Approved ......................................................... 149 80 1 8 4 242 Denied . 

1979: 
............................................................. 41 79 0 3 8 131 

Claims initiated ................................................ 179 109 1 19 14 322 Approved .......................................................... 157 79 0 ,,, 
6 258 Denied lu 

1980: 
..... t .................................................... '0. 40 53 0 5 10 108 

Claims initiated ................................................ 178 97 0 8 8 291 Approved ..................... " ........... " ...................... 153 70 1 6 4 234 Denied ............................................................. 34 29 0 6 7 1981: 76 
Claims initiated ................................................ 186 75 0 13 8 282 Approved .......................................................... 188 64 0 9 8 269 Denied 

............................................................ 0 23 37 0 7 4 71 

nu~~!~·~~:1~t~ ~rli~~tcl~~~Sla~eri~~e t~!inr,s~l ~e~l;,im In the year that it is initiated. ACCllrdingly, apporoval/denial statistics only represent the 

[Whereupon, at 3:25 p.m., the subcommittee was adjourned.] 
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AMENDMENTS TO THE PUBLIC SAFETY 
OFFICERS' BENEFITS ACT 

THURSDAY, SEPTEMBER 30, 1982 

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, 
SUBCO:MMITTEE ON CRIMINAL JUSTICE 

OF THE COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY, 
Washington, D.C. 

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 2:40 p.m., in room 
2237, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. John 'Conyers, Jr. 
(chairman of the subcommittee) presiding. 

Present: Representative Conyers. 
Staff present: Thomas W. Hutchison, counsel; Barbara Kammer­

man, assistant counsel; and Ray V. Smietanka, associate counsel. 
Mr. CONYERS. The subcommittee will come to order. 
Today is our third hearing on a number of bills that expand cov­

erage under the Public Safety Officers' Benefits Act which provides 
$50,000 supplemental death ben~fits to survivors of public safety of­
ficers who die as a result of personal injuries sustained in the line 
of duty. 

Today we will hear from representatives from organizations 
whose members perform public safety functions and explore wheth­
er the proposed changes comport with the legislation and its histo­
ry, whether the proposals to expand coverage go far enough and, of 
course, how much the expansion would cost the Federal Govern­
ment. 

Before we begin, I would like to introduce a statement of our col­
league, Charlie Rose of North Carolina who is, of course, totally 
supportive of H.R. 385. 

His statement will be included in the record at this point. 
[The statement follows:] 

STATEMENT OF CONGRESSMAN CHARLIE ROSE 

Mr. Chairman and distinguished members of the Subcommittee, I am here today 
to speak in support of H.R. 385, legislation designed to insure fair treatment of 
America's rescue squad workers. 

The needs of rescue squad workers have been neglected for too long. These indi­
viduals work day and night, risking their lives day in and day out. to provide protec­
tion and safety for many American citizens. They voluntarily place their lives in 
jeopardy for the well-being of their fellow human beings. 

At present, the Public Safety Officers Benefit Program provides a $50,000 death 
benefit for families of police officers and firefighters killed in the line of duty. Like 
police officers and firefighters, the rescue squad worker is confronted with life 
threatening situations. Should such a situation result in accidental death, what type 
of assistance is available to the families of the rescue squad worker? 

H.R. 385 is designed to provide a $50,000 death benefit to the families of rescue 
squad personnel who are killed in the line of duty. I strongly support this bill and 
urge my fellow collegues to do the same. 
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Mr. Chairman, I appreciate the opportunity to appear before the subcommittee in 
support of this legislation. I also commend my colleague, Congressman Steve Neal, 
for his diligent efforts and perseverance to introduce legislation to correct this in­
equity in current law. 

Thank you for allowing me to share my support for H.R. 385 and my thoughts on 
this subject with you. 

Mr. CONYERS. We welcome a number of the members of the State 
Rescue Association of North Carolina who are here, Mr. Joyner, 
Mr. Shaw, and Mr. Neal, and a number of others. 

We are glad that you are here. 
Our first witness is Keith Holtermann of the legislative commit­

tee of the National Association of Emergency Medical Technicians, 
an organization that represents emergency medical technicians or 
EMT's and paramedics. He is currently director of emergency serv­
ices at the Jersey City Medical Center. 

Welcome to the committee. 

TESTIMONY OF KEITH HOLTERMANN, CHAIRMAN, LEGISLATIVE 
COMMITTEE, NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF EMERGENCY MEDI­
CAL TECHNICIANS 
Mr. HOLTERMANN. I will be speakin~ on behalf of a certain group 

of the emergency medical services providers, specifically, as you 
have said, the emergency medical technician. 

I would like to begin by saying the National Association of 
EMT's represents some 76,000 EMT's and our organization is some 
6 years old. 

There are some 87 different levels of emergency medical techni­
cians, emergency medical technician intermediate, and emergency 
medical technician paramedic, currently either licensed, certified, 
or registered by each individual State or municipal local govern­
mental entity. We use the term EMT as a generic term to cover all 
of these different levels and different certified personnel. 

We are trying to determine the number of EMT's that we pres­
ently have in the country today. We came up with what we 
thought was a rather astronomical number of some 480,000 EMT's, 
and we began to say, well, we know if we took approximately the 
number of ambulances that we feel we have in the country from 
some statistics which we had and multiplied it out, it didn't quite 
work out. 

We said where do these 480,000 people provide their services? 
They are employed in various places, not only in ambulances and 

mobile intensive care units, but in neonatal infant transfer serv­
ices, fire departments, police departments, stadiums or other large 
places where people gather, the mining industry, beach patrol. So 
the term "rescue squad worker" may limit the benefit; 385 and 
others should include those EMT's who are performing a very vital 
function. 

The term "rescue squad worker," we felt, reflected the act of 
rescue which mayor may not be the case. There are many emer­
gency medical service systems which provide ambulance services 
that are involved in many other kinds of hazardous incidents 
which involve hazardous materials, which we provided to, let's say, 
violent criminals or drug reactions, domestic quarrels, alcohol 
abuse, seizure victims, where it is a very simple one or one-should 
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I say two EMT's to the victim in the street, in the apartment, on 
the top of the tenement complex where they are there by them­
selves providing this service? 

Sometimes they do not have other kinds of support, so I am 
trying to hopefully strengthen to you the idea that the EMT is put 
into the same kind of circumstances which the fireman or police­
man is put into. 

When the fireman falls off the ladder, the chief or captain at the 
scene says get the EMT up onto that roof. It is the EMT that 
climbs the ladder, goes up there and renders the aid and with the 
assistance of the other personnel helps to remove that person off 
the roof or down to the area of safety. So the EMT is put into the 
same kind of circumstances as the fireman or policeman. We feel 
the EMT very similarly parallels fire department or police depart­
ment personnel in terms of the nature of the job, the demanding 
nature of the job. 

We frnd that we have many young men and women involved in 
EMS and many young men and women involved in EMS such as 
fire and police and that these people are people that have young 
families and could certainly benefit by such a bill. 

As to the number, and I know it is important for you to be able 
to determine the impact of how many people this would-the bill 
would impact on. We presently have no mechanism of uniform col­
lection of data from the various States, as fire or police depart­
ments do, to be able to substantiate. I wish I could say to you that 
we had an x number last year, which were killed or seriously in­
jured on the job as EMT's or just prehospital or rescue care person­
nel, but, like I said, we have no uniform mechanism of reporting 
this data. 

One of the things is that Mr. Leo Schwartz of the DOT did 
submit documentation as to the number of persons killed in the 
line of duty while operating the emergency ambulance or emergen­
cy mobile intensive care unit. 

I think that it is very easy to parallel that of the police car or 
firetruck responding to the scene. We use the same exact tech­
niques and are therefore open to the same liabilities. 

With that, I would like to close and I would like to thank you for 
having the National Association of EMT's represented here. 

Mr. CONYERS. How many are in your organization, Mr. Holter-
mann? 

Mr. HOLTERMANN. Approximately some 76,000. 
MI'. CONYERS. And there is potential for many more than that? 
Mr. HOLTERMANN. Yes. 
Mr. CONYERS. There are several hundred thousand EMT's? 
Mr. HOLTERMANN. Correct. 
Mr. CONYERS. Well, thank you for your te13timony. 
Counsel, Ms. Kammerman, will ask questions. 
Ms. KAMMERMAN. Are the EMT's that you r,epresent mostly paid 

employees? 
Mr. HOLTERMANN. No. I would not say that the majority are paid 

by any means, but actually I believe it is kind of the contrary. 
I would say the majority are volunteers, That is a very interest­

ing point in terms of volunteerism. I can speak for New Jersey. We 
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have 95 percent of our services in New Jersey that are volunteer 
services. . f th EMT' Ms. KAMMERMAN. Are you saYIng that 95 perc~nt 0 e s 
who work in New Jersey are volunteer and not paId? . 

Mr. HOLTERMANN. Ninety-five percent of the emergency ~edICal 
services units are volunteer, and only 5 percent of those unIts are 
paid units. . ,. 'd d 1 t I 

As far as a representation of EMT s In paI an vo. un ary, am 
really not sure. . I 

Mr. CONYERS. I would think that unpaId persons wh? are vo un­
teers might not join an. associat~on, whereas those beIng compen-
sated might be more easIly organIZed. . 

Mr. HOLTERMANN. In New Jersey-and I Will s~eak. for Ne.w 
Jersey because I think it will give us a good vers~ectIve, In that In 
New Jersey we have-anyone ca~ pretty ~UCll paInt a cross on the 
side of a van and go out and proVide a service. . . 

I am sorry, we are one of four States .that IS t~IS w~y-one ~an 
go out and provide an e~ergency medIcal service Without beIng 
certified, licensed or anythIng. . . 

But more across the country, In order to ~eel? up your ~ertific:;t­
tion, you must attend so many hours of continuIng educatIOn .. ThIS 
is where it doesn't matter whetl?-er y~>u are vol~nteer or PaI~. If 
you want to keep your EMT certificatIOn, yo?- WII~ attend contmu­
ing education programs as part of your recer~IficatIOn. . . 
. The National Registry of Emergency Med!cal TeC~nIClanS has a 

2-year certification for both EMT and EMT IntermedIate and EMT 
paramedic. . . . t . 

During this 2-year certificatIOn you m'l:lst acquIre a c~r aIn 
number of runs which you must participate In and do some kind of 
clinical care. .. d' al d 

You must also attend so many hours of contmuing me IC e u-
cation so that is why m~ny people. joi.n the o!ganizatio~, because 
we help to provide that kind of continuIng medIcal educatIOn. . 

Mr. CONYERS. But my question is, when you say a professIOnal 
organization, isn't this like :? union? 

Mr. HOLTERMANN. No, not at all. 
Mr. CONYERS. What is it? 
Mr. HOLTERMANN. It is an organization by 'Yhich we represent 

the prehospital care worker, namely, the EMT In cases such a.,,, we 
have here today; also on the State level where we help for fund­
ing--

Mr. CONYERS. How much does it cost to join? . . 
Mr. HOLTERMANN. To join our organiz~ti?n? I beheye It costs. $14 

a year, and an additional $8 for a subSCription to our Journal. 
Mr. CONYERS. How often do you meet?· . . 
Mr. HOLTERMANN. The national aSSocIatIOn has a-you have to 

join your State o:rganization and then that also makes you a 
member of the natIOnal. . . . 

In our State organization we have quarterly bus~ness meetings 
which are also educational seminars, and the natIOnal holds. an 
annual educational seminar and business meeting, plus also region­
al programs. 

So it is various times throughout the year. I would say at least 
six in your region. 
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Mr. CONYERS. Does your organization place an emphasis on train­
ing and education within the profession? 

Mr. HOLTERMANN. Yes. One of our main emphases, as I men­
tioned before, we have some 87-odd different levels of EMT's. 

One State may require a certain level of care to be certified as 
an EMT. One of the things we are trying to work toward is a uni­
fied level of EMT and a standardized definition. 

Mr. CONYERS. Are any of the members in unions? 
Mr. HOLTERMANN. I would have to say it would be a very small 

percentage, and I would have to say that percentage would be less 
than 5. 

Mr. CONYERS. Thank you. 
Ms. Kammerman. 
Ms. KAMMERMAN. Mr. Holtermann, wouldn't the language you 

suggest be added to H.R. 385 open coverage of the Public Safety Of­
ficers Benefits Act to an entirely new class of people? 

Mr. HOLTERMANN. No. I think we have always been out there 
and we have always been working with-I shouldn't say no. We 
have been out there and working along with the fire departments 
and the police departments all along. It is not as if we are a new 
entity, although EMT's and EMS's-the idea of the paramedic is 
only 11 years old. So, yes, we are something new as far as that is 
concerned, but as far as persons and personnel being out there 
with tna fire department and being with the police department, 
rendering medical aid, goes back many, many years . 

Ms. KAMMERMAN. But I am asking about whether the original 
promoters of the act really meant to include EMT's. 

Mr. HOLTERMANN. I feel many people closely associate the job of 
the EMT or rescue squad worker with that of the fire department. 
I think that many years ago we were part of the fire departments 
and the fire department-the Federal Emergency Management 
Agency, as a matter of fact, has a term for it. It was called born 
out of necessity that this third service, the ambulance service, as 
such, was created. 

We were something that actually began under the fire depart­
ment, the fire department going back some 20 years ago. We are 
the only people that ever carried oxygen to the scene of an emer­
gency. Therefore, we became sophisticated that we have actUally 
branched out from underneath that, but we have always been-in 
other words, we were originally part of that fire department and 
probably partly covered under there; but now I think we are gain­
ing our own identity. 

That is true, we are a new entity, but I think it is the same 
amount of people that have been providing the care pretty much 
all along. 

Ms. KAMMERMAN. Thank you. 
Mr. CONYERS. Thank you very much. 
Mr. HOLTERMANN. Thank you. 
[The statement of Mr. Holtermann follows:] 

STATEMENT OF KEITH HOLTERMANN, R.E.M.T.-P., CHAIRMAN, LEGISLATIVE 
COMMITTEE, NATIONAL AsSOCIATION OF EMERGENCY MEDICAL TECHNICIANS 

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee. It has been brought to the at­
tention of the National Association of Emergency Medical Technicians that Con-
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gressman Steven L. Neal has submitted legislative proposals po allow re~cue 
squads-Emergency Medical Services personnel to be included m the OmnIbus 
Crime Control and Safe Streets Act of 1968 Public Safety Officers' Benefits Program. 
It is my purpose to possibly clarify and suggest wording which would benefit prehos-
pita! Emergency Medical Care Providers.. . . . 

I would like to begin by saying tha~ the Na~IOIlfl.l AssocIat~on ?f Em~rge~cy Medi­
cal Technicians is the largest prehospital medIcal care organIZation of Its kind, serv-
ing some 76,000 Emergency Medical ~echnician~.. . .. 

The defmition of Emergency Medical TeC~.,nICIan IS an al~ encomp~s~ng generlc 
term used for the 87 some different 17vels of Emergency Medic.al TechnIc!Bf1s, Emer­
gency Medical Technicians-IntermedIate, and Emergency Me~lCal TechnICIanS-Para­
medic certified licensed, or registered by each states' $overnlI!g boqy. 

The' U.S. Department of Transportati?n, National HighwaY!1:affic and. S~ety Ad­
ministration Emergency Medical ServIces Bureau has set mmImum guideimes for 
all levels of 'Emergency Medical Training which are ~sed by al~ ~MT tr~n~ng pro­
grams across the c~u~try. The basic Emergency ¥edical. TechnICIans TraInmg Pro­
gram provides a mmImum of 81 hours of educatIOn whIle some of the Emergency 
Medical Technician-Paramedic Programs provide more than 1,500 hours of educa-

tion. /I S . d M b " It is our recommendation that the current dermition of Rescue qua em er 
be changed to read "Emergency Medical Technician or Rescue Squad Member" and 
the term "Emergency Medical Technician" should be defmed as (la person who 
minimally successfully completes an Emergency Medical Technician Training Pro­
gram as outlined by the. U.S,. Department of TrBf1sportat~on, National Hi~hway 
Traffic and Safety AdminIStration, ~mergency MedIcal ServIces B~reau, and. IS cur­
rently certified, licensed and/or regIStered as an Emergency Medical TechnlCan by 
their individual state or governing body. 

Emergency Medical Technicians should be separated from the term Rescue Squad 
Member since this specific term would limit the scope of this bill benefit only to 
those individuals actively participating in fire suppression or disentanglement. More 
importantly, the term would specifically disable those individu~s pursuing life 
saving activities not necessarily relative to the act of res.;:ue. The prImary role of the 
Emergency Medical Technician is t.o provide emerg~ncy medic~ <:a~e to indivi4u.als 
suffering any medical or traumatic malady, not Just those mdiVIduals reqUlrmg 
rescue service. . 

In the case of hazardous materials, family disputes, fire and explOSIon, natu!al 
disaster and other such incidents, the Emergency Medical rrechnician must prOVIde 
care to victims prior to and during the extrication. disent~nglement or other such 
crisis situation until the victim can be moved to a safe locatIOn. 

Almost every system across the country is different with many Emergency Serv­
ices persOllmel overlapping in duties especially during times of cJ.!.saster. Many Emer­
gency Medical Technicians do work out of Fire Rescue or mdependent Rescue 
Squads but a}arge majority do not. ~t is with t~ in.mind that I ~ope you see fit t~ 
include the tItle of Emergency MedIcal TechnICian mto the PublIc Safety Officer~ 
Benefits Program so that this nation's estimated 48Q,000 Emergency Medical TechnI­
cians are appropriately represented in this legislation. 

The National Association of Emergency Medical Technicians would like to-go on 
public record as endorsing legislation ~u~h as Congressman ~~eal's bi~l H.R. 38~. !IDd 
also we would like to thank you for giVIng us the opportUnIty to VOIce our opmIOn. 

Should you have any further questions about the role and responsibility of the 
Emergency Medical Technician, I would be happy to answer them. 

Mr. CONYERS. Our next witnesses are Fred Williams, legislative 
counsel and former chairman of the National Volunteer Fire Coun­
cil and David Dwyer, chief of Bethesda-Chevy Chase Rescue Squad. 
M;. Dwyer is also a member of the Fire and Rescue Commission of 
Montgomery County in Maryland. In that capacity he formulates 
fire department policy for the county. 

TESTIMONY OF FRED WILLIAMS, ESQ., ACCOMPANIED BY DAVID 
DWYER, CHIEF OF BETHESDA-CHEVY CHASE RESCUll1 SQUAD, 
ON BEHALF OF THE NATIONAL VOLUNTEER FIRE COUNCIL 
Mr. WILLIAMS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate the 

chance to come here to talk to you. I am going to try to shorten up 
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the statement which I have submitted and try to hit a few high 
points for you. 

I do want to point out that the National Volunteer Fire Council 
is an organization composed of the volunteer firemen's associations 
of the various States and we believe as a result of surveys by the 
U.S. Fire Administration, by the National Fire Protection Associ­
ation, and by our own organization that there are approximately 1 
million volunteer firemen in the country, which is about 80 percent 
of the total fire force. 

First, there are two bills before the committee relating to the 
coverage of the act concerning emergency medical service person­
nel. 

Under the regulations as adopted, it was determined that. the 
function of the person covered must be firefighting. It could not be 
only emergency medical service. 

If the fireman was performing both, he could be covered; but if 
he was a fireman only performing emergency medical services, he 
could not be covered. 

The nationwide emphasis on emergency medical services has ex­
panded tremendously in recent years and, as usual, the volunteer 
fire departments stepped into the community need and the result 
has been that we have found that the number of emergency medi­
cal calls that the fire department emergency squads are responding 
to .are two or three times the number of fire calls; and every time 
this happens, of course, there is a nonfirefighting vehicle going on 
the road; the emergency medical people of the fire department, 
even though they are not assigned to firefighting duties, are fre­
quently responding to incidents where they are needed. 

For example, we have one going right now down in Louisiana 
the whole pile of freight cars came together; they are burning right 
now; they have been for a day. When you approach that situation 
you don't.know what you have got. . ' 

You brIng fire people, you bring emergency medical people. So 
the fire department's units will respond, all of them. 

Because the demand for emergency medical, the nee& grew so it 
became necessary for the fire departments, the volunteer depart­
ments, to recruit more people to handle it; just couldn't handle it 
both fire, fire training, EMS, EMS training, couldn't handle it and 
w~ ~ecruited people for this purpose and a lot of them are an~ious, 
wIllmg, eager to perform emergency medical service but they are 
not interested in firefighting. 

Some of them, for example, are women. They are doing a won­
derful job on t~e ambulances, on the emergency rescue squads, 
emergency medIcal service, but they are not in a position to per­
form fire duty. They don't want to. 
. So we hav:e peopl~ then :who are in the fire department perform­
Ing a very VItal servIce whIch the fire departments now provide the 
community who are not covered at all. 

When the act was enacted, it used the word "fireman." 
It wasn't "firefighter," but the regulations which LEAA devel­

oped used the two words interchangeably and we suggest that this 
is a mistake, that it means firemen and that there can be more 
~han on~ eme~gency c~mmunity service which the fire department 
In today s SOCIety prOVIdes so that when the regulations divided a 
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fireman's functions into primary functions and secondary and they 
said firefighting is primary, EMS is secondary, we suggest this was 
an artificial division and shouldn't have existed and that it can no 
longer be said that the emergency medical functions of a fireman 
are secondary. 

I point out that in the Judiciary Committee report, when these 
bills were before the House, when the original bill, back in 1976, 
was before the House, and the House report and the floor debate, 
and the conference report, all of those stated that the coverage 
would extend to firemen when engaged in firefighting or other ac­
tivities found by LEAA to be potentially dangerous, so that I sug­
gest to you that the House recognized at that time that it was not 
solely firefighting that would necessarily be covered, but it was 
emergency services which could be such that the firemen would be 
in a hazard situation. 

So much for that bill, Mr. Chairman. Then there is another bill 
that relates to extending the coverage for certain circumstances, 
medical conditions, and I think that bill can really be divided into 
two parts. 

One of them relates to a medical condition by reason of ingesting 
or inhaling a poisonous substance. 

The other one is a medical condition that would result from ex­
treme physical stress. 

It has been accepted and the regulations so provide that external 
forces include conditions of the body resulting from chemical, re­
sulting from severe climatic conditions, resulting from severe 
smoke conditions; in other words, the condition of the body that 
regulations permit relate to chemicals and more. 

Now, J. cannot say whether all poisonous substances that a fire­
man could ingest or inhale are chemical in nature. 

I am not sure, but when you are responding to a thing like this 
Louisiana wreck right now, you don't know what you have there. 
You will be responding and have to try to determine what you 
have, but you may be in contact with some substance that will 
cause you problems which will result in death. 

If, since the regulations do say that a chemical can be considered 
an external force which will be accepted as a reason leading to 
death, if the Justice Department would.conclude that they could 
have that term, coverage by the chemical, include what we are 
talking about here, this could be handled administratively. 

If it could, obviously there is no need for an amendment to the 
law; but if it is something different than the regulations now 
cover-and we would have to ask the Justice Department about 
that-then it would need clarification. 

The other part of this now is the extreme physical stress. OK. 
The act says-and we have no argument with this-the act says 
there is exclusion for occupational diseases alone. It says occupa­
tional diseases alone, inferring that other factors which could con­
tribute to the death may be in existence. 

We can't assume that because a fellow dies by a heart attack at 
a fire that it is because of an occupational disease. 

On the other hand, we can't assume that because he died on duty 
it is not an occupational disease. What we say is, it says occupa­
tional diseases alone; therefore if some other factor can be shown 
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to have contributed, that should provide coverage and we suggest 
that extreme physical stress can be that other factbr. 

Lflst item ~0!-lld be the bill which would remove dependency as a 
baSIS for receIVIng the benefit. 

Under the regulations a child, a spouse receives the benefit a 
pare,nt of a fireman who d.oe~ not have a child or spouse would ~ot 
receIve the ~en~~t unless It IS sho~ tha~ there is dependency, and 
the fireman IS lIVIng at home, I belIeve WIth the family. 
~ e suggest that that fireman living at home is living in a family 

unIt ne less than the fireman who has a wife and child in his 
h?me. We submit ~hat depen.dency was not made a concept in the 
bIll because the WIfe and chIld receive a benefit regardless of de­
pendency, so there was an arbitrary decision there that dependen­
cy: was not necessarily a factor in that regard; and yet there is like­
WIse. an arbitrary determination that it is a factor when it has to 
do WIth a parent who was part of the family unit. 

If you have two firemen side by side killed in the line of duty it 
could be that one of them receives a benefit and the other does~'t 
and this is not. based upon the service he is doing, not based o~ 
what happens, Just based upon what his condition of marriage or 
not happens to be. 
~ut I think what we consider to be an important consideration 

WhICh we would ~k the subcommittee to consider carefully is that 
even where there IS no coverage because there is no dependency on 
the p~rt o~ a parent, no provision to give the death benefit, that 
very SItuatIOn may mean that the parent can be burdened with the 
expense and cost of the last illness of this fireman and his burial. 

We suggest ~hat, if nothing else, if you never could see your way 
to aban~on this conc~pt of dependency in this one case and would 
hold to It, that even if that were so, you should consider that there 
should be an allowance in any event for the medical-last medical 
and the funeral. 

I think that would about express it, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. CONYERS. Thank you. 
Chief Dwyer, welcome. 
Mr. DWYER. Mr. Chairman, I have a summarization of the testi­

mony that has been previously submitted. I am, of course, pleased 
to appear before you today to present views regarding proposals to 
amend the Public Safety Officers' Benefits Act. 

From. here on, I will refer to it as the PSOB. In particular, I 
would lIke to discuss both H.R. 385 and H.R. 4141 which provide 
death benefits for rescue squad members killed in the line of duty. 

Both H.R. 385 and H.R. 4141 would have the effect of including 
rescue squad members within the aces coverage. For the thousands 
of rescue squad personnel throughout the Nation these bills would 
~orrect an inequity which has existed since the program. was first 
Implemented. 

The central rationale for this legislation is that because rescue 
squads work so closely with fire and police departments that it is 
therefore i,nequitable to ~~clude them from coverage. 

Indeed, In many localItIes rescue squads are included within the 
fire department's organization. 

. Many firefighters are cross trained in rescue squad functions and 
VICe versa. 

15-268 0 - 83 - 5 
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For example, rescue squad functions may include rescue of per­
sons trapped in a burning building, forcible entry, ventilation, in­
ternal and external lighting, and other functions. 

If there is no rescue squad to carryon these duties they are as­
signed to the fire department units. Because of the many instances 
in which fire departments and rescue squads work so closely to­
gether, the present law has considel'able inequities. 

If, for example, a fireman and rescue squadsman were killed 
while working together to save a person trapped in a burning 
building, the survivors of the former would be eligible for a Federal 
payment while the latter's heirs would be ineligible. 

According to a departmental general counsel's opinion, rescue 
squad personnel would be covered by the act only if the death oc­
curred in the course of firefighting activities. 

rrhis same bias would occur if the deaths occurred from a non­
fire-related rescue attempt. 

The family of a firefighter killed while responding to an auto­
mobile accident would be eligible for benefits; but survivors of a 
rescue squadsman who died alongside the firefighter would receive 
nothing. 

This situation is not an unlikely one since in the modern fire 
service, fire apparatus frequently is called upon to assist in rescue 
or emergency medical service type calls. 

PSOB benefits are extended to firefighters killed in the line of 
duty, no matter how far removed from firefighting those activities 
might be. 

The inequities of the Justice Department's interpretation 
prompted a quick response in Congress. In July 1977, less than a 
year after the original act was signed into law, and only 2 months 
after regulations were published, legislation to correct the original 
statute was introduced by Representatives Steve Neal and Charles 
W. Whalen, Jr. 

Although their bill was not acted upon in the 95th Congress, sim­
ilar legislation passed the House in the 96th Congress. An amend­
ment to the Justice System Improvement Act of 1979 containing 
the text of the bill was adopted by an overwhelming margin. Un­
fortunately, this language was dropped in conference. 

On June 15 a Department of Justice representative testified 
before this subcommittee in opposition to all of the bills which are 
under consideration. 

Their opposition is not surprising in light of the Department's 
traditional opposition to this program, and especially to the inclu­
sion of rescue squads. 

The Department's position opposing H.R. 385 and H.R. 4141 is 
based on four arguments. 

First, it is argued that exposure to high risk is not an appropri­
ate basis for including rescue squad members. 

Second, the Department contends that rescue squads were not 
contemplated for coverage in the original act because their area of 
concern was not a problem of national concern demanding Federal 
involvement envisioned by the act. 

Third, since many rescue squads operate out of fire departments, 
using firefighters for personnel, it is argued that the legislation is 
not necessary. 

.. 

) i 
. i 

63 

Fourth, the department objects to establishing new categories of 
coverage. 

Let me take a moment to address each of these arguments. 
While it is certainly true that rescue squadsmen are routinely 

exposed to high risk situations, this is not the basis for our argu­
ment for the inclusion of rescue squads. 

Rather, we believe that rescue squads should be included because 
their functions are so similar to those of fire departments as to be 
inseparable. At the scene of a major incident, both will be working 
together. 

I must dispute the Justice Department's conclusion that rescue 
squads do not respond to a problem of national conCc2n demanding 
Federal involvement . 

Even a brief review of congressional activity during the mid-
1970's indicates that inadequate emergency medical care was of 
great concern. 

In 1973 the Emergency Medical Services Act providing Federal 
assistance to local EMS systems was enacted. 

Likewise, the National Highway Traffic Safety Act of 1966 recog­
nized the national tragedy of auto accidents. 

Included in section 402 of the NHTSA program is a strong emer­
gency medical services component which sets standards and pro­
vides assistance to local rescue squads. 

Clearly there is a strong national interest in rescue squads and 
their functions. 

The final Justice Department objection to H.R. 385 most clearly 
demonstrates the internal inconsistencies in its testimony. 

The Department objects to eSitablishing new categories of cover­
age. 

However, the statement also asserts that: 
As a practical matter '" '" '" the vast majority of public rescue squads in this coun­

try are units operating out of paid and volunteer fIre departments. The personnel 
manning these units are firefighters. 

If this is true, and I believe it is, then it is unreasonable to also 
argue that rescue squad personnel must be considered a separate 
group. The more appropriate conclusion is that all rescue squads­
men should be treated in a manner similar to other firefighters. 

As the Justice Department statement noted, the common de­
nominator of coverage chosen by Congress is the authority to act as 
a law enforcement officer or firefighter. In issuing regulations, the 
department correctly interpreted this by using a primary function 
test to determine coverage. 

However, the regulations fail to accurately reflect conditions in 
the fire and rescue services by limiting the primary function of 
firefighters to that of fire suppression. 

Fire suppression is only one facet of a firefighter's job. 
Increasingly, fire prevention and emergency medical care have 
become important. The primary function of firefighters should be 
expanded to include these responsibilities. 

Such a change would have the effect of including thor,e rescue 
squad personnel who are now excluded. 

--- ------~ 
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However, since it is clear that the Drapartment will not change 
its position, legislation is required. This is the only way that this 
inequity can be corrected. 

As the subcommittee drafts the fmal language for this legisla­
tion, I urge that you act on the basis of these principles. 

First, rescue squads must be specifically addressed. It is clear 
that the Justice Department will exclude rescue squad members 
unless specifically directed otherwise. 

Second, coverage should be limited to nonprofit, public or quasi­
public agencies. More specifically, private ambulance services 
should be excluded since it is inappropriate for the Government to 
provide this type of benefit to private business. . 

Third, unlike fire departments, rescue squads can be found In 
many different administrative configurations. Rescue squads can be 
found as part of a hospital, fire department, human resources 
agency, police department or completely independent. This requires 
that any definition of "rescue squads" must be broad to accommo­
date this diversity. 

Fourth, rescue squad is a generic term. There are a number of 
other titles given to organizations which are similar in nature. 
These include ambulance service, first aid squad, life squad, and 
many others. 

The key is that any organization which provides broadly based 
ambulance and rescue services, with either a basic or advanced 
level of life support, should be included. 

Fifth, rescue squad members should be accorded the same cover­
age as other beneficiaries in the defmition of line of duty, cause of 
death, and other terms of the program. 

In this regard, it is especially important that both volunteer and 
paid personnel be covered. 

In conclusion, Mr. Chairman, the proposal to include rescue 
squad personnel within the coverage of the Public Safety Officers' 
Benefits Act corrects a serious inequity. 

I commend Representative Neal for his steadfast effort to make 
this correction. 

The original sponsors of the act never expected that this group 
would be excluded. Rescue squad personnel work so closely with 
other firefighters that it is unreasonable to separate them for the 
purpose of this act. 

I urge you and the subcommittee to act promptly to return the 
law to its original intention. 

Thank you for this opportunity to express my views and those of 
the NVFC to the subcommittee. I would be pleased to answer any 
questions which you might have. 

Mr. CONYERS. Thank you, Chief Dwyer. How large is Bethesda­
Chevy Chase Rescue Squad? 

Mr. DWYER. We are approximately 150 men and women. We 
have 14 pieces of apparatus. Statistically we responded to almost 
10,000 incidents last year of fire, rescue and ambulance. 

Mr. CONYERS. Do you have trucks and cars? 
Mr. DWYER. Excuse me? Trucks and cars? 
Mr. CONYERS. Do you have trucks and cars? 
Mr. DWYER. We have ambulances and heavy rescue trucks, that 

is correct. 
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We have no fire suppression apparatus. We go with the fire de-
partment automatically. 

Mr. CONYERS. Are most of your personnel volunteers? 
Mr. DWYER. All but nine. 
Mr. CONYERS. VerV' good. 
Let me recognize Counsel Kammerman. 
Ms. KAMMERMAN. Mr. Williams, first. Your argument on H.R. 

385 seems to be that the Public Safety Officers' Benefits Act should 
cover all "firemen," but the regulations cover only those who fight 
fires or, "firefighters"; this unnecessary distinction accounts for the 
failure to provide benefits to rescue squad members who are actu­
ally "firemen." Are you really suggesting there may not be need 
for the legislation? 

Mr. WILLIAMS. I think it could be handled administratively be­
cause the LEAA interpretation is really what separated primary 
and secondary functions and decided that unless there was fire­
fighting, no coverage, whereas I think under the language of the 
act itself, which uses the word "firemen," an interpretation would 
therefore fit. 

It wouldn't be a violation of that word or that language if the 
services that a fireman today is providing of an emergency nature 
are br/ch firefighting and EMS. 

Ms. K.AMMERMAN. Isn't it possible the use of the term "fire­
fighter" in the language was an attempt to discard sexist language 
and not an attempt to change the definition? If that is so, then 
your argument fails because there is no real distinction. 

Mr. WILLIAMS. I am not sure I understood what you said, but I 
think that the LEAA probably thought that they were using the 
two terms interchangeably, which is not necessarily so. 

You see, a fireman is not necessarily a firefighter. He could be 
an EMS person, not a firefighter, but I think LEAA was using 
both. 

Did I get what you were asking? 
Ms. KAMMERMAN. I think you did. I was asking if by using the 

word "firefighter," LEAA was saying "firemen" in nonsexist 
terms? 

Mr. WILLIAMS. Right. I guess you could say that fireman over 
the-I was going to say centuries--

Ms. KAMMERMAN. How about fireperson? 
Mr. WILLIAMS. No, the fireman over a long time has become a 

word of art. I agree with you as of recently it better be changed. 
Fireperson. 

Ms. KAMMERMAN. Mr. Dwyer, you say it is unfair to provide 
benefits to the families of those who fight fires and not to those 
who fight side by side with them who may be members of rescue 
squads. 

I ask you the question that others have posed to this subcommit­
tee: Where do you draw the line between the rescue squad member 
who is performing a valid service to the community and someone 
who is a good samaritan? 

Would you provide benefits to the good samaritan as well? If not, 
how do you distinguish between the two? 

Mr. DWYER. A good samaritan, he or she who comes along and 
acts on it? 
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Ms. KAMMERMAN. Yes. 
Mr. DWYER. That would be hard for me to address, frankly. 
My position is-when I mentioned inequities, goes back to the 

original bill. In other words, what I am trying to do is get formal 
rescue squads included or to correct something that I think was 
originally intended, or am I missing what you said? 

Ms. KAMMERMAN. I am asking about people like Lenny Skutnik, 
the man who helped in the terrible airplane crash here in the Dis­
trict of Columbia. He was not a member of a rescue squad at the 
time he volunteered his services. We are all pleased he survived, 
but had he died, should his survivors have collected under the act, 
and if not, why not? 

Mr. DWYER. I would have no problem with it. 
In other words, if you are giving me the fact that the inequity-if 

the rescue squad would be included-with legislative change, with 
that given, I would certainly have no problem with that whatso­
ever. 

Ms. KAMMERMAN. How do you answer the Members of Congress 
who question how much money the Federal Government can 
spend? Where does it end? 

Mr. DWYER. A good point. That is something I think they would 
have to address subsequent to it. 

I understand the point. Therefore, what I do is draw back to my 
own congressional presentation. 

Ms. KAMMERMAN. Do I understand you to say you would draw 
the line at rescue squad members? 

Mr. DWYER. If that was to be amended first, yes. 
Then I would let-I would have to look into statistically how 

many Lenny Skutniks you have around the United States who 
have done that sort of thing at great hazard to themselves. 

That is something I would have to go out and research and pre­
pare at a. subsequent time. 

Ms. KAMMERMAN. I have a question for both of you. You both 
have noted that the bills H.R. 385 and H.R. 4141 differ to the 
extent that 385 requires State certification, and 4141 does not. 

Which is preferable? 
Mr. WILLIAMS. I suggested in my written presentation that the 

one is preferable which relates to local appointment rather than 
State certification. 

I can receive my certification by the State, the health depart­
ment, after taking the necessary hours of training and get my card; 
but this doesn't make me a member of anything until I am also 
designated by the local community to be a member of something 
such as the fire department, or whatever. 

Therefore, it would seem to me that it would be preferable to 
relate to the local appointment rather than the State certification. 

Ms. KAMMERMAN. Mr. Dwyer, if I recall correctly, you suggested 
that the State ought to be the proper certifying authority. If you 
require State certification, and if, as Mr. Williams has suggested in 
his prepared statement, that smaller municipalities are the entities 
that actually certify the organizations, wouldn't you be causing the 
Federal Government to interfere with the delicate relationship be­
tween State and municipal governments? 

Mr. DWYER. That is a hard question to answer. I don't think so. 
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The Federal Government put themselves into this business by 
passage of this law. That is what I am here to address. 

Mr. CONYERS. Gentlemen, you have b.een very helpful. Thank you 
very much. 

Mr. WILLIAMS. Thank you. 
Mr. DWYER. Thank you very much. 
[The statements of Mr. Williams and Mr. Dwyer follow:] 

STATEMENT OF FRED A. WILLIAMS, PAST CHAIRMAN, NATIONAL VOLUNTEER FIRE 
COUNCIL 

I appear before the Subcommittee representing the National Volunteer Fire 
Council. We appreciate the opportunity to present our views regarding bills propos­
ing amendments to the Public Safety Officers' Benefits Act. 

The National Volunteer Fire Council is an established organization composed of 
the volunteer firemen's associations of the various states having as its purpose to 
provide a focal point and representation nationally for the volunteer firemen and 
volunteer fire departments of this country. Surveys and reports by the U.S. Fire Ad­
ministration, the National Fire Protection Association and the National Volunteer 
Fire Council indicate that there are approximately one million volunteer firemen in 
this country, comprising about 80 percent of the total fire force of the nation. 

Two bills before us are H.R. 385 and H.R. 4141. The death benefit coverage of the 
PSOB Act, as it relates to volunteer firemen, is limited by the regulations adopted 
in implementation of the act to firemen whose primary function is fire fighting and 
thus, the benefit does not extend to firemen who perform only emergency medical 
services with their fire department rescue squad. Coverage is provided to a rescue 
squad member only if that fireman also performs fire fighting duties. 

:As the pressure by the federal, state and lor-al governments has grown for emer­
gency medical services to be provided to the residents of communities, and extensive 
EMS training programs developed, the volunteer fire service responded as it always 
does to community needs. We believe that across the country, in the vast majority 
of instances, the emergency medical services provided to co; Llmunities is furnished 
by volunteer fire departments. As time went on, the expanl3ion of EMS has been 
tremendous and in most cases, the number of emergency medical calls responded to 
by a volunteer fire department exceeds by several times the number of fire calls. 
This means that a non-firefighting vehicle is put on the road under emergency con­
ditions much more frequently than are firefighting vehicles. Because of this exten­
sive growth of EMS, the demands upon volunteer firemen have increased tremen­
dously. Not only is fire training and fire fighting requiring its usual consumption of 
time and hC!,tl:"s, but then there was the additional extensive emergency medical 
training and re::'l1onding to a greater number of emergency medical calls. In many 
instances, this eXLl:eme time burden became so great that, in order to cope, volun­
teer fire departmez:;.ts found it necessary to recruit personnel for EMS duty. Many 
persons recruited, especially women, are willing to become members of volunteer 
fire departments to perform EMS duty but are not willing, or able, to perform fire 
fighting duties. Thus, there are many volunteer firemen who are meeting the need 
for EMS personnel but are not performing fire duty and volunteer fire departments 
must have such members in order that the fire department rescue squad may con­
tinue to function. However, these are the very firemen who are not presently cov­
ered under the PSOB Act. 

H.R. 385 and H.R. 4141 address this problem. The act itself refers to "firemen", 
not firefighters" . Yet the regulations used the two terms interchangeabl~, which we 
submit is mistaken. It has been suggested to the Subcommittee that a 'fireman" is 
one authorized by a governmental entity to engage in the suppression of fires. That 
is acceptable as far as it goes, but we see a fireman as one appointed to a fire de­
partment to render to the community those emergency services which the fire de­
partment routinely provides, and in today's society, these include not only fire sup­
pression but also rescue and emergency medical services. Either of such services to 
the community may be his primary function as a fireman. No longer can it be said 
that the emergency functions of a fireman is limited to fire fighting. 

When the House bills to enact the PSOB Act in 1975 were being considered, and 
in the Judiciary Committee report in 1976, it was stated that there would be cover­
age for ,firemen when engaged in fighting fires or when otherwise engaged in the 
performance of duties where the activity was determined by the Law Enforcement 
Assistance Administration to be potentially dangerous to the fireman. The House 
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report in 1976 stated "* * '" firemen are covered when they are actually and direct­
ly engaged in fighting fires." 

"In addition, benefits will be provided if the firemen sustain a fatal injury while 
they are engaged in the performance of any activit.ies which are determined by 
LEAA to be potentially dangerous.".. . 

This language was repeated several tImes durmg the floor debate on AprIl 30, 
1976. The Conference Report also stated that coverage would extend to a fireman 
when engal!.ed in fighting a fire or other activities found by LEAA to be potentially 
dangerous. "'Thus, we submit that the House recognized that firemen would have cov­
erage not only when fighting fires but ~lso when performin~ other ?uti~s. 'Yhich 
may be potentially dangerous. We submIt that LEAA was mIStaken m diVIdmg a 
fireman's duties into primary functions and secondary functions and then declining 
coverage for the latter. It may justly be said that since there are a greater number 
of EMS calls than fire calls responded to, the emergency medical personnel of a fire 
department are now in performance of a primary function ~f ~ fire department. . 

Amending the Act to clearly caver firemen who are prOVIding emergency medIcal 
services would thus not be establishing a new category for inclusion under the Act. 
We therefore submit that the Act should be clarified to cover firemen who perform 
emergency medical services with the rescue squad of their fire department although 
they may not also perform fire duties. The two bills before us differ in that H.R. 385 
refers to a person certified by the state to provide emergency medical services while 
H.R. 4141 refers to a person certified by a public agency to perform such services. 
We submit that it would be preferable to refer to a public agency rather than the 
state since fire department rescue squad members are appointed as firemen by the 
governing authorities of local municipalities, and certification by the state would 
not make the person a member of the fire department. 

Another bill for consideration is H.R. 1968. This bill can be separated into two 
aspects. One relates to a medical condition sustained by ingesting or inhaling a poi­
sonous substance. The other is a medical condition sustained by being subjected to 
extreme physical stress. The regulations implementing the act consider that a re­
quired external force includes a condition of the body inflicted by chemicals. We 
cannot say for sure that all poisonous substances with which a fireman could come 
in contact are chemical in nature. We do know that in recent years the proliferation 
of chemical substances has been enormous, are being used in industry and trans­
ported on the rails and highwaY$ in ever greater qua."ltity. So much has the problem 
grown that federal and state governments and the fire service have expended much 
thought and energy on the subject of hazardous materials, their adequate marking 
in transport, and the training of fire service personnel in the handling of accidents 
involving these substances. Sometimes fire fighters and fire department rescue 
squad personnel responding to these incidents are unknowingly exposed to danger­
ous chemical and poisonous substances which may be ingested or inhaled. 

If the Justice Department were to assure that the regulations, which recognize 
chemicals as a cause of death, are to be interpreted in such a way that the ingestion 
or inhalation of poisonous substances is in fact covered, then this part of the bill 
would be effectively handled administratively. Otherwise a clarifying amendment to 
the act is needed. 

The second aspect of the bill-death resulting from extreme physical stress-is 
one which requires attention. The PSOB Act excludes coverage for deaths from oc­
cupational diseases alone. The regulations have extended this to say that deaths re­
sulting from stress and strain are not covered. This appears to assume that all such 
cases are related to an occupational disease of the heart. This stretches too far. It 
cannot be assumed that heart conditions are necessarily an occupational disease of 
f'rremen. To be sure firemen do develop heart conditions. In many other professions, 
some of them are sedentary, persons develop heart conditions as well. 

In private industry the workmen's compensation laws, which I am aware of, do 
not summarily exclude heart conditions but do cover disability and death provided 
it is shown that the employment function engaged in at the time involved extreme 
physical stress which was sufficient to precipitate the heart failure. If an employee's 
death by heart failure occurred on duty but not by reason of extreme physical 
stress, then it resulted from a chronic condition alone and not by reason of activities 
at the time and is not covered by workmen's compensation laws. It would not be 
improper to apply the same rule in the PSOB program. It is no less unfortunate 
that the fireman dies as a result of extreme physical stress than it is if he dies from 
a ceiling coming down on him. It is no answer to use difficulty in assessing a claim 
as an excuse for regulating against coverage. Workmen's compensation tribunals 
routinely make determinations in private industry on heart failure cases, based 
upon a showing as to what the person was doing at the time, his medical history, 
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and medical evidence produced regarding any direct connection between his activi­
ties at the time and the heart failure which occurred. 

The House reports on the original PSOB bills stated that deaths from occupation­
al diseases alone are not covered. The use of the word "alone" indicates that the 
presence of an occupational disease does not itself preclude coverage if something 
else contributes to the death. The regulations accept severe smoke conditions, pro­
ducing a condition in the body of higher levels of carbon monoxide in the blood. 
They also accept severe climatic conditions, producing in the body a disease or con­
dition which leads to death. Extreme physical stress can likewise produce in the 
body a condition contributing to death, whether or not there be a pre-existing heart 
condition. We emphasize that we do not say that occupational diseases should be 
covered, or even that all deaths by heart failure occurring while on duty should be 
covered. We do say that those cases of heart failure ought to be covered which are 
shown to be directly precipitated by extreme physical stress experienced by the fire­
man. 

Another bill before us is H.R. 3089 which would remove dependency as a basis for 
receiving the benefit. At present the act provides v,.,: t·be death benefit is payable 
to the spouse and minor children of the deceased .. ~ffJ.a}(, and if there are none, 
then to parents if they are dependent upon the firem..:di, 

Generally speaking, a fireman without a spouse or child is most likely to be a 
young man still living with his parents in the family home. He is no less a part of 
the family home than is the fireman with a wife and child in his own family home. 
Dependency is not framed as a vital concept in this law. There is no dependency 
feature as to a spouse and children. Yet it may well be that there is not in fact 
dependency. It is arbitrarily concluded that a spouse in a family unit will receive 
the benefit regardless of dependency. It is just as arbitrarily concluded that in a 
family unit of a fireman and his parents there must be dependency. There is a basic 
inequity in this arrangement. It would be more equitable if the benefit were payable 
to those in close relationship to the fireman without applying a test of dependency. 

Consider the situation where firemen are killed fighting a fire side by side. The 
financial result for close surviving relatives may differ. That difference is not based 
upon the service rendered but upon the chance of being married or not, or having 
dependent parents. The financial result favors one over the other. 

In the case of t]:le fireman without dependent parents a further inequity surfaces. 
There is no provision for at least payment fOf the fireman's burial and the unin­
sured cost of any last medical and hospital care. His parents may well be burdened 
with these expenses. If no other consideration were to be given to non-dependent 
parents, it would in any event be proper that they not have this burden imposed 
upon them and that provision be made for the payment under this law of such ex­
penses, regardless of parent dependency. We urge the Subcommittee to consider 
this. 

In conclusion, it is submitted that we are not now to necessarily be bound inter­
minably by what may be read as the original contemplation of coverage as ex­
pressed at the time of enactment of the PSOB Act. Proposals for amendment pre­
sent the opportunity to examine into additional concepts and correct and improve 
legislation. Frequently legislation enacted is later found to warrant amendment and 
the Congress may well vary its originally expressed intentions. 

We ask your serious consideration of these bills and we appreciate the opportuni­
ty to present our views to the Subcommittee. 

STATEMENT OF CHIEF DAVID S. DWYER, BETHESDA-CHEVY CHASE RESCUE SQUAD 

Mr. Chairman, and members of the subcommittee, I am pleased to appear before 
you today to present the views of' the national volunteer fire council regarding pro­
posals to amend the Public Safety Officers' Benefits Act (P.S.O.B.). In particular, I 
would like to discuss H.R. 385 and H.R. 4141, which would provide death benefits for 
rescue squad members killed in the line of duty. 

I am chief of the Bethesda-Chevy Chase Rescue Squad, and have held that posi­
tion for the past 13 years. Further, I have been associated with the fire and rescue 
service in Montgomery County, Maryland for the past 24 years, The Bethesda-Chevy 
Chase Rescue Squad is a private, non-profit volunteer organization committed to 
providing free paramedic, ambulance, heavy rescue and firefighting support service 
to the communities we serve. We are one of the largest, most sophisticated ambu­
lance and rescue services in the country today. The Bethesda-Chevy Chase Rescue 
Squad is widely recognized as a national leader in the emergency medical services 
field. 
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I would like to focus my attention on P.S.C' 3. coverage of rescue squads. ~.~. 385 
and H.R. 4141 would have the effect of including rescue squad members WIthm .the 
Act's coverage. For the thousands of rescue squad personnel throughout the NatIOn, 
these bills would correct an inequity which has existed since the program was first 
implemented by the Department of Justice in 1977. 

RATIONALE FOR RESCUE SQUAD LEGISLATION 

The central rationale for this legislation is that rescue squads work so closely 
with fire and police departments that it is inequitable to exclude them from 
P.S.O.B. coverage. Indeed, in many localities rescue squads are incl1;lded within the 
fire department's organization. Many firefighters are cros.s-trained m rescue squad 
functions and vice versa. For example, rescue squad functIOns at the scene of a fire 
include search and rescue of persons trapped in the burning building, forcible entry, 
ventilation internal and external lighting, salvage, overhaul and cleanup oper­
ations, If there is no rescue squad to carry out these duties, they are assigned to fire 
department units. 

Because of the many instances in which fire departments and rescue squads work 
closely together, the present law could cause serious inequities. in its i~plemeD:ta­
tion. If for example a fireman and rescue squadsman were killed while working 
togethe'r to save a pe'rson trapped in a burni?g building, ,the ~urvivors of t~e f?r!Der 
would be eligible for a Federal payment while. ~he la~t~r s herrs would be melIgIble. 
According to a departmental general council s oplmon, rescue squad personnel 
would be covered by the act only if the death occurred "in the course of firefighting 
activities" . 

This same bias would occur if the deaths occurred from a nonfire related rescue 
attempt. The family of a firefighter killed while responding to an automobile a~ci­
dent would be eligible for benefits; but survivors of a rescue squadsman who dIed 
alongside the firefighter would receive nothing. This situat~on is not an unlikel~ 0I?-e 
since in the modern fire service, fire apparatus frequently IS called upon to asSISt m 
rescue or emergency medical service type calls. P.S.O.B. benefits are extended. to 
firefighters killed in the line of duty, no matter how far removed from firefightmg 
those activities might be. 

HISTORY OF RESCUE SQUAD LEGISLATION 

The inequities of the Justice Department's interpretation ~r,?mpted a quic,k re­
sponse in Congress. In July 1977, less than a year after the orIgInal act was SIgned 
into law (and only 2 months after regulations were published) legislation to correct 
the original statute, was introduced by Representatives Steve Neal and Char~es W. 
Whalen, Jr. Although their bill was not acted upon in the 95th Congress, sImi~ar 
legislation passed the House in the 96th Congress. An amendment to the Justice 
System Improvement Act of 1979 containing the text of the bill ~as adopted by an 
overwhelming margin. Unfortunately, this language ~as ~ropped m cor.ference .. 

Representative Neal and other sponsors of the legIslation hold that the exclUSIon 
of rescue squads was merely an oversight. This contention. was giv.en lVea~ credence 
during the debate on the Neal amendment ~y Re:pres~ntB;tIv~, MarlO BiaggI (D-~:Y.), 
an original sponsor of the act. Representative BiaggI SaId, As one of the orIgInal 
sponsors of the original bill that provided coverage for the survivors of law enforce­
ment officers and firemen, there was an omission, obviously * * *. To deal with that 
omission, this amendment is timely because * * * they would not be qualified 
except for this amendment." 

I certainly concur in this assessment, since I and other fire service leaders had 
assumed that rescue squads were covered at the time of the act's original passage. It 
was only upon reading the Justice Departmenes interpretation that we learned dif-
ferently. 

RESPONSE TO JUSTICE DEPARTMENT 

On June 15 a Department of Justice representative testified before this subcom­
mittee ir. opposition to all of the bills which are under consideration. Their opposi­
tion is not surprising in light of the Department's traditional opposition to this pro­
gram, and especially to the incl~sion of rescue squads. The D.epar~ID;ent's position 
opposing H.R. 385 and H.R. 414118 based on four arguments. FIrst, It IS argued that 
exposure to high risk is not an appropriate basis for including rescue squad mem­
bers. Second, the Department contends that rescue squads were not contemplated 
for coverage in the originB;! act because. their area of co~c~rn was not a "pr?,ble~ of 
national concern demanding Federal mvolvement ellVIsIOned by the act. Third, 
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since many rescue squads operate out of fire departments, using firefighters for per­
sonnel, it is argued that the legislation is not necessary. Fourth the Department 
objects to establishing new categories of coverage. Let me take a ~oment to address 
each of these arguments. 
. Wh~le it. is cert::in~y true that r~scue squadsmen are routinely exposed to high 

rIsk SItuatIOns, thIS IS not the basIS for our argument for the inclusion of rescue 
s9-uads. Rath~r, .we believe that rescue squads should be included because their func­
tIOns are so SImIlar to those of fire departments as to be inseparable. At the scene of 
a major incident, both will be working together. -

I must dispute the Justice Department's conclusion that rescue squads do not re­
sp?nd to .a "problem of national concern demanding Federal involvement." Even a 
brIef reVIew of congressional activity during the mid-1970's indicates that inad­
equate emergency medical care was of gn:;at conC6iL'll. In 1973 the Emergellcy Medi­
c~l Se:vices Act 1?rovidin.g Federal assistance to local EMS systems was enacted. 
LIkeWISe, the NatH;mal HIghway Tt;affic ~afety Act of 1966 recognized the national 
tragedy of auto .accIden~. Included m sectI?n 402 of the NHTSA program is a strong 
emergency medIcal serVIces component WhICh sets standards and provides assistance 
to local. rescue .squads. Clearly, th~re is a strong national interest in rescue squads 
and theIr functIOns. The final Justwe Department objection of H.R. 385 most clearly 
demonstrates the internal inconsistencies in its testimony. The Department "objects 
to establishing new categories of coverage." However the statement also asserts 
that "as a practical matter * * * the vast majority of ' public rescue squads in this 
country B!e units ope~ating out of paid and volunteer fire departments. The person­
nel manmng these umts are firefignters." 

If this is true (and I believe. it is) then it is unreasonable to also argue that rescue 
s9ua~ personnel must be conSIdered a separate group. The more appropriate conclu­
SIOn IS that all rescue squadsmen should be treated in a manner similar to other 
firefighters. 

As the Justice Department statement noted, the common denominator of coverage 
chosen by .Con~ess is th.e authority to act as a law enforcement officer or fire­
Hg~ter. In ISSUI?g ,~egulatIOns, the ,Department correctly interpreted this by using a 

prImary functIon t~~t to ~etermme coverage. However, the regulations fail to ac­
curat~ly reflect conditIOns m the fire and rescue services by limiting the primary 
functIOn of firefight~r~ to that o~ "fire suppressio~". Fire suppression is only one 
facet of a firefighter s Job. Incre!lSmgly, fire preventIOn and emergency medical care 
have become Important. The prImary function of frrefighters should be expanded to 
include these responsibilities. Such a change would have the effect of including 
those rescue squa~ personnel who are now excluded. However, since it is clear that 
the depart~eI?-t wII! not change its position, legislation is required. This is the only 
way that thIS meqUIty can be corrected. 

COST OF LEGISLATION 

A fm::! issue ~hich must be addressed is that of cost. Obviously, the program's 
cost varIes accordmg to the number of public safety officers killed in the line of duty 
In fiscal year 1981. 269. claims .were approved at a cost of about $13.5 million. Tli~ 
average number of claIms dUrI~~ the program's five years has been 222, with an 
average. a?nual cost of $11.1 mIllIon. The program has an annual authorization of 
$12.5 mIllIon. 
Th~re are no reliable sta~istics on the number of rescue squad personnel killed in 

~he hne of d}lt:y:. Howeve!, It appears unlikely that the change which I am advocat­
mg would significa?tly mcrease program costs. Many rescue squad personnel al­
ready are covered smce they are part of a fire department. My experience indicates 
t~at the num~er of new beneficiaries created by this act would be small-the addi­
tIonal cost mlg~t be less than $500,000 per year. Clearly, H.R. 385 or H.R. 4141 
would not reqUIre a change in authorization or appropriation levels. Therefore no 
argument can be made against this legislation on the basis of cost. ' 

H.R. 385 AND H.R. 4141 

The two bills providing coverage for rescue squad workers are essentially similar 
~oth specify that the .act shall include rescue squad members. H.R. 385 amends sec: 
tIon 703 of the Ommbus Crime Control and Safe Streets Act of 1968 while H R 
4141 amen~s section 1203 (which is not a part of P.S.O.B.). Although the bills diffe; 
somew~at m their defmition. of an eligible rescue squad, both appear to have the 
same mtent. H.R. 385 reqUIres .State involvement by defining a rescue squad 
memb.er as one who has been certIfied by a state to carry out the duties of a legally 
organIzed rescue squad. Presumably, this certification would be conferred upon all 
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who completed emergency medical technician training provided by the State. Virtu­
ally all States now offer this training. 

H.R. 4141 differs in that it refers only to a legally organized rescue squad. Any 
person certified by a public agency (often not the State) or any person actually car­
rying out the functions of a rescue squad (whether certified to do so or not) would be 
covered by P.S.O.B. This is more inclusive language since there are many situations 
in which a rescue squad member, such as one who has not completed training, 
would not be certified by the State. 

A State certification requirement would provide two benefits. First, it would pro­
vide an incentive for rescue squad members to upgrade their training to statewide 
standards. Second, it would provide a greater assurance that those applying for 
benefits were beneficiaries of legitimate rescue squad members. In many areas, local 
and county governments have little involvement with rescue squads and would not 
be in a position to certify an individual's proper rescue squad membership. 

As the subcommittee drafts the final language for this legislation I urge that you 
act on the basis of these principles: 

1. Rescue squads must be specifically addressed. It is clear that the Justice De-
partment will exclude rescue squad members unless specifically directed otherwise. 

2. Coverage should be lin1ited to nonprofit, public or quasi-public agencies. More 
specifically, private ambulance services should be excluded since it is inappropriate 
for the Government to provide this type of benefit to private business. 

3. Unlike fire departments, rescue squads can be found in many different adminis­
trative configurations. Rescue squads can be found as part of a hospital, fire depart­
ment, human resources agency, police department, or completely independent. This 
requires that any definition of rescue squad must be broad to a~commodate this di-
versity. . 

4. Rescue squad is a generic term. There are a number of other titles given to 
organizations which are similar in nature. These include "ambulance service", "first 
aid squad", "life squad", and many others. The key is that any organization which 
provides broadly based ambulance and rescue services (with either a basic or ad­
vanced level of life support) should be included. 

5. Rescue squad members should be accorded the same coverage as other benefici­
aries in the definition of line of duty, cause of death, and other terms of the pro­
gram. In this regard, it is especially important that both volunteer and paid person-
nel be covered. 

In conclusion, Mr. Chairman, the proposal to include rescue squad personnel 
within the coverage of the Public Safety Officers Benefits Act corrects a serious in­
equity. I commend Representative Neal for his steadfast effort to make this correc­
tion. The original sponsors of the act never expected that this group would be ex­
cluded. Rescue squad personnel work so closely with other firefighters that it is un­
reasonable to separate them for the purpose of this act. I urge you and the subcom­
mittee to act promptly to return the law to its original intention. 

Thank you for this opportunity to express my views and those of the NVFC to the 
subcommittee. I would be pleased to answer any questions which you might have. 

Mr. CONYERS. Our next witness is the executive vice president of 
the International Brotherhood of Police Officers, Stanley Lyman. 
He has been working in this area ever since the original Public 
Safety Officers Benefits Act was passed. 

Attorney Ed Murphy is joining Mr. Lyman at the table. 

TESTIMONY OF STA.L~LEY Q. LYMAN, EXECUTIVE VICE PRESI· 
DENT, INTERNATIONAL BROTHERHOOD OF POLICE OFFICERS, 
ACCOMPANIED BY ED MURPHY, GENERAL COUNSEL 
Mr. LYMAN. Mr. Chairman, we earlier submitted to you what we 

think is an extensive statement which I would ask be placed in the 
record, if we may. 

With that, I would try to summarize for you what is in that 
statement. 

Mr. CONYERS. We will do that. 
Mr. LYMAN. Thank you. 
The IBPO is pleased to be able to appear before you today. We 

would like to direct your attention to our testimony, particularly to 
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t~e piece of legislation that was introduced by Congressman 
Klldee, H.R. 1968. 

The IBPO strongly supports H.R. 1968. The bill corre,cts a defi­
ciency, we believe, in the Public Safety Officers Benefits Act of 
1976 by extending the ~50,00~ d~ath benefit to families of police­
men. and fire~en w?o dIe whIle In the performance of duties from 
medIcal condItions lIke a heart attack. 

The Public Safety Officers Benefits Act of 1976 authorizes the 
payment of $50,000 benefit to specified survivors of State and local 
safety officers found to have died as the direct and proximate 
result of personal injuries sustained in the line of duty. 

:Although the law ~s very" important to public safety officers, it 
fruls to address the Important question of whether deaths which 
result from extreme stress on a single occasion should be covered 
by the act. 

This important issue has been controlled by regulations promul­
gated by the Law Enforcement Assistance .A~ministration. The 
L~AA defi~ed .the term "perso;n~l injury" as a traumatic injury or 
dIsease whICh IS caused by an InjUry. The term "traumatic injury" 
~as further defmed in the regulations as a wound or other condi­
tIOn of the body caused by an external force. 

Traumatic injuries caused by stress and strain were specifically 
excluded from coverage by the regulations adopted by the LEAA. 

The effects of these regulations were to exclude deaths from a 
condition like a heart attack even where that death occurred on 
the job while p~rfo~min~ s~rvices in an emergency situation. 

The L~AA, In Its orIginal proposed regulations implementing 
PSOBA, Included coverage for deaths arriving from extreme stress. 
Alth~ugh ~he LEA~ later d~ci~ed against this provision in their 

re~lat~ons, It does give clear IndICation as to the ambiguity in the 
legislation about how to treat deaths which are caused by extreme 
stress. 

A U.S. court of appeals, in the case of Smykowski v. United 
States commented on the lack of guidance in the law on how to 
treat deaths from a heart type of ailment. 
. In the Smykowski case, a police officer responded to a call for as­

SIstance fro~ fellow officers who were in pursuit of two suspects. 
Smykowski found the suspects hiding in a closet off a narrow 

hall. ~ vigorous struggle ensued. After the struggle ended, Smy­
kowski collapsed and was rushed to a hospital where he was pro­
nounced dead. 

In upholding the decision based on the agency's regulations to 
deny coverage, the court made the following comments: 

A surv~y of t~e l~~lative hist~ry shows that Congress has not yet focused upon 
the relative deslra~lht~ of .exten~1Og coverage to heart attack situations .. .. ... We 
w:o~ld welcome legIslatlOn 10 whlCh Congress addrasses with specificity the applica­
blhty of PSOBA to heart ailment situations. 

We thin.k wi.th ~.R. 1968 this would correct that problem. 
.The leg;sh:~tIOn Introdl:lced. ~y Congressman Kildee does address 

~th specIficIty th~ apphcabilIty of PSOBA to heart ailment situ a­
tI0I?-s. The le~slatIOn would extend coverage only to those deaths 
~hICh .oc<:ur In the performance of duty and are attributable to a 
smgle IncIdent of emergency conditions. 

15-268 0 - 83 - 6 
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The bill is very narrowly drawn and within the spirit of the 
original act. H.R. 1968 allows coverage for deaths which occur as a 
result of a medical condition sustained while ingesting or inhaling 
a poisonous substance, or while subject to extreme physical stress, 
on a single occasion, or during a single event in the performance of 
duty. 

The use of the phrase extreme physical stress excludes illnesses 
caused by routine job stress which could occur iri any job situation, 
and limits coverage to those line of duty situations which are emer­
gency in nature. 

The limitation on coverage to a single occasion or during a single 
event effectively excludes those conditions which are caused by a 
series of stressful situations over time and further clarifies the 
intent to cover only deaths which have a direct causal relationship 
with an on-the-job emergency situation. 

This language should insure that only public safety officers who 
die while directly engaging in emergency situations in the line of 
duty are covered by H.R. 1968. 

A police officer's job has been characterized as containing days of 
routine, if not boring, work and hours of sheer terror. 

At any time, a police officer may be called on to make a quick 
response to a life-threatening situation. A sudden response to such 
an emergency situation is startling and can jolt one's physical and 
mental state. 

This startle phenomena can be caused by a domestic dispute, a 
violent crime, a high-speed chase, a fight with a prisoner, or any 
one of a hundred other situations which police officers are called 
upon to answer without warning. 

The potential which these situations have for creating extreme 
stress needs no further elabo::-ation. 

It is commonly accepted in medicine that emotional activity or 
physical overexertion can cause coronary insufficiency which could 
prove fatal. Several different heart associations have recognized 
that these factors can cause heart failure and have published 
guidelines for determining a causal relationship between overexer­
tion or emotional disturbance and heart disease. 

Among the organizations publishing such guidelines include the 
American Heart Association, the Washington Hearl Association, 
the Oklahoma Heart Association, and the Wisconsin Heart Associ­
ation. 

The IBPO believes that the spirit of the PSOBA is fulfilled by 
covering deaths which result from extreme stress suffered while di­
rectly engaging in an emergency situation. 

For purposes of the PSORA, the police officer who dies as the 
direct result of extreme stress and exertion in subduing a criminal 
is as much a victim of criminality as is the officer who dies from a 
gunshot wound. 

In both cases the officer gave his life in direct confrontation with 
crime. In both cases the officer's death was on the front line of soci­
ety's battle with crime. It is tragic, we believe, to deny the $50,000 
death benefit to the officer who loses his life in this fashion. 

It is equitable, we believe, to extend coverage to the situations 
outlined in H.R. 1968. 
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In summary, H.R. 1968 is an equitable, inexpensive bill which is 
drafted in a strictly limiting fashion extending its $50,000 death 
benefit only to those officers who die as a direct result of a medical 
condition caused by a single occasion of emergency related activity. 

We urge the subcommittee to support this effort. 
We again would like to thank the chairman and members of the 

subcommittee for this opportunity to present our views on this im­
portant topic. We would be happy to attempt to answer any ques­
tions which the subcommittee cares to address to us. 

Mr. CONYERS. Ms. Kammerman. 
Ms. KAMMERMAN. Are you suggesting that no officers who die of 

heart attacks suffered while they are on duty are covered? 
Mr. LYMAN. No. We are suggesting an officer who goes out in the 

front line, who goes out in the physical activity of apprehending a 
bank robber, confronting an individual in the dark, a hallway or 
alleyway with a gun, who suffers, as a result of that activity, a 
heart attack that becomes fatal, we believe he should be covered. 

Ms. KAMMERMAN. What I am asking is, are any officers who die 
in those heart attack situations covered? 

Doesn't the answer turn on what caused the heart attack? Was 
the heart attack caused by the situation on duty or was the heart 
attack caused by years of sloth or smoking or other things? 

Mr. LYMAN. We are not suggesting that the smoking, the physi­
cal condition that develops over a period of years and the officer 
sitting behind a desk that dies of a heart attack should be covered, 
no. 

I am not aware counsel-unless Mr. Murphy is-that we have 
had some coverage of an officer out in an alleyway that has died of 
a heart attack that has been covered. 

Mr. MURPHY. I think-I am not quite certain of the answer. It is 
my understanding that the LEAA, when they promulgated the reg­
ulations, excluded heart attacks which were caused by extreme 
stress because they figured it was very difficult to determine 
whether or not ft death was caused by smoking, by coronary heart 
dis~ase, or was caused by extreme stress. 

They also said how do you define extreme stress? 
It is my understanding that heart attacks that would be caused 

by stress currently are excluded, so that I don't believe there wOQ,ld 
be a situation other than if an officer were, for instance, shot or 
injured by an external force that he would be currently covered 
under the regulations that the agency administers. 

Ms. KAMMERMAN. Let me say it is my understanding and recol­
lection from the testimony we received from the Department of 
Justice and other information we received that that is not correct. 

You may want to follow up with information to the subcommit-
tee to the contrary if that is the case. 

Mr. LYMAN. \Ve certainly will. 
Again, we have not located any information that indicates that. 
Ms. KAMMERMAN. The followup question to that is, if some heart 

attack victims are compensated, as I am assuming for purposes of 
this hearing in any event that they are, isn't your nnl fight with 
the Department of Justice in its administration and in the regula­
tions and not with Congress? 
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Mr. MURPHY. That is true, to some extent. It is our u~derstand­
ing the original PSOBA really did not address the que§,tlOn of .how 
do you treat the heart situation, the death caused by a heart sItua-

tion. I' S't t us I't The LEAA has promulgated regu atlOns. 0 I se~ms 0 
would be within their power to change those regulatIOns to cover 
the situation that Congressman Kildee's bill addresses. 

However, the bill is before the subcom~ittee. It does make the 
changes, and, because of that, we support. It. 

Ms. KAMMERMAN. Just one other questIon. . 
In the prepared testimony you state that there were 87 den~als 

per year for each of the last 5 years, t~~t 70 pe!cent of the d~nlals 
were for things that would be called occupatIonal diseases and 
would not have been covered, ,,:hich me~s ~hat what the subcom­
mittee can expect implementatIon of thIS bill to cost would be 30 
percent of 87 per year or 26 cases at a cost of $1,300,000 by my cal-
culations. . h fi 

In any event, I want to know where you came up WIth t e Ig-
ures. f d tl Mr. MURPHY. I understand the figures on the number 0 e~ 18 
that were denied coverage were from testim.ony at ·the .last seSSIOn. 

I am not quite sure we make the same mterpretatlOn. If there 
were those number of denial~ for o~cupationa~ reasons, that the 
deaths were caused by occupatIOnal diseases which w~re clearly ex­
cluded by the law-within the law, not the regulatIOn-then the 
most that there could be. . ' 

That is the most that would be covered under thIS act. We thInk 
clearly they would not all be situations that would be covered by 
H.R. 1968. . £ t' th Ms. KAMMERMAN. You are saying your m orma IOn en came 
from the Department of Justice? 

Mr. MURPHY. Right. 
Mr. LYMAN. That is correct. 
Ms. KAMMERMAN. Including the 30-percent figure? 
Mr. MURPHY. No. We are saying if the most that could be cov-

ered would be 70 percent of 87 denials a year-­
Ms. KAMMERMAN. OK. 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. . 
Mr. CONYERS. Mr. Lyman, how many men and women are In 

IBPO? . t 
Mr. LYMAN. At the present time, Mr. ChaIrman, we represen ap-

proximately 65,000 law enforcement officers throughout the coun-

~ S ? Mr. CoNYERS. And in about how many tates. 
Mr. LYMAN. A vast majority, California,. Utah, Texas, M~sachu­

setts. Just about all except for a few down In the sou~hern tIer. 
Mr. CONYERS. Are you affiliated with any other unIOns? . . 
Mr. LYMAN. We are affiliated with a Federal labor organlZat~on 

called the National Association of Government Employ<:e~ WhICh 
represents other Federal employees, but IBPO has a diVISIon, has 
autonomy to itself. 

Mr. CONYERS. Thank you very much. . . 
You have, I think, raised some questIOns we are gOIng to be look-

ing at and you will too. 
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We will keep your support of Dale Kildee7s legislation in mind. 
We know that you ar1e very strongly in support of it. 

Mr. LYMAN. Thank. you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. MURPHY. Thank you very much. 
[The statement of Mr. Lyman follows:] 

STATEMENT OF THE INTERNATIONAL BROTHERHOOD OF POLICE OFFICERS 

Mr. Chairman, Members of the Subcommittee, the International Brotherhood of 
Police Officers (IBPO), ILs pleased to have this opportunity to testify on H.R. 1968. 
The IBPO is one of the largest independent police unions in the country. Our orga­
nization is dedicated to improving the working conditions and general welfare of 
police officers. We represent police officers in Federal, State, and municipal organi­
zations from California. to Massachusetts. 

The !BPO strongly s'upports H.R. 1968. This bill corrects a deficiency in the Public 
Safety Officers Benefifcs Act of 1976 by extending the $50,000 death benefit to fami­
lies of policemen and firemen who die while in the performance of duty from medi­
cal conditions, like a heart attack, caused by a single occasion of emergency related 
activity. This extension is clearly consistent with intent of the original law. The leg­
islation is very narrowly drawn and would cost the taxpayers little additional 
money. While low in cost, H.R. 1968 is large in its positive impact on police officers 
throughout the country. 

The Public Safety Officers Benefits Act of 1976 (PSOBA) authorizes the payment 
of a $50,000 benefit to specified survivors of State and local public safety officers 
found to have died as the direct and proximate result of a personal injury sustained 
in the line of duty. The purpose of the Act was to provide financial support to the 
dependents of public safety officers engaged in the hazardous occupations of police 
and firefighting. The Act also recognized society's obligation to compensate the fam­
ilies of policemen and firefighters who make the ultimate sacrifice in the perform­
ance of their duties. 

Although the law is very important to public safety officers it fails to address the 
important question of whether deaths which result from extreme stress on a single 
occasion should be covered by the Act. This important issue has been controlled by 
regulations promUlgated by the Law Enforcement Assistance Administration. 

The LEAA defined the term ttpersonal injury" as a traumatic injury or disease 
which is caused by an injury. The term traumatic injury was further defined in the 
regulations as a wound or other condition of the body caused by an external force. 
Traumatic injuries caused by stress and strain were specifically excluded from cov­
erage by the regulations adopted by the LEAA. The effects of these regulations were 
to exclude deaths from a condition like a heart attack even where that death oc­
curred on the job while performing services in an emergency situation. 

The LEAA in its original proposed regulations implementing PSOBA, included 
coverage for deaths arising from extreme stress. Although the LEAA later decided 
against this provision in their regulations, it does give clear indication as to the am­
biguity in the legislation about how to treat deaths which are caused by extreme 
stress. A U.S. Court of Appeals, in the case of Smykowski v. United States, com­
mented on the lack of guidance in the law on how to treat deaths from a heart type 
of ailment. In the Smykowski case, a police officer responded to a call for assistance 
from fellow officers whQ were in pursuit of two suspects. Smykowski fOUfid the sus­
pects hiding in a closet off a narrow hall. A vigorous struggle ensued. After the 
struggle ended, Smykowski collapsed and was rushed to a hospital where he was 
pronounced dead. In upholding the decision based on the Agency's regulations to 
deny coverage, the Court made the following comments: 

"A survey of the legislative histOJ1: ~\(YNS that Congress has not yet focuaed upon 
the relative desirability of extendirig ·.',;)verage to heart attack situations. . . . We 
would welcome legislation in ~ ;lich Congress addresses with specificity the applica­
bility of PSOBA to heart ailment situations." 

The legislation introduced by Congressman Kildee does address with specificity 
the applicability of PSOBA to heart ailment situations. The legislation would extend 
coverage~mly to those deaths which occur in the performance of duty and are at­
tributable to a single incident of emergency conditions. The bill is very narrowly 
drawn and within the epirit of the original act. H.R. 1968 allows coverage for 
"deaths which occur as a result of a medical condition sustained while ingesting or 
inhaling a poisonous substance, or while subject to extreme physical stress, on a 
single occasion, lOr during a single event in the performance of duty." The use of the 
phrase extreme 1?hysical stress, excludes illnesses caused by routine job stress which 
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could occur in any job situation, and limits coverage to those line of duty situations 
which are emergency in nature. The limitation on coverage to a single occasion or 
during a single event effectively excludes those conditions which are caused by a 
series of stressful situations over time and further clarifies the intent to cover only 
deaths which have a direct causal relationship with an on-the-job emergency situa­
tion. This language should insure that only public safety officers who die while di­
rectly engaging in emergency situations in the line of duty are covered by H.R. 
1968. 

A police officer's job has been characterized as containing days of routine, if not 
boring, work and hours of sheer terror. At any time, a police officer may be called 
0.". =0 make a quick response to a lif.e-threatening situation. A sudden response to 
~'~~h an emergBllCY situation is startling and can jolt one's physical and mental 
state. This "startle" phenomena can be caused by a domestic dispute, a violent 
crime, a highspeed chase, a fight with a prisoner, or anyone of a hundred other 
situations which police officers are called upon to answer without warning. The po­
tential which these situations have for creating extreme stress needs no further 
elaboration. 

It is commonly accepted in medicine that emotional activity or physical overexer­
tion can cause coronary insufficiency which could prove f~tal. Several different 
heart associations have recognized that these factors can cause heart failure and 
have published guidelines for determining a causal relationship between overexer­
tion or emotional disturbance and heart disease. Among the organizatiomi publish­
ing such guidelines include the American Heart Association, the Washington Heart 
Association, the Oklahoma Heart Association and the Wisconsin Heart Association. 

The IBPO believes that the spirit of the PSOBA is fulfilled by covering deaths 
which result from extreme stress suffered while directly engaging in an emergency 
situation. For purposes of the PSOBA, the police officer who dies as the direct result 
of extreme stress and exertion in subduing a criminal is as much a victim of crimi­
nality as is the officer who dies from a gunshot wound. In both cases, the officer 
gave his life in direct confrontation with crime. In both cases, the officer's death 
was on the front line of society's battle with crime. It is tragic, we believe, to deny 
the $50,000 death benefit to the officer who loses his life in this fashion. It is equita­
ble, we believe, to extend coverage to the situations outlined in H.R. 1968. 

In summary, H.R. 1968 is an equitable, inexpensive bill which is drafted in a 
strictly .limiting fashion extending its $50,000 death benefit only to those officers 
who die as a direc.:. result of a medical condition caused by a single occasion of emer­
gency related activity. We urge the Subcommittee to support this effort. 

We again would like to thank the Chairman and members of the subcommittee 
for this opportunity to present our views on this important topic. We would be 
happy to attempt to answer any questions which the Subcommittee cares to address 
to us. 

Mr. CONYERS. I would like to find out if Gordon Joyner and 
Howard Shaw from the North Carolina State Rescue Association 
would care to say anything at the hearing today'}~ 

TESTIMONY OF GORDON JOYNER AND HOWARn SHAW, NORTH 
CAROLINA STATE RItJSCUE ASSOCIATION 

Mr. JOYNER. After we met last week, you requested some addi­
tional information and we got on the telephone and we had made 
contact with every State. 

I gave Ms. Kammerman the results of this infOI"mation that was 
compiled. We were able to compile information from 48 of our 
States. We aflked the question from the Office of Emergency Medi­
cal Services: How many units are authorized to operate in your 
State, and the figures you see before you are the figures that they 
gave us. 

We asked how many members are certified by you to operate in 
these units. Those are the figures that you also see. 

We asked an additional question: Percentage of volunteers. That 
inform.ation is there too. 
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. One additional question was, To their knowledge did you know of 
any deaths within the last 5 years? As you can see we have the 
figures compiled there. ' 

.If y~u see a zero with a question mark, the persons we spoke 
WIth dId not know, so they would not make any statement whatso­
ever. 

The ones that are down are confirmed deaths which gives you a 
total.de~ths in line of duty of 58 within the last 5 years. 

ThIS gIves you an average of a little over 11 per year. 
As :you c~n see, according to the statistics that are compiled­

bear In mInd we were unable to get California, Kansas, and 
Oregon. 

Tp.ose .are the three 'Ye were unable to get. The gentleman from 
CalIfornIa was on vacatIOn. We will probably have this information 
next week. 

Kansas was trying to compile it and get it back to us. 
Oregon said they did not have the information available. 
As you can see, there was 15,099 units in the United States' 

39~,490 people are authorized to operate on these units. The total. 
paId members were 133,385; total volunteers 266105' in other 
wor~s, ~hat. we are se~ing, two-thirds of th~ em~rge~cy rescue 
servIce ill this country IS provided by volunteers. These are men 
and wom~n .that have only one thing in mind, to help a fellow citi­
zen that IS In trouble. These, the people that we would like to see 
covered under this bill also. They have one desire to help their 
fellow man. That is all. ' 

Mr .. CON~ERS. You have probably given us the first hard statistics 
on thI.S s~bJect. I want to co~mend you and those members of your 
or~anlZatlOn that worked WIth you. I know it wasn't easy pulling 
thIS together. 

Mr. JOYNER. I am going to have a hard time explaining my tele­
phone bill to the executive board. 

TJ1is infor~ation has I?-ever existed before. One reason, "'~ascue is 
basI~ally In Infancy. UntIl 1977 no State had an emergency medical 
servIce office. They do now. 

Most of t~lem haye t~e fac~s and figures as to the necessary 
peopl.e that are certIfied In theIr State and to the level of training 
that IS tl;tere. These people represent AA's, EMT's, paramedics, ad­
vanced hfe suppo:t,. the whole I?-ine yards. These are people that 
are actually prOVIding the serVIce to the citizens of the United 
States of America. 

Mr. CONYERS. Well, you have done a great job. I thank you for it. 
Mr. Shaw, what would you add? 
Mr. SHAW. Mr. Congressman, when the bill was first introduced, 

there was really hardly any rescue squads per se in the United 
States. ~long about the middle part or early part of 1970, when the 
EMS unIts and rescue squads started growing up with fire depart­
ments, and oyer the last.5 or 6 years most of those rescue squads 
an.d E~S unIts have splIt from the fires service, the fire service 
beIng In one block and ~he rescue service being in the other block. 

The EMS advanced hfe support, first aid unit in some States 
they are entirely different. ' 

They respond not only to fire calls, but 1,050 auto accidEnts; also 
respond to help a fellow law enforcement in trouble. So, therefore, 
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they are putting their life in danger and there is probably, for 
every fire call in a lot of States, the rescue truck will respond 10 
times to a fire department going out one time. 

So, therefore, there are extreme hazards. They are putting their 
selves into it. Like the instance the gentleman spoke to a while 
ago, the railroad derailment, rescue men are down there risking 
their lives. There have been a lot of shooting sprees, a lot of riots 
where the rescue man puts his life in danger. 

We just feel it was an oversight on the part of Congress several 
years ago. We would like to address it, no matter how it is worded, 
rescue, life support units, whatever they want to call it, that we ,be 
added to the bill. 

We feel that the only way that unit can be added to it is to be a 
unit that is recognized by that State in which that unit operates in. 

Be chartered by the State he is in, be certified by the state affili­
ation. 

So, therefore, you can keep up with the people who are supposed 
to be operating on that unit and not just anyone who walks the 
streets to administer services, because each State has a number of 
required hours to keep their certification up. 

This way that person you know is entitled, he has his training, it 
is not somebody who has been, and we appreciate the people who 
stop alongside the highway and help us, under the Good Samaritan 
law, but again, they are not keeping their training up per se. 

The gentleman you spoke to about the plane crash, everybody ap­
preciates what he did. I think he probably did it under the spur of 
the moment, no matter what the circumstances may have been. He 
was going out there to save that life. 

Thank you. 
Mr. JOYNER. What he did is what we train for and hope we never 

have to use. 
Mr. CONYERS. Thank you very much. 
Mr. JOYNER. Thank you for allowing us to speak. 
[The statistics follow:] 

Name Number of units Number of 
members Percent volunteer Percent paid Deaths in last 5 

years 

Alabama ....................................................... 254 6,500 75 25 3 
Alaska .......................................................... 328 11,050 94 6 0 
Arizona......................................................... 106 2,650 34 60 0 
Arkansas ...................................................... 347 3,470 40 60 0 
California .............................................................................................................................................................................................. .. 
Colorado ....................................................... 245 3,702 60 40 4 
Connecticut .................................................. 356 5,750 88 12 (1 ) 
Delaware ...................................................... 65 6,000 99 1 1 
District of Columbia ..................................... 20 200 0 100 0 
Rorida ......................................................... 335 8,600 25 75 (1 ) 
Georgia......................................................... 291 5,193 40 60 3 
Hawaii.......................................................... 33 468 0 100 1 
Idaho............................................................ 190 5,700 90 10 0 
Illinois .......................................................... 270 10,000 60 40 0 
Indiana ........................................................ 336 12,400 45 55 O? 
Iowa............................................................. 490 14,700 65 35 0 
Kansas ................................................................................................................................................................................................. . 
Kentucky...................................................... 220 5,500 35 65 1 
Louisiana...................................................... 21 571 51 49 0 
Maine........................................................... 187 5,741 58 42 (1 ) 

Name Number of units 
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Number of 
members Percent volunteer Percent paid Deaths in last 5 

years 

Maryland ...................................................... 313 11,000 80 20 1 
Massachusetts.............................................. 331 12,500 10 90 (1 ) 
Michigan ...................................................... 418 17,016 45 55 3 
Minnesota..................................................... 285 2,850 75 25 2 
Mississippi.................................................... 278 11,119 2 98 0 
Missouri ....................................................... 265 7,443 46 54 (1 ) 
Montana....................................................... 112 1,428 90 10 0 
Nebraska ...................................................... 333 8,325 90 10 4 
Nevada ......................................................... 84 2,522 80 20 0 
New Hampshire............................................ 62 930 ? ? 0 
New Jersey.................................................. 464 16,000 99 1 3 
New Mexico ................................................. 315 8,505 70 30 1 
New york..................................................... 1,194 35,820 85 15 (1 ) 
North Carolina.............................................. 315 9,153 92 8 3 
North Dakota ............................................... 174 2,880 93 7 (1 ) 
Ohio ............................................................. 1,050 30,110 79 30 5 
Oklahoma ..................................................... 213 1,582 6 94 (1 ) 
Oregon .................................................................................................................................................................................................. . 
Pennsylvania ................................................ 1,079 32,370 86 14 4 
Rhode Island ................................................ 83 2,500 70 30 (1 ) 
South Carolina.............................................. 166 3,514 60 40 (1 ) 
South Dakota ............................................... 126 1,831 81 19 0 
Tennessee..................................................... 150 8,500 99 1 4 
Texas ........................................................... 942 22,800 50 50 3 
Utah ............................................................. 95 3,682 50 50 2 
Vermont ....................................................... 111 2,315 93 7 0 
Virginia......................................................... 464 9,500 75 25 2 
Washington .................................................. 830 6,000 52 48 1 
West Virginia ............................................... 200 6,000 85 15 3 
Wisconsin..................................................... 450 12,000 75 25 2 
Wyoming...................................................... 103 1,100 86 14 2 

Total........................................................ 15,099 399,490 ........................................................ 58 
Total paid members ................................................................. 133,385 ................................................................................. . 
Total volun!eers........................................................................ 266,105 ................................................................................ .. 

I Did not know information. 
Note: Two-thirds of service Is provided by volunteers. Many States express concern at the number of EMT's that are hurt and become disabled 

from in line of duly injuries; also at the large number of assaults on EMS personnel. 
Source: Information compiled from information from State OEMS offices. 

Mr. CONYERS. The subcommittee stands adjourned. 
[Whereupon, at 3:50 p.m., the subcommittee was adjourned.] 
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NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF GOVERNMENT EMPLOYEES 
2139 WISCONSIN AVENUE, N.W.,WASHINGTON, D.C.20007 

Honorable John Conyers, Jr. 
Chairman Subcommittee on Criminal Justice 
H 2-362- HOB Annex 2 
U.S. House of Representatives 
Washington, D. C. 20515 

202/965-4411 

Oct. 18, 1982 

Attention: Bobby Kammerman 
Staff Counsel 

Dear Chairnlan Conyers: 

This letter is to serve as an attempt to clarify an 
issue which was raised at the latest hearing on HR 1968. 
At that time, the question as to what circumstances, if any, 
are deaths caused by heart related problems covered under 
the PSOBA. 

The regulations promulgated by the Law Enforcement 
Assistance Administration excludes coverage for all heart 
attack deaths caused by job related stress regardless of 
whether the death was caused by pre-existing disease or 
extreme job related stress. The regulations (28 CFR 32.2(e)) 
define the term "personal injury"as that term is used in 
PSOBA as a traumatic injury. The regulations (28 CFR 32.2F) 
further define "traumatic injury" as a wound or injury 
caused by an external force. Deaths caused by stress or 
strain are specifically excluded by the regulations. 

In order for heart related deaths to be compensable 
there must be evidence of an injury from an external force. 
Without such injury the question of whether the death was 
caused by a pre existing condition or a single incident of 
extreme job related stress is never reached. If, for 
instance, a criminal were to point a gun at a police officer's 
face, fire a blank and never touch the officer, his death from 
extreme stress would be excluded. In order to be covered, 
there would have to be a showing of an injury from an external 
force, such as a bullet or a blow. 
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.. The IBPO does not believe that the intent of the 
~rl~~nal PSO~A was to exclude deaths arising from a single 
~nc~dent qf.Job related stress such as was discussed abov 
The r~g~lat~on~ ~romulgated by the LEAA constitute an e. 
unant~c~pated ~nJustice to the police officer who dies from 
extr~m~ stress while handling an emergency situation The 
~rov~s~ons of HR1968 address this inequity in the re'ulation~ 
:-n a very narrow and specific fashion which is ~qithrn the '" 
~ntent of the original act. 

Sincerely, 

Ed Murphy 
Legislative Counsel 
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Congressman John Conyers, Jr. 
Chairman 
Subcommittee on Criminal Justice 
Committee on the Judiciary 
House of Representatives 
Washington, DC 20515 

Dear Mr. Conyers: 
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Recently Congressman Steve Neal of North Carolina transmitted a copy of his 
statement before your Subcommittee on Criminal Justice regarding as he stated 
" __ a serious inequity in coverage provided under the Public Safety Officers' 
Benefit (PSOB) program." Specifically he was referring to legislation to 
amend the Omnibus Crime and Safe Street Act of 1968 to provide that rescue 
squad members be entitled to death benefits under the PSOB program. 

I have been involved with the Emergency Medical Services Program of U. S. DOT 
and its development of the EMS system and its components. The emergence of the 
Emergency f4edical Technician (EMT) as a significant all ied health professional 
is a direct result of this program. Consequently, this caught my attention so 
obtained copies of the proposed amendments. My personal views comments and 
recommendations follow. 

Rescue squads came into being many years ago during the days of the old Office 
of Civilian Defense (OCD). These were the days of primary concern over the 
potential of the big bombs and rescue from debris and fall-out. Red Cross 
first aid, Medical Self Help and Packaged Disaster Hospitals were the thing 
of the day. 

We are now in the era of the Ambulance and Emergency Medical Technician (EMT). 
Extrication and rescue are still factors but the personal exposure is to the 
EMT who is involved in the functions. This is because the baseline goal is 
reduction of death and disability and without the EMTs this goal can be defeated 
due to time and available competence at the scene. 

My recommended changes to the legislation are based not only on the original 
oversight but to also bring coverage into line with today and the future. I 
could not add to the retionale contained in the statements by represent~tives 
Neal, Walker, and Kildee in behalf of those who now represent a most significant 
and critical service to all of us. At the same time they encounter the same 
risks, hazards and exposures as those engaged in fire and police service. What 
intrigues me most is the opportunity this legislative amendment has in providing 
recognition, status and stature to this new service of field intervention medicine 
provided by the EMTs of our nation and their ambulances. 
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You asked fo: so~e data on the n~mber of this category of service personnel 
who lose the1r llves or become d1sabled in the line of duty. I would have to 
say we are unable to accurately provide such numbers. However based on 
anecdotal evidence it appears to be very few! The tragedy, of ' course, is that 
when death does occur to these people, young dependents are often left the 
same, a~ with firemen and policemen. I am enclosing a paper which we put to­
gether 1n-house and which gives some insights and order of maqnitude ourely 
from the v~hicle accident point of view. In my own memory, I-know of' five EMTs 
who wer~ k1l1~d and one disabl~d in the line of duty over the past four years. 
I certa1nly w1sh we could prov1de more detail but I am convinced that the 
num~er ~illed is nominal and would certainly not generate a significant 
obl1gat10n under the Act. 

Rel~tive to t~e bills, I feel that H.R. 3089 should be dropped. This tends to 
leg1s1~te a w1ndfall. I feel that H.R. 385, 1968 and 4141 each have important 
w?rds 1n them ~nd perhaps could be rolled into one bill with definitions. I 
11k~ the p~rt 1n H.R: 1968 re~arding "inhaling a poisonous sUbstance II because 
o~ 1n~reas1ng poten~lal of be1ng exposed to hazardous materials, leaks or spills. 
L1kew1se EMTs certa1nly undergo considerable anxiety and stress by virtue of 
frequent exposure to the critically ill and injured and to death and dying 
all ~nder the pres~ure of time. H.R. 1968 should include ambulance or res~ue 
serV1ce personnel 1n the same manner as H.R. 385 and 4141. 

Thank you for your consideration of this matter in behalf of the EMTs. If I can 
be of further assistance please let me know. 

Enclosures 

Si ncerely, 

Leo R. Schwartz 
Chief 
Emergency Medical Services Division 
National Highway Traffic Safety 

Administration 
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FATALITIES IN ACCIDENTS INVOLVING EMERGENCY VEHICLES 

IN EMERGENCY USE NOT IN EMERGENCY USE TOTAL 
I 

5in&le Multi- I Si",h Mu1ti- 5i,,&le Multi-
Vehicle Vehicle Vehicle Vehicle Vehicle Vehicle 

~ Accident Accident 'rotall Accident Accident Total Accident Accident Total 

16 
I 

5 13 5 Ambulance e 16 
I 8 24 29 

Fire Truck 8 11 19 I 3 3 6 11 14 25 

Pollce 7 46 53 24 52 76 31 98 129 

Tob,l 15 73 88 32 63 95 47 136 153 

_...!.lli. 

Ambul ... ce 5 11 16 5 8 13 10 19 29 

Eire Truck 8 20 28 2 4 6 10 24 34 

Police 17 35 52 22 62 84 39 ~5 134 

Total 30 66 96 29 74 103 59 138 197 

ll!! 
Ambulance 6 15 21 6 4 10 12 19 31 

Fire Truck 5 14 III -I 10 10 20 15 24 39 

Pollce 13 50 63 I 16 3S 51 29 85 114 

Total 24 79 103 32 49 81 56 125 154 

.illQ 
Ambul ... ce 2 14 ~ 4 13 ..u 6 27 ..ll. 
Fire Truck 6 16 22 5 3 8 11 19 30 

Police 7 43 50 I 23 70 93 30 113 143 

Total 15 13 88 32 . 86 111! 47 159 206 ~~ 

,1 .' 

EMERGENCY VEHICLES INVOLVED IN FATAL ACCIDENTS 'J 

1 

~ 
I 
I 

Ambul ... ce 2 14 16 I 4 8 ..ll. I 6 2Z 1!.. 
Fire Truck 6 17 23 I 5 3 8 I 11 20 31 

Police 7 39 46 
I 
I 23 68 91 30 107 137 

Total 15 ~O 85 132 , 79 III 47 149 196 /J 
B-1 
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FATALITIES IN ACCIDENTS INVOLVING AMBULANCES 

1980 

IN EMERGENCY USE NOT IN EMERGENCY USE TOTAL 

VEHICLES BEING USED 
AS AMBULANCES 16 12 28 

AMBULANCES 4 9 13 

FATALITIES IN ACCIDENTS WITH 
VEHICLES USED AS AMBULANCES 16 17 33 

FATALITIES IN ACCIDENTS WITH 
AMBULANCES 5 10 15 00 

00 
-

AMBULANCE OCCUPANT FATALITIES 2 4 6 
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RELEVENT INFORMATION 

This was a single vehicle accident involving an ambulance in service in New-Jersey. 
The ambulance struck and killed a p~destrian at night on a straight stretch of 
undivided two land roadway in an urban area. The posted speed limit was 25m.p.h. 
There was no reported dpeed violation. 

This was a fou~ vehicle collision in which an ambulance stTuck three other vehides 
at £ tTaffic fight controlled intersection, at night, in an urban area, on a two 
lane divided ftighway in a 50H.P.H. posted area in Alabama.The fatality was one of 
four occupants, possibly a passengeT, in the ambulance. The ambulance driver 
had a record of 1 previous motor vehicle accident, 2 previous suspensions of 
driving license, and 1 speeding conviction. The previous accident occurred one 
month prior to this fatal accident. 

This was a three vehicle collision in which an ambulance struck two other vehicles 
at a traffic light contTolleij, intersection, at night, in an uTban area, on a four 
lane undivided hig~ay, posted for 35 H.P.H. The peTs on killed was a passenger 
in the right fTont seat of one of the stTuck vehicles. This accident occurTed in 
Ohio. 

This was a single vehicle accident in which an ambulance struck an obstruction 
in a maintenence area, at an intersection, on an undivided 2 lane roadway posted 
for 25 H.P.H., in rUTalOhio. The accident occurTed during daylight, in rain~ 
on a wet Toad seTvice, on a hill. There were three occupants in the ambulance. 
The person killed was riding in the right fTont seat of the ambulance. 

"This was a thTee vehicle accident in which a vehicle struck an ambulance and 
possibly one other vehicle at a traffic light contTolled intersection, on a 
divided 3 lane Toadway posted for 30 H.P.H., during daylight in an urban area 
in CallfoTnia. AppaTently, one of the vehicles stTuck and killed a pedestrian 
in the ccurse of the collision. TheTe were two occupants in the ambulance. 
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97TH CONGRESS H R 385 
1ST SESSION . • • 

To amend thP. Omnibus flrime flontrQI an~ Safe Streets Act of 1968 to provide ambulance of rescue serv ce . b that ~wx ml4~ members are entlt ed to death benefits made availa Ie 

under such Act. 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

JANUARY 5, 1981 

Mr. NEAL introduced the follov .. ing bill; which was referred to the Committee on 
the Judiciary 

A BILL 
To amend the Omnibus Crime Control and Safe Streets Act of 

. ambul ance or; rescue services. 
1968 to prOVIde that t6S(!l:1;(G. ~1!Ul memlJers are entItled to 

death benefits made available under such Act. 

1 Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-

2 tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled, 

3 That section 703(7) of the Omnibus Crime Control and Safe 

4 Streets Act of 1968 (42 U.S.C. 3796b(7» is amended by 

5 striking out the period at the end theteof and inserting in lieu 

6 thereof the following: ", or a person serving in an offical 
. ' . ambulance o~ rescue 

7 capacity, WIth or WIthout compensatIOn, as a >OO€Clre lSq~ 

8 member; and". 
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2 

1 SEC. 2. Section 703 of the Omnibus Crime Control and 

2 Safe Streets Act of 1968 (42 U.S.C.3796b) is amended-

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

(1) in paragraph (6) thereof, by striking out "and" 

at the end thereof; and 

(2) by adding at the end thereof the following new 

paragraph: 
" ,ambulance s~rvice 

(8) ;r~.sHtw~x~w~~ member' means a person certi-

fied by a St91te to carry out duties and functions as 

part of a legally organized ~~~~~&n~rEfficu~ut}[Vice 

State.". 

";;; 
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For the purposes of this amendment and its coverage of Emergency Medical 
Service and Rescue personnel the following definitions will apply. 

Ambulance Service - A system of pre-hospital care or field medical intervention 
consisting of equipment, ambulances, standards of care, emergency medical 
technicians, administration and communications as developed under Standard No. 11, 
"Emergency Medical Services," of the Highway Safety Act of 1966 (amended). 
Ambulance service may incorpo'rate all of the extrication/rescue needs but must 
always be available and capable of providing either basic or advanced care at or 
near the scene of an emergency and during transit to more definitive care. 
Extrication/rescue units may operate separate of but in conjunction with ambulance 
services. 

Ambulance - Emergency Care Vehicle (ECV) is a vehicle built in accordance with 
the Federal Specification (KKK-A-1822A), equipped with the American College of 
Surgeons Essential Equipment List as a minimun and two-way communication. It 
may also be equipped with prescribed light extrication equipment. This vehicle 
supports the Emergency Medical Technician Ambulance (EMT-A) or Basic Life support. 

Ambulance - Intensive Care Vehicle (lCV) is a vehicle built in accordance with 
the Federal Specification (KKK-A-1822A), equipped with the American College of 
Surgeons Essential Equipment List, two-way communication, and such biomedical 
equipment as specified by medical authority to support advanced life support 
functions. It may also be equipped with prescribed light extrication equipment. 
This vehicle supports the Emergency Medical Technician-Ambulance Advanced (EMT­
AA)and Paramedic (EMT-P). 

Emergency Medical Technician (EMT) - shall mean persons trained in emergency 
medical care and extrication in accordance with National Standards of care 
national curricula developed by the U. S. Department of Transportation for 
both basic and advance life support. The EMT is also a person either registered 
by the National Registery of Emergency Nedical Technicians or otherwise 
certified by the State. The EMT may serve on either a surface or air ambulance 
and with a rescue squad or other extrication/rescue unit. The EMT is trained 
to provide either basic life support as an Emergency Medical Technician-Ambulance 
(EMT-A) or advance life support as an Emergency Medical Techinian-Ambulance 
Advanced (EMT-AA) or paramedic (EMT-P). 

Extrication is th~ process of gaining access and releasing a victim(s) from 
entanglement which poses an almost immediate life threatening condition. Both 
special training and tools have been identified to achieve extrication without 
further damage to the victim. Automobile accidents can generate a need for 
extrication and this capability should always be present or available if needed. 

Rescue is gaining access and freeing of a victim(s) from a condition of 
confinement, exposure or isolation. While immedicate injury mayor may not be 
invoived there is the ever present danger that without help physicial 
deterioration could take place and eventuate in death. 

Rescue Vehicle - Designed and p"'operly equipped vehicles exclusively used for 
the extrication of persons entrapped in wrecked vehicles or rescue from other 
hazardous circumstances. Although manned by EMTs this is not an ambulance or 
other vehicle for carrying emergency victims. 
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97TH CONGRESS I]' R 
1ST SESSION -.u.. • 1968 

To amend the Omnibus Crime Control and Safe Streets Act of 1968 to auth . 
!he

t 
~ayme~~t 0

1 
f be~c~its 'with respect to public safety officers+who d~n:~ 

er am me Ica conditions sustained in the performance of duty.}' 

~Iuding ambulance and 
rescue service personnel 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Mr. 
FEBRUARY 19, 1981 

KILDEE (for .hirr;seJf, Mr. MURPHY, Mr. BRODHEAD, Mr. COELHO 1fr 
:ONIOR of .MI.ehlgan, ~lr: DOWNEY, Mr. ZEFERETTI, ~fr. ADDABBO' Mr' 

C
ORD of MICIlIgan, Mr. VENTO, Mr. ROE, Mr. HYDE Mr HOWARD' ~Ir' 
ORRADA AIr DOUGHE d ~f ,,~ . ,. , J) • 

. ,. RTY, an J) r . .LATRON) mtroduced the followin bill. 
whIch was referred to the Committee on the JUdiciary g , 

A BILL 
To amend the Omnibus Orime Oontrol and Safe Streets Act of 

1968 to authorize the payment of benefits 'th 
. i PC 1 ud ing ambu l..a d 'YI respect to 

pubhc salety oUlCersAwn2cai:n of rc~~CtaU~ln serv J.ce I persQtH]e 1 
medIca condItIons 

sustained in the performance of duty. 

1 
Be it enacted by the Senate and Hou,se of Representa-

2 tives of the United States of America in Congress assemhled, 

3 That section 1201(a) of part L of title I of the Omnibus 

4 Crime Oontrol and Safe Streets Act of 1968 (42 U.S.O 

5 3797(a» is amended by inse~ting "or of a medical CO~dition 
6 sustained while ingesting or inhaling a p . b Olsonous su stance 



\ 

94 

2 

1 or while subject to extrem~ physical stress, on a single occa-. 
2 sion or during a single event, in the performance of duty," 

3 after "in the line of duty," . 

4 SEC. 2. The amendment made by the first section of this 

5 Act shall take effect on the fIrst day of the first fiscal year 

6 beginning after the date of the enactment of this Act. 

----------------------.-------~ - ~.~ 
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For the purposes of this amendment and its coVerage of Emergency Medical 
Service and Rescue personnel the following definitions will apply . 

Ambulance Service - A system of pre-hospital care or field medical intervention 
consisting of equipment, ambulances, standards of care, emergency medical" 
technicians, administration and communications as developed under Standard No. 11, 
"Emergency Medical Services," of the Highway Safety Act of 1966 (amended). 
Ambulance service may incorporate all of the extrication/rescue needs but must 
always be available and capable ~f providing either basic or advanced care at or 
near the scene of an emergency and dUring transit to more definitive care. 
Extrication/rescue units may operate separate of but in conjunction with ambulance 
services. 

Ambulancl'"cc" Emergency Care Vehicle (ECV) is a vehicle bUilt in accordance with 
the Federal Specification (KKK-A-1822A), equipped with the American College of 
Surgeons Essential Equipment List as a minimun and two-way communication. It 
may also be equipped with prescribed light extrication equipment. This vehicle 
supports the Emergency Medical Technician Ambulance (EMT-A) or Basic Life support. 

Ambulance - Intensive Care Vehicle (ICV) is a vehicle built in accordance with 
the Federal Specification (KKK-A-1822A), equipped with the American College of 
Surgeons Essential Equipment List, two-way communication, and such biomedical 
equipment as specified by medical authority to support advancerl life support 
functions. It may also be equipped with prescribed light extrication equipment. 
This vehicle supports the Emergency Medical Technician-Ambulance Advanced (EMT­
AA)and Paramedic (EMT-P). 

Emergency Medical Technician (EMT) - shall mean persons trained in emergency 
medical care and extrication in accordance with National Standards of care 
national curricula developed by the U. S. Department of Transportation for 
both basic and advance life support. The EMT is also a person either registered 
by the N~tional Registery of Emergency Medical Technicians or otherwise 
certified by the State. The EMT may serve on either a surface or air ambulance 
and with ~ rescue squad or other extrication/rescue unit. The EMT is trained 
to provide either basic life support as an Emergency Medical Technician-Ambulance 
(EMT-l\) or ad~/ance life support as an Em~rgency Medical Techinian-Ambulance 
Advanced (EMT-M) or paramedic (EMT-P). 

~xtrication is the process of gaining access and releasing a victim(s) from 
entanglement which Roses an almost immediate life threatening condition. Both 
special tt'aining and tool s have been identified to achieve extrication without 
further damage to the victim. Automobile accidents can generate a need for 
extrication and this capability should always be present or available if needed. 

Rescue is gaining access and freeing of a victim{s) from a condition of 
conflnement, exposure or isolation. While imme~icate injury mayor may not be 
invoived there is the ever present danger that without help physicial 
deterioration could take place and eventuate in death. 

Rescue Vehicle - Designed and properly equipped vehicles exclusively used for 
the extrication of persons entrapped in wrecked ve~;Jcl es or rescue from other 
hazardous circumstances. Although manned by EMTs this is not an ambulance or 
other vehicle for carrying emergency victims. 
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97TH CONGRESS H R 4141 
1ST SESSION • • 

To amend the Omnibus Crime Control and Safe Streets Act of 1968 to provide 
death benefits with respect to members ofxl!l:SC)QJ{ SIlKOOs. ambul ance and 
rescue services. 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

JULY 14, 1981 

Mr. WALKER introduced the following bill; which was referred to the Committee 
on the Judiciary 

A BILL 
To amend the Omnibus Crime Control and Safe Streets Act of 

1968 to provide death benefits with respect to members of 

%EBEKe ~«g. ambulance and rescue services. 

1 Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-
. . 

2 tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled, 

3 That section 1203 of the Omnibus Crime Control and Safe 

4 Streets Act of 1968 (42 U.S.C. 3797b) is amended-

5 (1) in paragraph (6) by striking out "and" at the 

6 end thereof, 
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(2) in paragraph (7) by striking out "or a fire-

man." and inserting in lieu thereof", a fireman, )ooot ambul ance, 
or rescue service 
~~ member; and", and 

(3) by adding at the end thereof the following new 

paragraph: 
ambulance or rescue service 

"(8) Sre£coo 8Q(lWl member' means a person-

U(A) certified by a public agency to carry 

out; or 

"(B) acting for a nonprofit corporation and 

carrying out; 
ambulance 

functions as 'part of a legally organized lPOOOO ~ or 
rescue serVlce engaged in emergency field rescue' 
similar tsM~ts~fj~ ~~~~~ llft~". 
and medlcal intervention. 

I ~ 
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For the purposes of this amendment and its coverage of Emergency Medical 
Service and Rescue personnel the following definitions will apply. 

Ambulance Service - A system of pre-hospital care or field medical intervention 
consisting of equipment, ambulances, standards of care, emergency medical 
technicians, administration and communications as developed under Standard No. 11, 
"Emergency Medical Services," of the Highway Safety Act of 1966 (amended). 
Ambulance service may incorporate all of the extrication/rescue needs but must 
always be available and capable of providing either basic or advanced care at or 
near the scene of an emergency and during transit to more definitive care. 
Extrication/rescue units may operate separate of but in conjunction with ambulance 
services. 

Ambulance - Emergency Care Vehicle (ECV) is a vehicle built in accordance with 
the Federal Specification (KKK-A-1822A), equipped with the American College of 
Surgeons Essential Equipment List as a minimun and two-way communication. It 
may also be equipped with prescribed light extrication equipment. This vehicle 
supports the Emergency Medical Technician Ambulance (EMT-A) or Basic Life support. 

Ambulance - Intensive Care Vehicle (ICV) is a vehicle built in accordance with 
the Federal Specification (KKK-A-1822A), equipped with the American College of 
Surgeons Essential Equipment List, two-way communication, and such biomedical 
equipment as specified by medical authority to support advanced life support 
functions. It may also be equipped with prescribed light extrication equipment. 
This vehicle supports the Emergency Medical Technician-Ambulance Advanced (EMT­
AA)and Paramedic (EMT-P). 

Emergency Medical Technician (EMT) - shall mean persons trained in emergency 
medical care and extrication in accordance with National Standards of care 
national curricula developed by the U. S. Department of Transportation for 
both basic and advance life support. The EMT is also a person either registered 
by the National Registery of Emergency Medical Technicians or otherwise 
certified by the State. The EMT may serve on either a surface or air ambulance 
and with a rescue squad or other extrication/rescue unit. The EMT is trained 
to provide either basic life support as an Emergency Medical Technician-Ambulance 
(EMT-A) or advance life support as an Emergency Medical Techinian-Ambulance 
Advanced (EMT-AA) or paramedic (EMT-P). 

Extrication is the process of gaining access and releasing a victim(s) from 
entanglement which poses an almost immediate life threatening condition. Both 
special training and tools have been identified to achieve extrication without 
further damage to the victim. Automobile accidents can generate a need for 
extrication and this capability should always be present or available if needed. 

Rescue is gaining access and freeing of a victim(s) from a condition of 
confinement, exposure or isolation. While immedicate injury mayor may not be 
invoived there is the ever present danger that without help physic;al 
deterioration could take place and eventuate in death. 

Rescue Vehicle - Designed and properly equipped vehicles exclusively used for 
the extrication of persons entrapped in wrecked vehicles or rescue from other 
hazardous circumstances. Although manned by EMTs this is not an ambulance or 
other vehicle for carrying emergency victims. 
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97TH. CONGRESS H R 3089 
1ST SESSION • • 

To amend the Public Safety Officers' Benefits Act of 1976 to eliminate the 
requirement that parehte of deceased public safety officers be financially 
dependent on such officers in order to qualify for death benefits, 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

APRIL 7, 1981 

Mr. LENT introduced the following bill; which was referred to the Committee on 
the Judiciary 

A BILL 
To amend the Public Safety Officers' Benefits Act of 1976 to 

eliminate the requirement that parents of deceased public 

safety officers be financially dependent on such officers m 
order to qualify .for death benefits. 

1 Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-

2 tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled, 

3 That (a) section 701(a)(4) of the Public Safety Officers' Bene-

4 fits Act of 1976 (42 U.S.C. 3796; 90 Stat,. 1346) is amended 

5 by striking out "dependent". 

6 (b) Section 703 of such Act is amended--

7 (1) by striking out paragraph (2), and 
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2 

(2) by redesignating paragraphs (3) through (7) as 

paragraphs (2) through (6), respectively. 

SEC. 2. The amendments made by this Act shall take 

4 effect on the date of the enactment of this Act and shall apply 

5 only with respect to deaths occurring from injuries sustained 

6 on or after the date of the enactment of this Act. 
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N. C. State Association of Rescue Squads 
P. O. BOX 1914 

July 7, 79S2 

Rep. John Conyen4, J~. 
Cha.Uunan, Sub Comm.utee 
C~~m~nal JU6tiee 

GOLDSBORO, NORTH CAROLINA 27530-0041 

II. 2-362 066.<.ee BuUd.i.ng 
W~h[ng~on, V.C. 20515 

SUBJECT: $50,000. 00 'Oe~h BeneM..t OM Re.6eue Squad WMluVt.o 

'OeM S~: 

In lte6VLenee ~o 40me ~u.timony be60lte yoW!. eomm.utee Quo:te, II Th~ :the 
v~:t majoiliy 06 Pub.e1..c. Rueue Squad6 -in ~hM eoun.tJr.y Me uYlLt!, opena.ti.ng 
out 06 pMd and voiunteen 6.vt.e depM.>:i.llert:t.6. II 1 beUeve '<'6 you. w.i.U ~ueaJl.eh 
:the ~eeo~d6 /jou w.U1. Mnd ~~ ~hM .L6 no:t .tJr.ue. In Nol!..th CMOUna. 60~ example 
only about nine (9) peneen:t op~e ~ o~e and ~ueue openmon :togethen. 
Th.L6 mean.6 ~h~ n.inety one (91) peneen:t 06 aU I!.ueue membe1r.6 .i.n NolC.:th CCl/wUna 

• alte no:t eovelted by ~he plr.uen:t law. 

In NMth CMoUna voiun:teelt 1te6eue wt.U:.6 plr.ov.i.ded about n.i.nety.two (921 peneen:t 
06 ~he ~e6eue 4e1tv.i.ee :to ~he e.i..ti.zen 06 :t1t.L6 4~e. AU Me ~eq~ed by l.aw6 
:to have e~6'<'ed ambulance a:t:tendatt:t attd emengeney med.i.eal ~eeh.i.nc..i.an '.& on 
bOMd each .time ~hey M!!- d.L6p~ehed • . 
1 ~eaUze :th~ poUee and 6~emen Me .<.n a h.i.gh Ir..i...6k plr.oou6.i.on ~ weU ~ 
~ueue wMkeM, howevelt, '<'6 6~emett welte exp06ed :to ~ many o~e cate6 ~ 
~e.6eue people Me expoM?d ~o ~ueue caW ~hM eoun.tJr.y would be a bUM.i.ng 
.<.n6e1tno. Ma'}/j:«mu Jtueue PeMOn.6 M~ exp04ed ~o evelt mo~e dangelt ~han 
poUee and 6.ur.emen. Rueue peMonel, -<'11. m04:t e~u, do .the ae:tuaR. ph/j6.i.eal'. 
~ucue wo~k. They mU6:t make 4W!.e ~h~ an Mea Ll 4a6e ~o wo~k .i.n while ~ 
~he 4£tme .time GLttemp.t.ing :to ~6.L6:t v.i.e.tim6 who would .&W!.ely d.i.e .i.6 lioe .thJt~-
.<.ng emelLgenc.i.u wl?~e no:t eOMee:ted ·and ~ueue e66on.u Wene no.t .f..taIC..ted .i.mme~ely. 
Tltelte60lte ~he/j ntfU,.t expo6e ~hem6eivu .to g~~ dangelt ~ .timu ~o Md :thu'r. 
V.i.c;Um4. 

In NoJtth CMoUna OOh, .the ~.t Q.i.ve (5) yeM6 we have, .to my knowledge, had 
~hltee (3) .i.n Une o~ duty d~/t6 .i.n Rucue. . 

Gold6bolr.O, N.C. 

En6.i.eld, N.C. 

2 membe1r.6 1 Mown.i.n lLucue eUol!..t ~ .the b~e 06 a 
CMoUna POWelt and L~gh.t dam. TMee (3) 
v,ie:t.i.m6 .i.n IVeLten. Itea.ehed out .to 9 e.t .i.n boa.t 
and ove/Ltwtned boM:. AU tlVlee (3) v~e.tim6 
Mown ~ d.i.d the ~Ueuemalt. . 

7 kU.eed.i.n tlttt66.i.e aee.i.den:t wlule Itupond.i.ng 
.:to a eaU . 

l' membelt 1 kWed ,in .tJta66.i.c. aee.i.den.t ~upond.i.Hg .to 
eGLif. 
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I a..6k you, do you not tM.nk ;tha;t the. 6amiliu 06 the. de.cU..c.a;te.d me.n and 
Wome.n who plac.e. the1Jt VeJr.y Uvu and .6e.c.Wr.Uy 06 the1Jt 6amilie..6 .(.11. je.opaJl.dy 
e.veJr.ytime. ;the. unit hO£l.6, ne.e.d the. Phote.c..tion tha;t b.<.te H.R. 385 would phov.tde.? 
YOM aYl..6We.h .6hould be. yu. 

I 6e.e.£. tha;t U .6hould be. ;the. he..6poYl..6.tbLU:ty 06 the. Fe.deJr.al. GOVe.hnrne.n-t to a..6.6.t.6t 
the. many me.n and wome.n .tn lLe..6c.ue. Who tMou.gh ;the1Jt du.the. to a..6.6.t.6t the1Jt 6eUow 
man, pR.a.c.e. theM. Uveo .tn ghe.a;t dange.h, and .6ometime. make. the. .6upheme. .6ac.Jr..<.6.(.c.e.. 

I e.nc.oMage. aU e.ee.cte.d 06Mc..<.ai..6 ;to get be.M.nd tllM. e.660ht and C.OMe.C.t a VeJr.y 
.6eMOLl.6 OVe.M.tght, by e..e..<.m.tnaUng the. d.t.6~naUon agUYI..6t one. 06 AmeJl.(.c.a'.6 
mO.6t vafuabR.e. Jr.UOMC.U, the. me.lt and wome.n who pJr.qy.tde. he..6c.ue. .6eJr.v.tc.e. to th.t.6 
gJr.e.a;t c.oun.tJr.y. Agun, I Mge. you to e.nact b.<.te H;:', 385 '('nto law. 

YO!lJr..6 .(.1'1 Rueue., 

.d~~ 
4'. ~e1;th HaM.<..6 
Cornrnande.h, 
N. C. AMOC.. 06 Rueue. Squad.6, INc. 

CC: J oltn ECl..6;t 
JU.6.te. He.R.m6 
Stephen Ne.al. 
Eu.ge.ne. JohYl..6ton 
Ike. AnriJr.e.w.6 
L. H. Foun.ta.<.n 
waUe.h B. Jonu 
Jamu BhoyhtU 
Jamu MaJr..ti.n 
W.B. (&tte) He.6ne.h 
ChaJr.R.u ROlle. 
ChaJr.R.u O. WIU..tR.e.y 
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